## WIENER STUDIEN ZUR TIBETOLOGIE UND BUDDHISMUSKUNDE HEFT 89

Brandon Dotson and Agnieszka Helman-Ważny

# CODICOLOGY, PALEOGRAPHY, AND ORTHOGRAPHY OF EARLY TIBETAN DOCUMENTS

METHODS AND A CASE STUDY



ARBEITSKREIS FÜR TIBETISCHE UND BUDDHISTISCHE STUDIEN UNIVERSITÄT WIEN WIEN 2016

## **WSTB 89**

## WIENER STUDIEN ZUR TIBETOLOGIE UND BUDDHISMUSKUNDE

## GEGRÜNDET VON ERNST STEINKELLNER

HERAUSGEGEBEN VON

## BIRGIT KELLNER, KLAUS-DIETER MATHES und MICHAEL TORSTEN MUCH

**HEFT 89** 

**WIEN 2016** 

ARBEITSKREIS FÜR TIBETISCHE UND BUDDHISTISCHE STUDIEN UNIVERSITÄT WIEN Brandon Dotson and Agnieszka Helman-Ważny

# CODICOLOGY, PALEOGRAPHY, AND ORTHOGRAPHY OF EARLY TIBETAN DOCUMENTS

METHODS AND A CASE STUDY

**WIEN 2016** 

ARBEITSKREIS FÜR TIBETISCHE UND BUDDHISTISCHE STUDIEN UNIVERSITÄT WIEN

Herausgeberbeirat / Editorial Board

Jens-Uwe Hartmann, Leonard van der Kuijp, Charles Ramble, Alexander von Rospatt, Cristina Scherrer-Schaub, Jonathan Silk, Ernst Steinkellner, Tom Tillemans

Copyright © 2016 by Arbeitskreis für Tibetische und Buddhistische Studien / B. Dotson & A. Helman-Ważny

ISBN: 978-3-902501-27-1

IMPRESSUM

Verleger: Arbeitskreis für Tibetische und Buddhistische Studien Universitätscampus, Spitalgasse 2-4, Hof 2, 1090 Wien
Herausgeber und für den Inhalt verantwortlich:
B. Kellner, K.-D. Mathes, M. T. W. Much alle: Spitalgasse 2-4, Hof 2, 1090 Wien
Druck: Ferdinand Berger und Söhne GmbH, Wiener Straße 80, 3580 Horn

## CONTENTS

List of Illustrations 7
Acknowledgements 15
Introduction
Methods
Part One: Codicology 33
Part Two: Orthography 72
Part Three: Paleography
Part Four: Miscellanea117
Case Study
The Documents in Our Case Study122
Comparative Table
Comparison
Conclusions
Appendix: Detailed Description of PT 1287175
References
Index

FIGS. 1A-B:	Large and small format <i>pothī</i> : <i>SPI</i> folio from PT 1300, and "Chronicle Fragment" ITJ 1375; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France and British
	Library.
Fig. 2:	Scroll, ITJ 750; copyright British Library.
Fig. 3:	Roll, PT 4008 ( <i>Aparimitāyur-nāma mahāyāna-sūtra</i> ); copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
Fig. 4:	Concertina, ITJ 151; copyright British Library.
Fig. 5:	Stitched book, Or.8212/S.12243; copyright British Library.
Figs. 6a-b:	Examples of a "small sheet," PT 1085, and a "fragment," PT 1087; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
Fig. 7:	Example of a seal on a panel changeover from PT 1089 verso; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
Fig. 8:	Example of a seal on a panel changeover from PT 1082 recto; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
Fig. 9:	Panel numbering on PT 849 verso; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
Fig. 10:	Two replaced panels in an <i>SP3</i> panel of PT 1603 verso, with the words, "one short sheet replaced" ( <i>yug thung chig brjes</i> ); copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
Fig. 11:	Two replaced panels in PT 1603 recto; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
Fig. 12:	<i>Boehmeria</i> sp. fibers in rag paper colored reddish with Herzberg stain, from ITJ 587 vol. 68 f.79, under the microscope in polarized light (OM 600x). Copyright Agnieszka Helman-Ważny.
Fig. 13:	<i>Broussonetia</i> sp. fibers colored reddish with Herzberg stain, from ITJ 754 vol. 72 f. 77, under the microscope in polarized light (OM 60x). Copyright Agnieszka Helman-Ważny.
Fig. 14:	<i>Daphne/Edgeworthia</i> or <i>Wikstroemia</i> sp. (Thymelaeaceae family) fibers colored olive-grey with Herzberg stain, from the British Library M 60 vol. 1 f. 60, under the microscope in polarized light (OM 600x). Copyright Agnieszka Helman-Ważny.
Fig. 15:	Traditional Tibetan woven mould with a sheet of paper on it during sun-drying process. Traditional papermaking tradition is still followed in Nyemo, Central Tibet; copyright Agnieszka Helman-Ważny.
Fig. 16:	Traditional papermaking workshop in Xi'an area. Laid type of papermaking mould standing on the left side and traditional pressing of pile of papermaking sheets just taken out of bamboo sieve (on the right); copyright Agnieszka Helman-Ważny.

LIST OF	ILLUSTR	ATIONS
---------	---------	--------

- FIG. 17: Woven paper seen against light, from ITJ 1410. This paper was made with a "floating" type of papermaking mould made up of a frame with textile sieve; copyright British Library.
- FIG. 18: Laidlines visible with the use of a lightbox, ITJ 1363; copyright British Library.
- FIG. 19: PT 1085, verso, with clear laid lines on the surface. NB: these are the small, vertical lines. The horizontal lines are not chain lines, but folds, which are commonly found in letters; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
- FIG. 20: Chain lines visible against light at 6 cm intervals, ITJ 444; copyright British Library.
- FIG. 21: Paper showing yellow dye, Pelliot chinois 2413; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
- FIG. 22A: Use of rubrics in the law of theft, ITJ 753; copyright British Library.
- FIG. 22B: Red and black *dbu khyud* and *shad*, ITJ 739; copyright British Library.
- FIG. 23: Example of yellow ink, PT 385; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
- FIG. 24: Examples of re-inking, PT 986; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
- FIG. 25: Traces of split-nib visible, PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
- FIGS. 26A-C: Two pens from Niya, British Museum 1907,1111.89 and 1907,1111.94; and one from Mazār Tāgh, ITN 1149; copyright British Museum and British Library.
- FIGS. 27A-B: Cramped and spacious writing on PT 986 and PT 981, respectively. The former has 10.5 lines/ 20 cm vertically, with 20 mm leading. Horizontally, it averages 13 syllables/ 20 cm. This sample of writing on PT 986 has averages of 19 lines/ 20 cm, 7.5 mm leading, and 18.5 syllables/ 20 cm. Copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
- FIG. 28: Ruled margins and ruled lines in an *SPI* folio, PT 1304; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
- FIG. 29: Example of an official seal, ITJ 1126; copyright British Library.
- FIGS. 30A-B: Drawing of a "dragon" at the end of PT 239; lotus in the colophon to PT 1307; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
- FIGS. 31A–B: Foliation with Khotanese numbers written in Tibetan script (*dra yA* = Khotanese *drraia*, "three"), ITJ 553; and foliation in an *SPI* folio, shelfmark PT 1300, where *kha* indicates hundreds and *nyer sum* indicates tens and ones, e.g. 123. To the left of this, another foliation, *tra*, which also corresponds to 123, has been struck through; copyright British Library and Bibliothèque nationale de France.
- FIGS. 32A–F: Examples of *yig mgo / dbu khyud* from ITJ 739, PT 1096r, PT 1287, PT 44, PT 1288, and PT 116; copyright British Library and Bibliothèque nationale de France.
- FIGS. 33A–B: Circles and designs around string holes in *pothī*, ITJ 318 and PT 1318; copyright British Library and Bibliothèque nationale de France.

8

FIGS. 34A-B:	Wraparound syllable ( <i>gsu&amp;m</i> ) and repeated syllable ( <i>jI</i> ) in PT 44 and ITJ 740, respectively; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France and British Library.
Figs. 35a-b:	stagi and stag gI in ITJ 1383 and PT 1089, respectively; copyright British
	Library and Bibliothèque nationale de France.
Figs. 36a-b:	<i>bsduste</i> and <i>bsdus te</i> in ITJ 750 and Or.8210/187, respectively; copyright British Library.
Figs. 37a-b:	Subscribed suffixes, $bka+'$ and $gi+s$ in ITJ 793 and ITJ 1375, respectively; copyright British Library.
Fig. 38a-b:	<i>myi</i> and <i>men</i> in PT 1844 and PT 1071, respectively; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
Fig. 39:	Anusvāra (gsuM) in PT 1109; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
Figs. 40a-b:	Final <i>a</i> ' (in <i>ba</i> ' and in <i>pa</i> ') in ITJ 740 and ITJ 844, respectively; copyright British Library.
Fig. 41:	Medial 'a (in bdaste) in ITJ 844; copyright British Library.
Figs. 42a-b:	Use of <i>e</i> vowel over syllable as contraction for ' <i>i</i> . Left: <i>btsan po+e pho brang</i> for <i>btsan po'i pho brang</i> in ITJ 750; copyright British Library. Right: ' <i>di 'drI be+e</i> for ' <i>di 'drI ba'i</i> in PT 1077; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
Figs. 43a-b:	Attached 'i (in <i>lo'I</i> ) and separated 'i (in <i>pa 'I</i> ); ITJ 740 and PT 1286; copyright British Library and Bibliothèque nationale de France.
Fig. 44:	Use of " <i>shad</i> —space— <i>shad</i> " or single <i>shad</i> ending one "clause" and starting the next, PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
Fig. 45:	Examples of single, midline, and double <i>tsheg</i> in PT 1300; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
Fig. 46:	Use of pairs of double circles in PT 1285; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
Fig. 47:	Insertion below the line with "+" symbol, with inserted text curling up the gutter in an <i>SP3</i> panel, PT 1602; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
Figs. 48a-f:	Horizontal strikethrough, PT 1318; vertical strikethrough in PT 986; blotting/ rubbing out and insertion in PT 116, marks above the letters, ITJ 737.2r; rubbing out, PT 1312; and circling in PT 44; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France and British Library.
Figs. 49:	Editorial insertion in red ink (correcting <i>mdo</i> to <i>mdo sde</i> ), copy of the <i>Aparimitāyur-nāma mahāyāna-sūtra</i> , under the shelfmark PT 3740; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
Figs. 50a-g:	Varying ductus of <i>ba</i> with and without subscripts; PT 1288, PT 1287, ITJ 1126 (figs. c and e), and PT 1094 (figs. d and f), copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France and British Library.
Figs. 51a-b:	<i>zhabs kyu</i> shortens the descender; PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
Fig. 52:	<i>ka</i> type 1a from the Bsam yas Inscription; after 'Jam dbyangs and Wang 2000: pl. 101.

FIGS. 53A-B: ka type 1b from PT 1288; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

- FIGS. 54A–C: ka type 2a from PT 1077 (fig. 23c, with *ya btags* and *gi gu*, is included here only because it is exemplary in showing what seems to be the ductus of the other, unencumbered *ka*: ticked head + arm, then tooth, then leg). Copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
- FIG. 55: *ka* type 2b from ITJ 321; copyright British Library.
- FIG. 56: *ka* type 3a from PT 1300; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
- FIG. 57: *ka* type 3b from ITJ 740 (ligature with a *na ro* vowel visible at top); copyright British Library.
- FIGS. 58A–C: *ka* type 3c from PT 1287 (figs. a and b) and ITJ 740 (fig. c); copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France and British Library.
- FIGS. 59A-C: ka type 4a from PT 1079; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
- FIG. 60: *ka* type 4b from PT 1085; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
- FIG. 61: ga type 1a from Lhasa Treaty Pillar; after Naito 1928.
- FIG. 62: *ga* type 1b from Bsam yas inscription; after 'Jam dbyangs and Wang 2000: pl. 101.
- FIG. 63A–C: *ga* type 2a from PT 986 (figs. a and b) and PT 823 (fig. c). Note how fig 63b could quite easily be seen as type 4a; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
- FIG. 64: ga type 2b from ITJ 742; copyright British Library.
- FIG. 65: *ga* type 3a from ITJ 742; copyright British Library.
- FIGS. 66A–B: *ga* type 3b from PT 44 and ITJ 321; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France and British Library.
- FIGS. 67A–D: *ga* type 4a from PT 1083, PT 67, PT 1085, and PT 1082. Note loop to the right of the "belly" in fig. 36c; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
- FIG. 68: ga type 4b from PT 1083; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
- FIGS. 69A-C: *nga* type 1a from Bsam yas inscription, Lhasa Treaty Pillar, and ITJ 750; after 'Jam dbyangs and Wang 2000: pl. 101; after Naito 1928; copyright British Library.
- FIG. 70: nga type 1b from PT 1369; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
- FIGS. 71A-B: *nga* type 2a from PT 16 and PT 1047; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
- FIG. 72: *nga* type 2b from PT 1290; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
- FIG. 73: nga type 3a from ITJ 740; copyright British Library.
- FIG. 74: *nga* type 3b from ITJ 425; copyright British Library.
- FIG. 75: nga type 4 from ITJ 321; copyright British Library.
- FIGS. 76A–D: *ca* type 1 from Bsam yas inscription, PT 1304, and PT 1290; after Tucci 1973: pl. 43; after 'Jam dbyangs and Wang 2000: pl. 101; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
- FIGS. 77A-B: ca type 2 from PT 1085; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
- FIG. 78: *ca* type 3 from PT 1101; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

Fig. 79:	ca type 4 from ITJ 425; copyright British Library.
Figs. 80a-b:	pha type 1a from Zhol inscription, east face, and PT 1288; after Richardson
	1985: pl. 2; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
Fig. 81:	pha type 1b from ITJ 750; copyright British Library.
Figs. 82a-b:	<i>pha</i> type 2a from PT 1075 and Or. 8212/187; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France and British Library.
Fig. 83:	pha type 2b from PT 1039; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
Fig. 84:	pha type 3a from PT 126; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
Fig. 85:	pha type 3b from PT 230r; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
Fig. 86:	pha type 4 from PT 1217; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
Figs. 87a–c:	<i>ra</i> type 1a, Bsam yas Inscription (from the word <i>sbyard</i> , showing the comparison of the <i>ra</i> 's neck with the <i>da</i> 's shoulder), Skar cung Inscription, and ITJ 750; after 'Jam dbyangs and Wang 2000: pl. 101; after Richardson 1998: pl. 17; copyright British Library.
Fig. 88:	<i>ra</i> type 1b from the Spu hreng Inscription; after 'Jam dbyangs and Wang 2000: pl. 102.
Fig. 89:	ra type 2a from PT 1144; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
FIGS. 90A-C:	<i>ra</i> type 2b from PT 1083 (figs. a and b) and PT 1079 (fig. c); copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
Fig. 91:	ra type 3a from PT 1217; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
Figs. 92a-b:	<i>ra</i> type 3b from ITJ 437 and PT 44; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France and British Library.
Fig. 93а-в:	<i>sa</i> type 1a from the Lhasa Treaty Pillar and PT 1290; after Naito 1928 copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
Fig. 94a-b:	sa type 1b from PT 1288; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
Figs. 95a-b:	sa type 2a from PT 1085 and PT 1082; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
Fig. 96:	sa type 2b from PT 1082; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
Fig. 97:	<i>sa</i> type 2c from PT 16 (center is best example: others have vowels); copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
FIGS. 98A-C:	sa type 3a from PT 1078bis, PT 981, and PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
Figs. 99a-b:	sa type 3b PT 1096 and PT 1077; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
FIGS. 100A-C:	Hooked ' <i>a</i> in Bsam yas Inscription and in PT 981; without a hook in PT 1087; after 'Jam dbyangs and Wang 2000: pl. 101; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
Figs. 101a–g:	Examples of <i>shad</i> : straight, calligraphic, ticked-head, ticked head combined with <i>tsheg</i> , bowed, ticked-away, and wavy; from Bsam yas Inscription, ITJ 750, PT 1078, ITJ 1375, PT 1287, PT 1082, and PT 981; after 'Jam dbyangs and Wang 2000: pl. 101; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France and British Library.

- FIGS. 102A–C: Vowel insertion left, center, and right, respectively, in ITJ 1375, ITJ 897, and PT 986; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France and British Library.
- FIGS. 103A–C: *gi gu* and *gi log* from ITJ 321 and ITJ 425: 180<sup>e</sup>, 220<sup>e</sup> and 250<sup>e</sup> (the first *gi gu*, with its angular shape, helpfully demonstrates how one might think of these angles in translating right angles of 90<sup>e</sup> into curved angles that one typically finds in these vowels); copyright British Library.
- FIGS. 104A–D: *na ro* from ITJ 750, ITJ 740, ITJ 647, and ITJ 425; copyright British Library. They have ratios of 1 : 1; 1 : 2; 1 : 4; and 0, respectively. The first two have ligatures, and the second two do not.
- FIGS. 105A-C: 'greng bu from ITJ 647, ITJ 425, and PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France and British Library. The first rises to 12:00, then turns to 9:30; the second points to 11:00, and the third is looped. The first barely has a ligature, and the third has none.
- FIGS. 106A–B: *zhabs kyu* with descender in ITJ 750 (the word is *mun*) and with simple ligature (no descender) in Or. 8212/187; copyright British Library.
- FIGS. 107A-C: Roots inserted right and inserted center under superscripts, in Or. 8212/187, PT 986, and PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France and British Library.
- FIGS. 108A–D: Large, triangular va btags in the Lhasa Treaty Pillar and in PT 1079; large rounded va btags in PT 1087; and small, triangular va btags in PT 1082; after Naito 1928; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
- FIGS. 109A–D: *ya btags* below root and adjacent to root; *zhabs kyu* joining from "belly" of *ya btags* as a separate stroke and from end of *ya btags* as single stroke PT 1287, ITJ 1375, ITJ 740, and PT 1283; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France and British Library. (The first remains under the root and rises halfway up the right side, pointing to 12; the second is adjacent and points to 11:30; the third remains under the root and points to 2:00; and the fourth remains under the root and points to 1:00.)
- FIGS. 110A-C: *ra btags* in PT 1287 (figs. a and b) and ITJ 750 (fig. c); copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France and British Library. The first is looped, and points to 6:00; the second has no descender, and even misses the ligature; and the third has a descender. The latter two point to 8:30.
- FIGS. 111A–B: Normative *la btags* and 90<sup>e</sup>-rotated *la btags*, PT 1079 and PT 1087; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
- FIG. 112: Dbon Zhang Pillar in Lhasa; copyright Agnieszka Helman-Ważny.
- FIG. 113: Detail from a rubbing of the east face of the *Dbon Zhang Pillar* in Lhasa; after Naito 1928.
- FIG. 114: "Chronicle Fragment" ITJ 1375; copyright British Library.
- FIG. 115: Daphne/Edgeworthia sp. fibers colored with Herzberg stain, from ITJ 1375, under the microscope in polarized light (OM 200x). Copyright Agnieszka Helman-Ważny.
- FIG. 116: PT 1286; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

FIG. 117: Panel 11 of PT 1287, with the end of panel 10 visible above, and the beginning of panel 12 visible below; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France. FIG 118. Panel 14 PT 1287, recto. The compilers reused a panel of discarded Mahāprajñāpāramitā-sūtra, which the editors marked for discard with the term dui 兑, "exchange," written in the top margin and over the main text. Copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France. FIG. 119: PT 981v, letter draft written in same hand as *Rāmāvana* version E on the recto; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France. FIG. 120: PT 981r, *Rāmāvana* version E; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France. Rāmāyana manuscript, ITJ 737.1, which is a continuation of ITJ 737.3; FIG. 121: copyright British Library. FIG. 122: Laid irregular and patchy type of paper observed on light box in manuscript ITJ 737.1; copyright British Library. FIG. 123: PT 1136, containing the ritual narratives the "Tale of Blood Brotherhood," and the "Tale of Lho rgyal Byang mo btsun"; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France. FIG. 124: Shangshu Paraphrase, shelfmark PT 986; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France. FIGS. 125A-C: Examples of ka from PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France. FIGS. 126A-N: Examples of distinctive ka from PT 1286 and PT 1287 (the final four images are from PT 1286); copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France. FIGS. 127A-F: ka from ITJ 737.1 and ITJ 737.3 (only the last is from the latter); copyright British Library. FIGS. 128A-B: Examples of sa from PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France. FIGS. 129A-K: Examples of distinctive sa from PT 1286 (figs. g to k) and PT 1287 (figs. a to f); copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France. FIGS. 130A-E: sa from ITJ 737.1 (figs. a to c) and ITJ 737.3 (figs. d and e) latter); copyright British Library. FIGS. 131A-B: ra btags ticked in the direction of writing, ITJ 737.1 and PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France and British Library. FIG. 132: Panel change-over with lightbox, paper type one, PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France. FIG. 133: Paper type two, PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France. FIG. 134: Paper type three, PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France. FIG. 135: Repairs to panel 9, PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France. FIG. 136: Ornamentation at end of the first chapter, PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France. FIGS. 137A-L: yig mgo / dbu khyud, PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France. FIGS. 138A–Q: ka, PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France. FIGS. 139A-N: ga, PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France. FIGS. 140A-D: nga, PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

FIGS. 141A–D: *ca*, PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
FIGS. 142A–D: *pha*, PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
FIGS. 143A–C: *ra*, PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
FIGS. 144A–L: *sa*, PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
FIGS. 145A–D: *shad*, PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
FIGS. 146A–C: *gi gu*, PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
FIGS. 147A–C: *gi log*, PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
FIGS. 148A–C: *na ro*, PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
FIGS. 149A–C: *'greng bu*, PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
FIGS. 150A–C: *zhabs kyu*, PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
FIGS. 151A–C: *va btags*, PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
FIGS. 152A–D: *ya btags*, PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
FIGS. 153A–E: *ra btags*, PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
FIGS. 154A–G: *la btags*, PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

## ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This short, illustrated work is a product of the "Kingship and Religion in Tibet" research group based at Ludwig-Maximilians-Universität München from 2010 to 2015. The group's research, sponsored by the Alexander von Humboldt Foundation and the German Federal Ministry of Education and Research, concerns the study of Tibetan kingship in relation to ritual and narrative from the period of the Tibetan Empire (c. 608-866) up through approximately the thirteenth century. In charting the manner in which depictions of kings have shifted over time in Tibet, we have had to attend to properly dating our sources, be they iconographic, architectural, or textual. In attempting to date epigraphic and manuscript evidence such that one can place their testimonies in a proper temporal context, the research group has innovated results-driven methods in codicology, paleography, orthography, and lexicography. This has been a collective effort, and Brandon Dotson acknowledges the input and labor of the group's members who have contributed to the documentation and study of a large corpus of early Tibetan inscriptions and manuscripts. In particular, he wishes to honor the work of team members Lewis Doney, Nathan Hill, Gergely Orosz, Dorje Thondup, Iwao Ishikawa, and Emanuela Garatti.

While the present work evolved out of the activities of the "Kingship and Religion in Tibet" research group, it is a collaborative effort indebted to a larger community of scholars. In June 2012 the research group invited leading scholars in the field of early Tibetan manuscript studies to Munich to take part in a conference and workshop, "Merkmals and Mirages: Dating (Old) Tibetan Writing." There, Brandon Dotson presented a "beta-version" of the present work by way of an introduction to the research group's evolving methods in codicology, paleography, and orthography. The contributions at this conference, both in the form of the papers delivered and in the focused discussions in a workshop, accelerated the research group's progress and fed in to the present work. The authors are grateful to Lewis Doney for organizing the conference, and to the conference participants, Stefan Baums, Cathy Cantwell, Jacob Dalton, Amy Heller, Nathan Hill, Kazushi Iwao, Matthew Kapstein, Rob Mayer, Sam van Schaik, Tsuguhito Takeuchi, Helga Uebach, and Dorji Wangchuk.

Another fortuitous development was that Agnieszka Helman-Ważny, who presented a paper on codicology, expressed an enthusiasm for the group's methods and suggested that she augment them with her own expertise in the field of codicology and describing the physical features of manuscripts. This task was combined with her prior DFG-project undertaken at the University of Hamburg (PI: Prof. Michael Friedrich) intending to create a typology of Central Asian paper during the first millennium CE based on systematic, codicological, and microscopic studies of collections found in Dunhuang and Turfan. Her research was funded by the Deutsche Forschungs-Gemeinschaft (DFG) within the project "History and typology of paper in Central Asia during the first millennium AD: Analysis of Chinese paper manuscripts" (2010–2013), Abteilung für Sprache und Kultur Chinas, Universität Hamburg/AAI, Germany (Grant number Fr702/9-1).

The authors would like to acknowledge the help and support of the International Dunhuang Project (IDP), especially the curator of the Tibetan Dunhuang Collection Sam van Schaik, the director of IDP Susan Whitfield, and conservator Mark Browne from the British Library, and Conservateur en chef Chargée des manuscrits de Dunhuang et des fonds chinois Service oriental Département des Manuscrits, Nathalie Monnet in the Bibliothèque nationale de France. We would also like to thank Dorota Dominiak of Eikon Studio in Poland for her technical support and preparing our book layout.

This research was made possible by support from the Alexander von Humboldt Foundation, the German Federal Ministry of Education and Research, and the Deutsche Forschungs-Gemeinschaft to whom we express our deepest gratitude. Brandon Dotson would also like to thank colleagues and staff at the Institut für Indologie und Tibetologie of LMU München, particularly Franz-Karl Ehrhard, Jens-Uwe Hartmann, Marta Sernesi, Evelyn Kindermann, and Sandra Sucrow. Thank you, also, to Chelsie, Jude, Ella, and Henry.

In recent years the methods for describing and studying Tibetan documents have grown increasingly sophisticated. Philologists have turned their hands to paleography in order to identify scribal hands, define styles of Tibetan writing, and attempt to fix in time some of the manuscripts that are currently undated. Those working on early inscriptions and manuscripts draw on each other's observations in order to identify and record an increasing number of features that may be relevant for dating Tibetan writing. With this has come a greater appreciation of the physicality of documents—be they manuscripts or inscriptions-as objects existing within a social context. Alongside advances in codicological, orthographical, and paleographical methods, and their application by scholars in their work on individual documents, there has also been a recent trend towards synthesis and overview. This latter trend is expansive in its orientation and ambitious in its goals in that it draws on all available methods in order to attempt to define how various observable features of Tibetan documents are distributed not only within a collection, such as that of Cave 17 in Dunhuang, but across time and place in collections from Mīrān, Mazār Tāgh, Turfan, Tabo, and so forth. It is no accident that this coincides with the rise of digital humanities and the accessibility of searchable transliterations and high-quality digital images. These, along with other new technologies, allow the philologist or digital humanist to achieve in a matter of minutes what would have taken hours, days, or weeks in the past.

The present contribution is a product of these recent developments in the study of Tibetan documents and Tibetan writing. Focusing on early Tibetan documents, and in particular upon paper manuscripts unearthed from Cave 17 in Dunhuang, the intention is to introduce a practical and systematic approach to describing early Tibetan documents and writing, and to perform a demonstration of these methods through a case study the *Old Tibetan Chronicle* and related documents. These methods are tailored to the investigation of early Tibetan writing, but the principles they outline, along with many of the specific techniques, are applicable to diverse Tibetan documents and writings.

More so than archeological, art-historical, linguistic, and genetic evidence, written documents are our most important and most detailed sources for the history of early Tibet. This includes the period of the Tibetan Empire (c. 608-866), when Tibet was one of the most important military and cultural forces in all of Eurasia.<sup>1</sup> Tibetans developed a written script in the first half of the seventh century, and kept records on stone, wood, and paper.<sup>2</sup> Most of these documents have been catalogued, and many have been studied.<sup>3</sup> Despite the quickening pace of research and the efforts of several excellent scholars, there remains a great deal of work to be done. Even our fundamental assumptions about the culture of the early empire, and about the dates of the Dunhuang manuscripts—our most important sources for the study of this period—remain open to debate. These manuscripts were deposited in Cave 17 in Dunhuang, a cave measuring roughly three cubic meters that was carved into the wall of Cave 16 between 834 and 836, and apparently sealed off in the first half of the eleventh century.<sup>4</sup> It was discovered again at the turn of the twentieth century, and its contents were carted away to museums and libraries in England, India, France, Russia, Japan, and China.<sup>5</sup> After a century of scholarship on the Dunhuang manuscripts, our assumptions about the Tibetan documents recovered from Cave 17 have undergone a sort of inversion: while it was once assumed that the vast majority of the manuscripts written in Tibetan dated from the period of Tibetan occupation of Dunhuang (786-848), it has become increasingly clear that a large proportion was written after the fall of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> For a political and military history of the Tibetan Empire, see Beckwith 1993. 608 is, arguably, the date of the first Tibetan diplomatic embassy to the Sui, and 866 marks the relative end of the "mopping up" of the last Tibetan imperial forces in the northeast.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>On the origin of the Tibetan script, see, most recently, van Schaik 2011. Cf. Schuh 2013.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Among these catalogues, see Lalou 1939, 1950, 1961; Thomas 1935, 1951, 1955, 1963; la Vallée-Poussin 1962; Takeuchi 1998; Chayet 2005; Dalton and van Schaik 2006; Ma 2011; and Iwao, van Schaik, and Takeuchi 2012.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> The most balanced and perceptive summary of the nature and chronology of Cave 17 recognizes that it served multiple functions, including reliquary and storehouse; see van Schaik and Galambos 2012: 18–28. See also Imaeda 2008.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> These events have been described on numerous occasions; see, for example, Dalton and van Schaik 2006: xi–xix.

the Tibetan Empire in the early, or Zhangshi Guiyijun (848–c.915), or the late, or Caoshi Guiyijun (c.915–1036) periods.<sup>6</sup> The initial scholarly conflation of "Tibetan" with "imperial" also played into a tendency to lump "post-imperial" Tibetan Dunhuang documents into an undifferentiated mass. Additionally, there was a tendency among Tibetologists to focus myopically on the Tibetan documents to the exclusion of those in Chinese, Khotanese, Uighur, and so forth. Nowhere is this more apparent than in the way that Tibetologists have tended to catalogue those numerous texts written in Tibetan on one side and Chinese on the other: the Tibetan side—that is, the one on which Tibetologists focus—was often called "recto," despite the fact that the Chinese side was almost always written first. Re-cataloguing these documents and replacing most of these "rectos" with "versos" is a salutary lesson in the manner in which our assumptions shift, and is also a modest leitmotif for scientific progress.

With the clarity of hindsight, and with the knowledge that Tibetan continued to be used by Chinese, Uighurs, Khotanese, and Tibetans in Dunhuang and neighboring kingdoms as a *lingua franca* and as the language of Tibetan Buddhism, the overturning of our earlier assumptions seems obvious. The Tibetan Empire only persisted in Dunhuang for just over a decade after Cave 17 was carved. Most of the cave's "life" stretched over 150 years of the Zhangshi Guiyijun and Caoshi Guiyijun periods, from 848 to the walling up of Cave 17 some time in the first half of the 11<sup>th</sup> century. To find their way into Cave 17, Tibetan imperial manuscripts would therefore need to have a) been deposited between the completion of the cave in 836 and the victory of the Zhangshi Guiyijun in 848; b) been kept in a personal collection or archive before being deposited in the cave at any point up until its sealing;<sup>7</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> See Uray 1981, Takeuchi 2004 and 2012a, Dalton and van Schaik 2006: xx–xxi. During this time Tibetan language enjoyed a high status as a prestige language, and was used in personal and official correspondence as well as in religious and other writings by Chinese, Uighurs, Khotanese, and Tibetans; see Takata 2000 and Takeuchi 2004.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> This seems to have been the case with a group of texts that belonged to, or pertained to Hongbian, the great monk to whom Cave 17 was dedicated as a reliquary shrine after his death in 862; see van Schaik and Galambos 2012: 18–19. Collections of documents from Sanjie Monastery and Baoen Monastery were also deposited in the cave; see Imaeda 2008.

or c) remained in circulation from, or even prior to, the beginning of Tibetan occupation in c.786 and the sealing of the cave in the first half of the eleventh century until finding their way into the cave at some point before its sealing. These factors tend to justify the "late-until-proven-early" approach to Tibetan Dunhuang manuscripts.

Absent dates, seals, or obvious datable features, this inversion of our assumptions does not necessarily help us to distinguish imperial from Zhangshi Guiyijun or Caoshi Guiyijun Tibetan manuscripts. Rather, and as one might assume, it has tended to problematize such distinctions, particularly between imperial-period documents and early, Zhangshi Guiyijun documents. We now appreciate, for example, that there was a large degree of continuity in Dunhuang between the successive Tang, Tibetan, and Guiyijun periods. This is reflected clearly in the many shared administrative and tax structures, but also in scribal practice.8 We know, for example, that many if not most of the scribes who worked for the Dunhuang chancellery and who were responsible for copying the Tibetan Satasāhasrikāprajñāpāramitā-sūtra and the Aparimitāyur-nāma mahāyāna-sūtra, in addition to the Chinese copies of the latter, and the Chinese Mahāprajñāpāramitā-sūtra, were ethnically Chinese. It is a fair assumption that these same scribes continued to be employed under the Guiyijun regime after the overthrow of Tibetan occupation, and that the change of regime did not necessarily usher in a new scribal culture. In this context Sam van Schaik makes the point that imperial styles of writing would "probably survive the fall of the Tibetan Empire by at least a generation."9 This is also true in terms of the material basis for the manuscripts, where there were no significant changes to paper production techniques in Dunhuang between the early ninth and the late tenth centuries.<sup>10</sup>

 $<sup>^{8}</sup>$  On shared administrative structures and the use of similar land units, see Iwao 2009: 100–101.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup>Van Schaik 2013: 120, n. 3. It also appears that some of the editorial practices introduced to Dunhuang Chinese editors by way of Tibet persisted after the collapse of Tibetan occupation. On the use of the term  $\not\exists dui$ , "exchange," in the margins of panels of Chinese *Mahāprajñāpāramitā-sūtras* commissioned as part of a gift for the Tibetan emperor, and its possible connection with similar editorial notes in the margins of Tibetan *Śatasāhasrikāprajñāpāramitā-sūtra* produced by the same cohort of scribes, see Dotson 2013–2014: 56–61; cf. Schneider 1996: 141–46.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> See Helman-Ważny and van Schaik 2013: 738–39; also Drège 2002: 126–27.

## Methodology

While these advances in our knowledge might appear to push our horizons back, making it seem ever more difficult to gain any purchase on this collection of manuscripts, they accompany and complement parallel, piecemeal advances that cause us to be optimistic about the prospects for dating Dunhuang documents. This philologically minded research brings to bear every instrument in our methodological toolkit in order to try to describe and date Tibetan documents and Tibetan writing. It is the result of the manner in which philologists have turned their hands to manuscript studies, paleography, and codicology, drawing on their own expertise in, for example, linguistics, orthography, textual criticism, and lexicography. As a result, we have at our disposal numerous methods for dating Tibetan documents and writings, and it has become an oft-repeated but no less profound truism that one must use all methods available in order to understand and date Tibetan writing. The use of official seals belonging to a particular period, or the appearance of the names of known individuals such as Hongbian, or more specific text-internal clues such as a year in the twelve-year cycle, are among the most straightforward clues for dating a document. Codicological observations are also crucial: texts written on the back of imperially sponsored Prajñāpāramitā panels and folia can only have been written after the commission of the Prajñāpāramitā, which ran from the 820s to the 840s.11 Similarly, microscopic analysis of paper fibers enables one to roughly provenance documents, and in some cases this allows one to draw conclusions about date ranges. Dunhuang documents written on paper made from plant species that are found in central Tibet, but not in eastern Tibet and Dunhuang, for example, came to Dunhuang from central Tibet, and most likely date to the imperial period. In some cases, as in official letters issued from the Tibetan court, these can be more precisely dated and provenanced. One can also attempt to place documents in time

 $<sup>^{11}</sup>$  See Iwao 2014. The nuances of re-using Chinese sutras shall be discussed in the case study below. On the dates of the sutra-copying project see Fujieda 1961: 79, and Dotson 2013–2014: 10–15.

through lexicography, textual criticism, and historical phonology.<sup>12</sup> All such tools, in addition to paleography and codicology, must be brought to bear on dating individual Tibetan documents.

In developing and improving the paleography, codicology, and orthography of Tibetan writing and Tibetan documents, we draw on a large body of existing scholarship. Every scholar who has studied inscriptions or manuscripts has tended to develop his or her own methods and terms, and offered unique insights. In terms of the movement that we describe towards a synthesis and towards a greater methodological self-awareness with regard to paleography and codicology, the watershed moment in Tibetan studies was the publication in 1999 of Cristina Scherrer-Schaub's "Towards a methodology for the study of Old Tibetan manuscripts: Dunhuang and Tabo." With characteristic erudition, Scherrer-Schaub drew on scholarship on the study writing systems in Asia and in Europe to outline methods for the study of Tibetan writing and documents. As a general introduction, it is unmatched, and we do not intend to duplicate here the over-arching perspective that it offers. Rather, picking up on some of Scherrer-Schaub's suggestions, and drawing also on more recent and more focused work by Sam van Schaik and Jacob Dalton, we are primarily concerned with explaining and demonstrating a practical method that achieves meaningful results.

## Principles

Before introducing our methods, we must observe some fundamental distinctions. Most important among these are: the difference between the date(s) of the paper(s) and the date(s) of the writing(s); the distinction

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Concerning textual criticism as a method for roughly dating Dunhuang manuscripts, see Cathy Cantwell and Rob Mayer's observations that the errors in the Dunhuang *Thabs zhags* could only be possible after generations of textual transmission; Cantwell and Mayer 2011: 276. See also Uray 1972 and Dotson 2011a. Stein's "Tibetica Antiqua I," on the earlier "Chinese" and later "Indian" vocabularies for translation into Tibetan is the *locus classicus* for the importance of lexicography to dating Tibetan writing; see Stein 2010.

between the date(s) of writing of an individual manuscript and the date(s) of composition of the text(s) it contains; and the difference between those features of writing particular to a given scribe and those characteristic of a school.

Considering the first of these distinctions, there are a number of scenarios to keep in mind. The most obvious is one in which the hands of several scribes are found in a single document, whether as commentators or otherwise. A root text, for example, might be written long before a commentary is added. There may be a main commentary, and there may also be marginalia added by a third hand at a later time. In the process of transmission, some or all of this may be copied faithfully, or text and commentary might be blended and conflated. Such phenomena are intimately familiar to scholars of textual criticism. Even prior to such distortions, however, one can attempt to disentangle one scribal hand from another with the aim of fixing them in time.

Another obvious point concerning the difference between the date(s) of the paper(s) and the date(s) of the writing(s) is that blank paper may be kept for some time before it is written on. Related to this is a situation in which the verso is written on long after the recto. This may be the case, for example, for PT 2118<sup>13</sup> The Chinese recto includes part of the *Saddharmapuṇḍarīka sūtra*, the colophon of which tells us that it was written in the twelfth month of the fourth year of the reign of Empress Wu, that is, 689.<sup>14</sup> The verso is blank, save for four lines of Tibetan jottings on Tibetan mythological themes. If these were not written until the period of Tibetan occupation, then at least one hundred years elapsed between the writing of the verso and that of the recto. From the perspective of the later Tibetan writer, the scroll was just paper to be reused. In this case the Chinese recto contains a continuous text, but in other cases people have taken paper from various documents, either using discards or disfiguring these documents in the process, in order to collect paper for their own writings. This is true for the *Old Tibetan Chronicle* (PT

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Dunhuang manuscripts are cited according to their shelfmarks, where "PT" stands for "Pelliot tibétain" manuscripts kept in the Bibliothèque nationale de France, and "IOL Tib" stands for "India Office Library, Tibetan" manuscripts kept in the British Library.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup>Lalou 1961: 204; Drège 2002: 120.

1286 + PT 1287) for example, whose compilers glued together panels from such diverse texts as the *Vimalakīrtinirdeśa-sūtra*, *Mahāprajñāpāramitā-sūtra*, *Saddharma-Puņḍarīka-sūtra*, *Aṣṭasāhasrikā-Prajñāpāramitā-sūtra*, *Suvarņaprabhāsottamarāja-sūtra*, and *Dharmaguptaka Vinaya* in order to assemble the seven-meter long scroll that would contain this Tibetan masterpiece. Needless to say, not all of these Chinese rectos date to the same year, and individual panels of paper would have been manufactured at different times, and perhaps even in different places.<sup>15</sup>

A less obvious distinction concerning date(s) of paper(s) relates to scientific methods for dating them. Namely, the raw materials that go into the rag paper that predominated in Dunhuang are fairly disparate, they can be stored for some time before being made into paper, and they can be contaminated by dyes and other substances. Radiocarbon dating is applicable to manuscripts composed of organic materials using milligram-size samples. However, as many scholars have pointed out, this technique alone cannot usually resolve issues of authenticity and precise dating. This will give the date that the cellulose molecules in the paper were formed rather than when the paper was made. If the paper is, as many Dunhuang-produced papers were, rag based on ramie or hemp, then there will first be a short interval (maybe 1-2 years) before the raw material has been harvested, transported and converted via several stages into cloth. It could then be in use or stored for decades or even centuries before being made into paper. In case of bark paper composed of paper mulberry or other bast fibers, it is easier to evaluate a time for raw material harvesting and storage. In addition, the papermaking process will sometimes have blended fibers from a wide variety of original sources. Further, other substances such as dyes or fillers may have been added when processing paper before writing, and can contaminate samples by stable C12 isotope ("dead carbon"). This makes the results of C14 dating disputable in the case of singular samples.<sup>16</sup> In addition, large-scale sampling from old

 $<sup>^{15}</sup>$  For details of the three types of paper found in the scroll's panels, see on pages 174–82 the case study.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup>On radiocarbon dating of manuscripts, see Pollard 2011 and Brock et al. 2010.

manuscripts is also questionable and not recommended. This is why only a combination of historical and scientific dating methods can provide reliable evidence, and C14 measurement may best serve as a control method.

The second point to keep in mind when trying to date a given document is when a text was composed on the one hand, and the date of the individual manuscript on the other. Or, put differently, we must not conflate the date(s) of the author(s) with the date(s) of the scribe(s). An obvious example would be a late, but faithful copy of an early text, as we almost certainly have in the case of the Old Tibetan Annals, most of whose individual entries would have been added at the end of each year beginning in the 650s, but whose present extant copies date to approximately the mid-ninth century.<sup>17</sup> This distinction can be particularly relevant when we look, for example, at grammar and orthography. A laconic administrative record like an annals or a legal text tends to be more conservative, and retains what appear to be archaic orthographies. A narrative text like the Rāmāyana, on the other hand, is more inclined to update the language to reflect current grammatical and orthographic norms. In such cases one must look deeper, to the rough edges left by the editing process, in order to make any claims about the date of composition. An editor's work of updating language and grammar, incidentally, is one reason why it is very productive to study texts such as the Rāmāyana and the Prophecy of the Khotanese Arhat (Li yul gyi dgra bcom pas lung bstan pa), where we have copies or recensions in Dunhuang manuscripts that are decades and even centuries apart.<sup>18</sup>

A third important distinction to keep in mind is that between scribes and schools. This is most relevant to paleography and to the study of ductus and to the definition of styles. Sam van Schaik has described several imperialperiod writing styles based on salient paleographical features.<sup>19</sup> Together with Jacob Dalton and Tom Davis, van Schaik has also applied the techniques of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> The *Old Tibetan Annals*, an administrative record in which the annual entries were kept, was likely initiated in the 650s; see Uray 1975: 161–62 and Dotson 2009: 10–11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> On the *Rāmāyaņa*, see below; on the *Li yul gyi dgra bcom pas lung bstan pa*, see Zhu 2010 and Takeuchi 2012: 207, n. 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> van Schaik 2013.

forensic handwriting analysis in order to identify individual scribal hands.<sup>20</sup> In so doing, it is possible to define styles that are particular to certain genres, e.g. "official," and also to identify an individual scribal hand on numerous manuscripts in order to gain a picture of the repertoire or even the interests of a particular writer. This type of work is still in its early phases, however, so we must be cautious in maintaining the distinction between the features of a particular script, i.e., a style or a school, and the features of a particular scribal hand. Positive identification of a scribe's hand on diverse documents that are distributed across genres can help to demonstrate how a scribe adjusts his own writing according to the stylistic norms of different genres.

## Methods

We approach our documents through three semi-permeable categories: codicology, orthography, and paleography. The overlaps are necessary, and are common to the study of writing and documents in other fields such as medieval European studies, where the word "codicology" is helpfully vague, and where there are many definitions of paleography. Here we include under the rubric of codicology both the classification of documents by shelfmark and format, and the physical description of paper, document, and page setting. The distinction between orthography and paleography is also fuzzy at the margins since individual orthographic or paleographic features can be helpful for identifying schools, scribes, or both.

With respect to codicology, orthography, and paleography, the imperative is to quantify descriptions as far as possible so as to move away from opinions based on subjective observations that cannot be clearly demonstrated. Even if the latter, like the opinions of art aficionados, are based on decades of expertise, and are therefore to be respected, they lose their value when the reasons for a given assertion cannot be described or taught, and where the "results" cannot be replicated. This is not to entirely demystify paleography and codicology,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Dalton, Davis, and van Schaik 2007.

nor to deny the necessity of gaining the essential experience that allows one to recognize relevant styles, scripts, and scribal practices when one sees them. Rather, it is to acknowledge that much of the work of paleography, codicology, and particularly orthography can be quantified. This is a commonplace to those who work in digital paleography, and to anyone who develops software for handwriting analysis. Until such time as new technologies allow cameras and computers to do the work of the codicologist, however, one may still move towards quantification, and towards refining measurements that might some day be handed over to machines. Moreover, putting these methods into practice is not necessarily a "shortcut"; rather, it is to help one to "put in the hours" one needs to gain this experience, but to do so in a guided and purposive manner.

Before moving on to a presentation of the individual features classified under these four major headings, it will be helpful to orient these with some general remarks. The classification of documents is rather straightforward. Here one records shelfmarks, site numbers, conservators' notes, format, genre, and, if known, the date of writing. Moving on to a description of the document's physical features and its page setting, we begin to record quantified data. Besides the usual measurements of height and width, one measures the number of panels, the dimensions of each panel, the laid lines and chain lines. One can also measure thickness, and note the color of paper, color of ink, the presence of paints or dyes, and the type of paper. It is with regard to the latter that one can achieve greater precision through the application of materialscientific methods. Dunhuang manuscripts are composed of a variety of materials, few of which are from Tibet itself. Careful attention to paper, ink, wood, textile and other materials on a microscopic scale reveals the secrets of their production, and sometimes allows for dating and siting an artefact in place. Especially paper analyses can help to recognize a document's regional origin, or reveal links between groups of objects with the same distinguishing features. By identifying fiber composition using optical microscopy, and by studying paper and ink components using infrared spectroscopy, we may recover the history and geography of papermaking and other crafts related to book production. Variations in production methods, raw materials, and

treatment of the paper surface may allow us to determine the time and place of production. This option is only available to those trained in such methods, and in cases where an archive will allow a small sample to be gathered.

Other quantifiable codicological features include margins and leading. To quantify how cramped or expansive writing is horizontally, one can count the number of syllables per 20 cm horizontally, and make an average. To make the same measurement vertically one can measure the space between lines (leading), and measure the number of lines per 20 cm vertically, again making an average. Where format is standard, as in some officially commissioned sutras, one can be even more specific by measuring lines per folio or lines per column, along with measurements of column width, margin width, number of columns, and number of panels or number of folia. Here one also records non-quantifiable features such as the presence of drawings, seals, and ornamentation.

The second major heading, orthography, includes numerous quantifiable features, and a thorough description of a document's orthography generates numerical ratios that facilitate comparison with other documents. The category of orthography itself is problematic when one is describing early or non-standard Tibetan writing. The texts by which one learns the correct and incorrect manner of spelling and of writing grammatical particles in combination with words are the Sum cupa and the Rtags kyi 'jugs pa attributed to Thonmi Sambhota, a possibly legendary figure from the mid-seventh century. While a few sections of these texts may go back to the imperial period, most scholars agree that in the form in which they come down to us the majority of these two texts post-date its reputed author by centuries.<sup>21</sup> Rightly or wrongly, it is by this standard that we are able to assess non-standard Tibetan writing. However, this is not to assume, anachronistically, that early Tibetan writing is a deviation from this particular standard. Middle Old Tibetan texts (late-eighth to mid-ninth century) have different norms than Late Old Tibetan texts (lateninth to early twelfth century) and Classical Tibetan texts, and the benefit of studying and quantifying orthography is that one is able to identify and date

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> See Miller 1963.

these changing norms.<sup>22</sup> There are several features, born of observation, that one can quantify. With recourse to searchable transliterations one can quantify observations about syllable margins, d/n suffix variation, prevalence of my with *i* and *e* vowels, the use of the "extra" or "superabundant" '*a*, variation between aspirated and unaspirated voiceless consonants, variation between voiceless and voiced consonants, and the use of the *gi log*. To this one can also add the ratio of "stand-alone '*i* to "attached '*i*" (e.g. *de* '*i* versus *de*'*i*), the frequency of the *da drag*, *anusvāra*, and subscribed suffixes.

In some cases an observation cannot be quantified. Noting the forms of plural particles, for example, and describing the presence or absence of the genitive particle preceding the plural particle *rnams*, we use "quasi-quantities," and, where necessary, prose. Thus "0" means the genitive never precedes *rnams*, "1" means this is uncommon, and "2" means it is common. In addition, where the value is "1" or "2," one notes if the genitive is used only with nominalized verbs, i.e., between the nominal particle and the plural *rnams*. This is an example of a measurement born of observation; it is relevant to early Tibetan writing, but may be of little use to later collections of documents. This and other such descriptions are meant to describe the grammatical systems that texts employ. In the same vein, we record the frequency of use of the sentence final particle, the presence of verbal auxiliaries, and the use of personal pronouns, which have been studied by Tsuguhito Takeuchi and Nathan Hill, respectively, and shown to be of relevance to the periodization of Tibetan language.<sup>23</sup>

Through these methods one establishes the norms of a given piece of writing without making many assumptions about what these norms "should" be. This is helpful when editing or translating a given text, since it provides clear guidelines for what sort of editorial interventions are justifiable and what sort of "corrections" are not. The latter are unfortunately far more commonplace than they ought to be, and seem to be born of a too widely

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> On this periodization, which includes also Early Old Tibetan (mid-seventh to mid-eighth century), see Takeuchi 2012b. It remains a helpful working hypothesis that should be refined by future research.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Takeuchi 2012b; Hill 2010.

held misapprehension that orthography is uniformly variable in early Tibetan writing. As a result, some scholars allow themselves remarkable leeway in "correcting" unknown words and troublesome passages by changing vowels, suffixes, and prefixes until they have a word or phrase that they recognize. The motive for this is obvious: Old Tibetan syntax can be unfamiliar, and many texts contain words that we don't know. The result of this approach, however, is a scattershot philology that produces insights mostly by accident, and one that flies in the face of fundamental principles such as that of *lectio difficilior*. This can be easily corrected through quantifying and describing the orthography of a given text, such that one can identify its norms and thereby have clear guidelines for which editorial interventions are justified and which are not.

In the third major heading, paleography, quantification is less straightforward. Here we often speak of the shapes of individual strokes, e.g., "straight," "wavy," "ticked," etc. We acknowledge the obvious scope for computer software to improve upon our methods, and welcome ongoing efforts to adapt digital paleographic technologies for Tibetan handwriting analysis. In the meantime, however, one can speak of the proportions of one part of the letter, e.g., the "leg of a ga," in relation to another part, e.g., its "belly."<sup>24</sup> One can measure the curl of an *dbu khyud* or a *gi gu* in degrees, e.g. "180°-200°," and one can describe a ra btags by measuring to where it points on an imaginary clock, e.g. "9:00." We can also speak of the position of vowels and superscripts in relation to root letters, and the presence or absence of ligatures with vowels. These should ideally accompany cut-outs of images, and the comparison of images of individual graphemes remains the most important method for identifying one scribal hand on multiple manuscripts. We have striven to establish quasi-quantifiable features in the form of typologies of index letters.<sup>25</sup> The typologies may require adjustment over time, or indeed become obsolete if and when computer programs are

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> See, e.g., Uebach 2010.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> In developing index letter typologies we are consciously building on the work of van Schaik (e.g. van Schaik 2013), to which we are indebted.

able to recognize and categorize letter types. Nevertheless, our index letters offer a useful shorthand for comparison, since one can, rather than using a prose description that will vary from researcher to researcher, say that a given manuscript includes, for example, "*ka* type 2a."

Obviously, many of these measurements—particularly those concerning orthography—can only be taken by performing electronic searches in transliterated texts. This underlines the great importance of the work being undertaken by Old Tibetan Documents Online (OTDO) to provide reliable transliterations of a large corpus of early Tibetan documents.<sup>26</sup> Relying on transliterations, our sample is limited to those documents that have been reliably transliterated and which are therefore searchable. This is one of our method's inherent limitations, since at present it means excluding a large body of documents, some of which (e.g., thousands of folia of the *Śatasāhasrikāprajñāpāramitā-sūtra*) may never be transliterated. It also means that our sample reflects the biases of OTDO, which is representative by and large of the biases of early Tibetan studies in general. This means there is a preponderance of letters, ritual texts, official texts, and divination texts, but little in the way of medical texts or canonical Buddhist scripture.

Apart from these measurements which can be made electronically by searching transliterated text, there are many features, such as the ductus of individual letters, that require that one examine the document very carefully, either with recourse to high-quality digital images such as are available on the International Dunhuang Project (IDP) website, that of the Bibliothèque nationale de France, and on the Artstor website, or that one consult the manuscript itself.<sup>27</sup> Most of the codicological measurements, such as the number of laid lines per 3 cm, necessitate consulting the document itself. Practically speaking, this gives us a two-tiered method: first we have the quantifiable and quasi-quantifiable features that one can measure largely from transliteration (most of which are included below in our "orthography"

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> See http://otdo.aa.tufs.ac.jp/. The transliterations have been published in Imaeda, et al. 2007 and Iwao, Hill, and Takeuchi 2009.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> See http://www.gallica.bnf.fr, http://www.idp.bl.uk, and http://www.artstor.org.

section), and then we have more detailed observations pertaining to ductus and to the physical features of the document (found in our "codicology/ physical description" and "paleography" sections). In the case study we shall demonstrate how one can identify possible relationships through a surface analysis, and then either confirm or deny a relationship through a deeper, second-level analysis.

What follows is a template for describing Tibetan manuscripts and other documents. Each field is explained in some detail, and some are accompanied by practical instructions for application. As will be seen in the table accompanying our case study, this template can be presented in various ways, and is amenable to several different methods for comparing and accessing data. One should note also that the explanation of these fields, along with the illustrative examples, are not intended as an exhaustive introduction to working with Tibetan manuscripts, nor a documentation of every feature that one finds in early Tibetan writings.

Some markers may be significant in one setting, depending on media (inscriptions in stone, scratchings in silver or gold, writing in ink on wood, etc.) or on genre. As a result, we have cast our net fairly wide, such that our template for describing documents and texts has around one hundred fields. In fact, this could be far larger and more exhaustive, and there may be some important features that we have overlooked, and which will need to be added. At the same time, one must balance the desire to be exhaustive with the necessity of a practical and manageable method.

## **METHODS**

## PART ONE: CODICOLOGY

## 1.1 CLASSIFICATIONS

## Shelfmark/Pressmark:

In general, this is the number under which a document is catalogued within an archive and is the designation by which the document is known, e.g. IOL Tib J 771, Pelliot tibétain 249.

Other catalogue number/site number:

A shelfmark is not always the same as a catalogue number or library call number. In the British Library, for example, upwards of seventy documents, each with a separate shelfmark, may be kept in a single box, and the latter has its own, single call number. Therefore one must know the call number/ catalogue number of the box, in addition to the shelfmark of the relevant document.

In the case of Stein documents, one includes here the "site number," e.g., the number Stein gave each document, which can be important for identifying relationships between documents that were found in the same "bundles" in Cave 17. Unfortunately, these numbers have been lost for the Chinese manuscripts, which are catalogued under "S. numbers." In the case of the Tibetan manuscripts, Takeuchi has demonstrated that certain of the site numbers correspond to the bundles in which the scrolls were stored in Cave 17. Some of these bundles, as one might expect from the perspective of the stratigraphy of a chamber filled to the brim with manuscripts, can be dated to the late Guiyijun period.<sup>28</sup> For Pelliot tibétain documents there is no such

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Takeuchi 2012a: 208–212.

#### METHODS

parallel, but here one includes, where relevant, the earlier numbers assigned by Jacques Bacot.<sup>29</sup>

One should also note any conservator's notes, either in the form of an introductory card included in a volume or in the form of words or numbers in pen or pencil on the manuscripts themselves. In some cases, as when scrolls have been separated into leaves and bound into booklets, conservators have numbered the scrolls, making it possible to reconstruct the length and order of each scroll before it was dismembered in conservation.<sup>30</sup> Similarly one can uncover an archeology of conservation in the form of shelfmarks that have been crossed out and then renumbered. Such often happens when a later conservator or cataloguer reverses the decisions of a predecessor.

Format (e.g., fragment, small sheet,  $poth\bar{i}$ , scroll, roll, concertina, booklet/codex, wood slip, stele, rock, metal):

The term "format" is defined in the most general way as "the shape and size of a book or document." In a bibliographical context drawing on Latin codicology it is used to indicate the structure of a volume (codex) in terms of the number of times the original written or printed leaf has been folded to form its constituent pages. Since the structure of Tibetan books differs substantially from Latin codices (e.g., vis-à-vis quires) there is no reason to define the format of Tibetan books on the basis of the number of folds. It is why here we describe Tibetan book formats using terminology borrowed from classical book studies with necessary adjustment and respect for Tibetan book culture. This preliminary typology will hopefully allow for further development of terminology and standards specific to Tibetan book culture. We define "sheet," "panel," and "leaf" as follows: a sheet is a sheet of paper as might be found stacked in a chancellery. When they are adhesed together to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> See Chayet's concordance of the "Bacot numbers" and the "Lalou numbers," along with Bacot's notes on various shelfmarks at the Bibliothèque nationale de France; Chayet 2005.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> See Dotson and Doney forthcoming.
make a roll or a scroll, they constitute panels of a roll or a scroll. A leaf, on the other hand, is generally unbound, as in the case of a *poth* $\bar{i}$ .

The Dunhuang collections indicate that the *pothī* was the most common format for Tibetan manuscripts by the 10<sup>th</sup> century, but other formats were in use as well. The *pothī* books in examined samples fell into two groups: a larger (20 × 73 cm; see fig. 1a) and a smaller size (7.5–10 × 26.5–46.5 cm; see fig. 1b). The larger size is only used for the *Śatasāhasrikā-prajñāpāramitā* manuscripts. The smaller size includes Buddhist sutras and tantras, as well as ritual texts. Within the large-format *pothī*, size distinguishes two subtypes of *Śatasāhasrikā-prajñāpāramitā* (*SP*): *SP1*, which Lalou believed came from central Tibet, measure  $25 \times 75$  cm (fig. 1a), and *SP2*, which were produced in the scriptoria of Shazhou, measure  $20 \times 73$  cm.<sup>31</sup>



FIGS. 1A-B: Large and small format *pothī*: *SPI* folio from PT 1300, and "Chronicle Fragment" ITJ 1375; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France and British Library.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> Lalou 1954: 258. For detailed descriptions of these documents, and a study of their production, see Dotson 2015.

The scroll or roll is one of the first book formats. Produced first on silk, then on paper, scrolls represent the largest part of Chinese Dunhuang manuscripts, and a significant proportion of the Tibetan manuscripts (fig. 2). The scroll format in Tibetan manuscripts was used for religious and literary texts, as well as official documents. Documents such as contracts and letters were written on single sheets and folded into thin rectangular packages.

加放草木 所重春葉 催八此節 方便開示 能平等就如一体而 随栗生性 所受不同 加是王著隆 者 差 大 楼 भामर्थवानि न मारव्य विम स्वदा भय ये जिम्बर की बिर का मकंद्रिने वगरवय्त्म स्तिद्राष्ट्र प्रतेद्धि भय्या वादर्य म्या ये व मडेवर्षानेक्मारक्मल्वा स्त्रा हिर्दा दिए मान्य माहिन्दर साट गुमाभग्यायारा मेन्द्र क्यायकेन म्यारा मेन्द्र त्या मान्य मान्य सामय के का मा यर्थन्यि काहरद्य वहा स्प्रिटा र यु र देव के क्रिय प्रे स्थ र यु र मरा れたいののはないのでのであるとうなのでのでうないのちないののいれているないのでありので 腰 前 接 推 不 常 言 之 二 一 一 一 一 一 一 像法亦住二十小封國果嚴勝无禁微思之 大庭嚴保書十二小初正法住世二十小刻 土朝御丈夫天人師律世尊國名光德初名 如長慮供四道知明行豆書述世間祭无上

FIG. 2: Scroll, ITJ 750; copyright British Library.

The roll is a variation of the scroll. It is the same, materially speaking, as a scroll, but the text is oriented horizontally in columns, instead of vertically (fig. 3). To read a roll, one unfurls it from left to right, instead of top to bottom, as one would do with a scroll. This is similar to how one would read a Chinese roll (i.e., horizontally, but right to left), and it has been suggested that the Tibetan roll is a hybrid format born of contact between Chinese and Tibetan traditions.<sup>32</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> See Iwao 2013.

## PART ONE: CODICOLOGY

Jagaren agla Trut fan manne usanarakan and to sunce a courte a here and a sun ta there and an and The AUL OR AL OF A LACE ANT A ALCONTRACE unghadana a surang sunna pata I similan sur hange יישאישאיעיישאיניישאיניישאיעיישאיאייאיישאיאייאיישאי and the second and the second and the second and Fritedwanangatantinty relationenenanies Madate propaging the propagation of a serie and of to fare and the for a for a section of the ad section and ad the Hannung husahan mun hunghan Mease weard and and man pranter and adreaded מיוואליואו עבובה אין אינויאיילע עב האוייאייעל עע אייע אייני and a surger of the second manual and Rectanter marker of a fail and the service and a service of the se Kantonen Harten and Harten and Hart Hart man and a place and a far a sain a second a second and באון באשוויין א אינע באין אינער איין על פאן געיז עין אעוע אייראר אינאראון ע REALES PRINTER CONSERVER BERT BURE PORTE 2. AALLAND BREAK WARA AND ROLD SANDAL AND RANGER OF CAN ב בעוז ביו אונושל אינא איבאון על באון ב ביו לאוגאינון עלגא anar nel araquanter pauza que ser ano Hand Band the stand of the stand of the stand and the stand of the sta as a for the for the son the star to the start of the second A socare and a far and the copy of a a go star any when 12924 Made LEARN 22 40 A MARCH WAR AND AL CAN MAN and the and the sector property and and and महत्र भेग व्हिल्स् र मा क्रिस् का प्रमान मा प्रदेश का का नदान के प्रया भी र प्रतिमे तर Japta and har for man of the suger of the and the Franker Star and a guard a guard and a ser and the same Ollgan 2 2 agende a gand and the stand ungerit athalded as to 3 + Find as the generate at and nad of the weed of the autor of the second of the second of the second of a second of the second of prot adapt a proto proto a proto a proto to the party wer wild a day of a grand with were an wear a the of the o Jun yayan Birton Barbar and the Al Men all and a state HOWHEN BUT ANT WAR HAND TO THE STATE STATE AND THE WAR WAR WAR TO BE Thenew Colorad be Renned and 1900 mar 190 for the interior of the of the man the second of the secon Better Hanner Hand any any an an an an an an and a farter भा म्लेब जित्र त्या में कि मान के आ मा में कि मान मा माने tang yurugawaga nugra matuntantantanta has warp white En war where a party and the

FIG. 3: Roll, PT 4008 (*Aparimitāyur-nāma mahāyāna-sūtra*); copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

The concertina format was also in common use for religious books, often compendia comprising a variety of texts. There are for example about eighty Tibetan manuscripts in this format in the British Library collection from Dunhuang and many of them are currently disjoined, but the original construction is evident in the narrow strips of paper that were previously used to join the individual panels of the concertina (fig. 4). Manuscripts in the concertina format tend to be made either of individual panels glued together with narrow strips, or of larger folded panels, or a combination of these two methods.<sup>33</sup> In China the concertina probably evolved from the roll format and was almost exclusively used by the Buddhists since the ninth century. This transformation, made possible by the new medium of paper, allowed an unfurled scroll to be folded in pleats, much like an accordion, creating individual pages and thus enabling the reader to flip through the text with ease. This format resembled *pothī*-format when closed and allowed for effortless navigation through text. The books with such pages had no need for

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> Drège 1984.

a string to pass through them and much less damage was done to the paper, increasing the longevity of the books. An interesting feature of this binding is its apparent synthesis of traditional Chinese and Indian/Southeast Asian book formats.

นามอาพย่าน) เมอินันแม่ยากางกลางรายนสมุลรามีกา เวินสายนาย 北ちちちちちゃり しみないなのののなないうのかのり 1 あいろみをしてき うてみんてろうではなのをいろ tal 14122 That and a share of the wind an end and the factor עלבתובינלקואיקן ונדותאי שייאיבליטאו שנון גיאשינה ווקר שייא אאויניולו MEGNATURE STATE CONTACT STATE AND INTERSTATION INTERSTATION NON METERS HAW I HANK ON VSOI OF WERE CONSTANDED BAGASE BARGERENAL YAUNIALA HANGEN NOVER W. AN MOWER 1 151 AN LAN W. אאבלביון אלק עיבה צייאיי האין ומהאייט שביע גיבא ביי חצוייון אאאייו בי יחאיי וואבייויביוואביאיבטאבטאבויינביש ואז פירואשיא איז ואיבייני באו おちまいがまちなうちょうち 115 のちょうないかれがあったなかからない 1 れとれ あれ Daswith are not al and Baran 201 באאיקאיוובאגיאלסוסונאייויילגלוושנבסיעת בשביבוואלבעת

FIG. 4: Concertina, ITJ 151; copyright British Library.

The codex, generally stitched at the left side or at the top—hence the Tibetan name "head-stitched" or "head-gathered" (*mgo tshem pa* or *mgo lteb pa*)—also became popular in the 10<sup>th</sup> century for religious texts, often ritual or liturgical in nature (fig. 5).<sup>34</sup> This format is not well represented among Dunhuang Tibetan manuscripts. The thread booklets were made in two ways. In IOL Tib J 401, for example, *pothī* leaves (8 × 38 cm) are folded in half and stitched with leather thread. Paleographical analysis suggests that it

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup>On stitched books as a format for Tibetan books, see Stoddard 2010.

may date to the 9<sup>th</sup> rather than the 10<sup>th</sup> century, making it earlier than other thread booklets.<sup>35</sup> This format is not found in any other Tibetan manuscripts excepting the thread booklet IOL Tib J 510, which is constructed from a slightly smaller-format *pothī* leaf (5.8 × 28 cm) folded in half and stitched on the left side. In IOL Tib J 530, the booklet is constructed by sewing two sections with silk thread, each section comprising four bi-folios. This method is also seen in other Dunhuang manuscripts. All together there are more than ten Tibetan codices among the Dunhuang collection in the British Library.



FIG. 5: Stitched book, Or.8212/S.12243; copyright British Library.

Finally, a fragment is defined as an incomplete document that is cut or torn, while a small sheet is a sheet of paper that has been deliberately cut to a small format, as in some administrative documents and letters (figs. 6a–b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> See Helman-Ważny and van Schaik 2013: 720. Takeuchi (2012: 206) states that the book form or codex "probably started from the late-9<sup>th</sup> century or later."

Pelliot tibétai Touen-houang**1085** यित्र र मुबन र बना 19 र माम मेरे र मान र मान मे मे ये मा र मे 3 हल्मछर सता राना कि मध्य प्रत्य मंद्र मय में मेरा स्वायता । यत् २५२१ -9.2.d. र जगदेश र जेरे र बिराजय र छ य ले य यरा । वा मरह नाय त.र.भावतास्वत्यत TULED'S 21 21-21 यता स्राता स्राय स्र X-7-5-21-4-26 HANDRIZZESENS NA 1 7.25 × 25 232 3:931:38/27 LE WARDSEP А 19 of Bellagiorideog DE anco สุขานรีเบริส.พระสงครา 1 สระบาทรายิงก 2204140104412406 206 206 202 202 80.8 i la brient 12.20 por 2142001 0, 02: 03) 900 a & Han: 103 0. 5. 4 an 10 H-99 -99 353 Easter purchas of a municip Hararagaia 199930302000 400 54. Walt at 10 1030. 8855 82. 1200 200 al2.) a 1.2. 50.00 В

FIGS. 6A–B: Examples of a "small sheet," PT 1085, and a "fragment," PT 1087; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

It should be noted that the format of a document is not always clear from published or online images. Concertinas, for example, are often photographed such that they look like they might be *pothi*-format. Many concertinas also have string holes in order to imitate the  $poth\bar{i}$  format. Where images leave ambiguity, one clue to distinguishing  $poth\bar{i}$  from concertina—that is, beyond consulting the document itself—is the orientation of writing. A concertina is like an accordion: if one were to unfold it, and if the pages did not crack and break along their creases, one would see a recto on which all of the text runs left to right, top to bottom. When at the end of the recto, one simply "flips up" the last page to begin the start of the verso. This is another way of saying that the document is flipped vertically, rather than horizontally, when going from recto to verso. Were one to flip it horizontally, all of the writing on the verso would appear upside-down. Therefore, a hypothetical concertina that begins at the start of the recto and ends at the end of the verso, and whose "pages" are indicated by the folds that usually give it a *pothi*-format shape, would have the following characteristic: if one looked at the back of the first "page" of the recto, one would find the last "page" of the verso. This is important to keep in mind, since detached concertina "pages," broken along their folds due to use and age, can be distinguished from detached *pothi*-format leaves by the fact that their content will not be continuous from recto to verso unless one happens to have come upon a detached concertina "page" at the end of the recto/start of the verso.<sup>36</sup>

Genre (OTDO tags: Buddhist, contract, divination, history, inscription, legal, letter, medical, narrative, non-Buddhist, ritual, administration):

These are the tags currently used by OTDO, but they may need to be expanded. One can also add here a title, if one is included, or give a title by

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> For an extensive treatment of the formats used in Chinese Dunhuang manuscripts, see Colin Chinnery, "Bookbinding," International Dunhuang Project; http://idp.bl.uk/education/bookbinding/bookbinding.a4d; or for Tibetan bookbinding see Helman-Ważny 2014. In terms of digital paleography, one faces a similar problem with *pothī* leaves: published images rarely reveal when a scribe has accidentally written the verso upside-down; see Dotson 2013–2014: 42-43.

which the document has come to be known. This can minimize the opacity caused be referring to documents only by shelfmarks.

# Date:

Here one should mention dates assigned by previous scholars, and one should also note any years given in the text, e.g., "horse year." In some cases, it may be a date range, such as "imperial," "early Guiyijun," "late Guiyijun," or simply "Guiyijun." In other cases, such as when a date in the twelve-year cycle falls within the reign of a given emperor, the date may admit more than one possibility, e.g., "824 or 836" or "779  $\pm 12$ ."

# 1.2 Physical description

## Recto/Verso:

Here one distinguishes the recto from the verso, and notes what is written on each side, e.g., a Chinese Buddhist sutra on the recto and a Tibetan administrative document on the verso.

The front and back of a document are referred to as "recto" and "verso" respectively. Recto is abbreviated as "r" and sometimes denoted as "a," and verso is abbreviated as "v" or "b." The term "natural recto" can refer to the side of the paper that is smoother as a result of the manufacturing process and which is therefore most desirable for writing.<sup>37</sup> However, the processing techniques, especially application of starch or other mineral particles to the surface together with glue, then polishing, often make it impossible to judge which side of paper is the natural recto.

There has been a tendency, when dealing with those Dunhuang manuscripts with Tibetan on one side and Chinese on the other, for researchers to privilege as "recto" whichever side is of more interest to them. In many cases, however, the judgement is obvious. In the case of scrolls or fragments

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Drège 2002: 119.

with the Chinese *Mahāprajñāpāramitā* on one side and Tibetan text on the other, for example, the former is the recto, which had been intended for the Tibetan king, and the verso was written on later, after the panel in question was rejected and detached from its roll. The same is true in other cases where a larger document has been cut into pieces in order to make numerous smaller documents on the verso.<sup>38</sup> This is counterintuitive, since the recto is here secondary in the sense that it was disfigured in order to produce a document for the verso.

## Dimensions (in cm):

When measuring a manuscript, the height is given first, then the width.<sup>39</sup> A *pothī* leaf, for example, is very wide and not very high, whereas a scroll is usually much higher (i.e., longer) than it is wide. A concertina's measurements should be given per "leaf" and, where possible one should include the document's full height when unfolded. Similarly, in the case of a roll, where the text is in columns, one should give the measurements of the columns by their margins and page setting, along with the full dimensions of the roll. Manuscripts were sometimes trimmed in their history, and it is therefore useful to give the dimensions of written space independently of format. It is also useful to document the size of the largest panel in a roll or scroll.

Number of panels, line numbers of changeovers:

A scroll or concertina is made up of many panels, which are attached with adhesive. The changeover is visible by one panel not being flush with the next, by it being partly detached, or by a dark red color that comes from excess adhesive. In the case of a *pothī* or codex, one should give here the number of leaves or pages. A concertina will also have several panels, since it is essentially a scroll that has been folded to resemble a *pothī*. These should be counted and numbered, and the location of the changeovers noted. The same is true of rolls.

<sup>38</sup> Drège 2002: 119.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> Brown 1994: 49.

Scrolls often have Chinese on one side and Tibetan on the other, but some have a blank verso. In the case of PT 1089, for example, a sealed administrative document, the panel changeovers are marked with seals, presumably to prevent forgery (fig. 7).



FIG. 7: Example of a seal on a panel changeover from PT 1089 verso; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

The same practice can be observed in some Guiyijun-era official letters, where we even find the "changeover seal" on the recto (fig. 8).

4 שילים אניטיטיא ביציגנאיטיםיצי אין אביעישיטיאע עישיבי איטיטיאיטיבי באייטיםי איטיטיאיטיאינישיב Adope at m. wind with 1 2 2 minus mered mered in allas 16 3 S. WL 'S M2 10 13 15 18 212 3. anger Quant anstra 15 and 2 and a water and the 2.82.000 00 וטיטוגרינהיך N2(20:2012) Buck's zzigion

FIG. 8: Example of a seal on a panel changeover from PT 1082 recto; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

In other cases, the panels are numbered on the verso, as in PT 849, where the bottom of the first panel says "the first" (*dang po gcig*), the bottom of the next says "second" (*gnyis pa*), and so on down to the seventh panel, marked "seventh" (*bdun pa*), as in fig. 9.



FIG. 9: Panel numbering on PT 849 verso; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

The Tibetan term for panels of paper that were adhered in order to make a scroll or a longer document is *yug*. In commissioning copies of the *pothī*format *Śatasāhasrikā-prajñāpāramitā-sūtra* (*SP2*) and *Aparimitāyur-nāma mahāyāna-sūtras*, officials issued scribes with paper, keeping records of how many sheets (Tibetan: *yug*) were distributed, and then of how many of these were returned as folia and panels of scribed sutras. Scribes could be punished for any discrepancy in the amount of paper returned from the amount issued, and lashes were given out according to the number of missing sheets.<sup>40</sup> Where a sutra was made of many panels, and the editors found one or more panels to be faulty, these would be detached and then replaced with newly written panels containing the corresponding text. This is apparent from several copies of the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> For details, see ITJ 1359, translated in Takeuchi 1994: 849–51, 857–58, n. 8.

roll-format *Śatasāhasrikā-prajñāpāramitā-sūtra* (*SP3*) that contain notes on the verso stating that this has taken place. In the *SP3* fragment below (fig. 10), there are notes on the verso stating that two "short panels" (*yug thung*) have been replaced. These measure  $27.5 \times 21.5$  and  $27.5 \times 22$  cm respectively. The roll itself is longer, with several panels, but the image is here cropped to show the detail; the panels to the left and right, only small segments of which are visible at the edge of the photo, are in fact full panels.



FIG. 10: Two replaced panels in an *SP3* panel of PT 1603 verso, with the words, "one short sheet replaced" (*yug thung chig brjes*); copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

Looking to the recto, it is clear that these two panels are in a separate hand from the preceding and following text. The scribe tasked with replacing these defective panels had to take care that the writing was properly spaced; in many cases one sees such replacement panels or replacement folia in which a scribe has had to drastically alter the spacing towards the end of the panel or leaf so that it will correspond to the original and not disrupt the coherence and foliation of the text into which they are inserted (fig. 11).<sup>41</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup>See Lalou 1954: 259, n. 1.

निरेम्स्सममं मा मान्य्य वा मार्ग्या दिया मुझरह ने वा महेरे न नह and a manual granner and second and all a good 23 ada 32auna अभ्रेष्यपत्र्वजन्मव्या न्द्रस्यव्याम् स्टर्य अवन्द्रा दिने सुर אים בלגעוב אאין עלאים קבתקאטל שע קאינום בלגעבעאישטקא באיא אין אין उग्रहामाराज्य 1-1-212 4:12 - 1-2 1 143:05 84.31 सय जुम्मी विष्ठे म भूद पद पमा विषय मयत अस अद भ ज म मुद य प इसमसणम्महे। देप्रद्वसगगह्द इसमदद स्रेमचे निमलसामहेम येठेग्यूवप्टमदेव इंदेडेंग्रज् מאאשיש במשא שלון בשאמים שיעל משיע בעון אט שאא ANK JAIZA ביין זאן ופע איי שפייו אייוא יין אייניבעאאייניבעאאייניבעאיין पंदेरमथहार । में में मेर द र म साम द द र म में में में म पान र यन म परे य म सा न ह न म मा म मिल्म मन्यमसंहरामा । देहेन सुदर नेदांवर्ड प्रणुव वदवस्तादेव वर NEW SEW SEW באומאימקאיצון בא איישד יובאאב אבעדאיא זיידיקביע איז איי ्रमा सम्नेसयम् में वेस्व नमा निवित्रस्य नमा सटमस्य नमा घट्ट्य स्व वामम או לקאינ יושא איש היו אשול שאים לישי אין א איש אבייאא भरेर्तित्वे दर्भहपर्य माग्र भेगा दिल् रव्द द मेद मह मात्र द्रा म के राभ मा कि कि कि 13563380 भी। विषयमय में भार भार मार मार मा मार में । महेंस לווו ששאי אישוט גאיאון ואקאיא בקדאט גאיאון ו לביקארג ל דואר מאיאיטאראר ANDEN ANDER MARKENER 201 ישבקבנימון חש אמינה בל ב בבאאין אאמיני אב מאא मिल्लि के के साथ भू स्वद्यमा दिववद्युरस के भयते नह न स्वन्या। नवस स वा नम 13 azze 2-1 भरे। विषयम् मेप मरे दय दुरस्य विषम् । रिफ्रा द्वयम् सः दसयागमा । २९ २४०२ वन्स्रेश । देवस्य ह इर सेर य באאת העקאתוקבט קאוועל גע קבעובא איז עקאאוו התקאות אינו यने यरे दयह समय । सम्मयर मुद्रमस्य सम्हित्य हा गुद्र मस् म न म मकिमारेग रेडेवर रहातेव के म पुरत्य रहा र दे पर्याय confrancis 14 א איז א יוא אראו אין איאאלגעויאן גאווג עב אבידאייא איא אייון איאון איאאינעראנא

FIG. 11: Two replaced panels in PT 1603 recto; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

These "short sheets" (*yug thung*) measure about 22 cm in width. A "long sheet" (*yug rings*), such as we find, e.g., in another *SP3* fragment, shelfmark PT 1618, measures 72 cm, and is also 27 cm high. A third Tibetan term for measuring sheets of paper is "two-thirds of a long sheet" (*yug rings kyi sum nyis*), which is also found on the verso of replaced panels of *SP3* fragments, shelfmarks PT 1856 and PT 1934, where the relevant panels measure 49.5 cm and 48 cm respectively and are also 27 cm high. The terminology corresponds neatly to the columns of these rolls: a short panel contains one column, a long panel contains three, and two-thirds of a long panel—sometimes also simply referred to as a panel—contains two columns. These columns range between 20 and 25 cm, and have 15 mm gutters.

The term *yug* also refers to one folio of  $20 \times 73$  cm, *pothī*-format *SP2*. The surface area of one such folio is nearly equivalent to that of a panel of the *Aparimitāyur-nāma mahāyāna-sūtra* (i.e.,  $31 \times 45$  cm), which was copied by the same scribes as part of the same commission of sutras for the Tibetan emperor.

Observing the practice of scroll making, we can also see that there is a preference for joining the upper panels over the lower panels.<sup>42</sup> That is to say,

<sup>42</sup> Drège 2002: 119.

from the perspective of the recto, the upper panel goes over the lower panel, not vice-versa.

Average measurement of each panel/leaf:

Scholars such as Akira Fujieda have used this measurement to propose a typology of papers found among the Dunhuang manuscripts.<sup>43</sup> In the case of long scrolls, this measurement can give us a general, though inexact, idea of the dimensions of the screen that was used for paper making. In other cases, the format to which the paper was cut is often a marker of its genre.

Thickness (with caliper, in mm, if possible):

Thickness is not often measured, and it may or may not be useful for dating manuscripts. This is rather a parameter that helps to classify types of paper. Using a caliper, one should measure the paper in at least five different places and give a span value. For example, the papers made from paper mulberry fibers on the very fine bamboo sieve characterized by 28–32 laid lines per 3 cm usually have a very uniform thickness. This uniform thickness comes from very even fiber distribution within the paper-making mould that was lifted when shaping the paper. Much of the rag paper produced in Dunhuang is of variable thickness, and this measurement may therefore have limited value here.

One can note here if a document is made up of two or more layers/sheets of paper adhered together, as in the large,  $poth\bar{i}$ -format  $Praj\tilde{n}ap\bar{a}ramit\bar{a}$  folia of *SPI* and *SP2*.

Texture (e.g., smooth, polished, sized, dyed):

This is qualitative, but it can be an important indicator of the "natural recto," that is, the side of the paper that is smoother as a result of the manufacturing process and which is therefore most desirable for writing. In the case of layered documents, such as some Prajnaparamita texts, the rough sides are pasted together, meaning that both the recto and the verso are

<sup>43</sup> Fujieda 2002.

"natural rectos." Where a document has been sized and excessively polished, it is not possible to identify the "natural recto" by touch.

# Color of paper:

Jean-Pierre Drège applied methods borrowed from colorimetry to describe the color of paper, in order to go beyond subjective impressions.<sup>44</sup> However, even if we measure the color of paper nowadays it will not be sufficient for any typology until we distinguish the sources for particular colors, which is difficult and sometimes impossible. Color can result from raw paper (plant type, additional substances added during papermaking), but this primary color can drastically change due to aging processes, extensive light exposure, and microbiological attack.<sup>45</sup> This information is useful in the context of preservation when evaluating the degree of paper deterioration, but unfortunately does not have much use as a merkmal for dating. It is more significant if a color is the result of dyes introduced into the paper structure while preparing it for writing.<sup>46</sup> In such cases it can be a specific feature relevant to the methods of a particular workshop.

Type of paper (e.g., Rag, bark, woven, laid):

The primary feature of paper is the type of raw material used for its production. It is why fiber analysis, if applicable, can be helpful for identifying the regional origin and sometimes for dating when used alongside other methods. If it is possible to take a small sample from a manuscript for microscopic analysis, one can commission a detailed report on the composition of the fibers and other materials in the paper.

Rag paper (*mazhi*  $\bar{m}$ , literally *ma*  $\bar{m}$  means "hemp group," and *zhi* means paper) is the earliest kind of paper, which accounted for the biggest share of paper production from the Han Dynasty to the Tang Dynasty. This is recycled paper made of rag waste. Supposedly it was invented before Cai

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> Drège 1981, 2002.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> Wazny, Rudniewski, Wazny, and Krajewski 1989.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup>Gibbs and Seddon 1998.

Lun 蔡, who is often credited with the invention of paper, and reputed to have made it in 105 CE from used ropes, broken fishing nets, rags, bottoms of shoes, etc. Rag paper represents a very significant proportion of Dunhuang manuscripts written in Tibetan and Chinese and was probably vastly produced in the Dunhuang area.<sup>47</sup> This type of paper is what Akira Fujieda referred to as "hemp paper."<sup>48</sup> In reality it is composed of fibers derived from recycled textiles made up mostly of ramie (*Boehmeria nivea*, in Chinese: *zhuma* 麻) with addition of hemp (Cannabis sativa, in Chinese: *dama* 大麻), jute (Chinese: *huangma* 黄麻), paper mulberry, silk, and later even flax (*Linum usitatissimum*, Chinese: *yama* 麻) (fig. 12).



FIG. 12: Boehmeria sp. fibers in rag paper colored reddish with Herzberg stain, from ITJ 587 vol. 68 f.79, under the microscope in polarized light (OM 600x). Copyright Agnieszka Helman-Ważny.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Helman-Ważny and van Schaik 2013.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> See, e.g., Fujieda 2002.

Rag paper declined because of the shortage of raw materials and the high production cost. The documents about paper making after the Song Dynasty mention rag paper only occasionally. Bark paper (*pizhi*  $\not{E}$ ) became popular since the Sui (581–618) and Tang (618–907) periods. It is usually of high quality, made of the woody plant-based fibers derived from the bark of paper mulberry, mulberry, *Daphne*, and *Edgeworthia* sp. (figs. 13 and 14).



FIG. 13: Broussonetia sp. fibers colored reddish with Herzberg stain, from ITJ 754 vol. 72 f. 77, under the microscope in polarized light (OM 60x). Copyright Agnieszka Helman-Ważny.



FIG. 14: Daphne/Edgeworthia or Wikstroemia sp. (Thymelaeaceae family) fibers colored olive-grey with Herzberg stain, from the British Library M 60 vol. 1 f. 60, under the microscope in polarized light (OM 600x). Copyright Agnieszka Helman-Ważny.

Independently of the techniques for forming sheets, any papermaking sieve makes an impression that is specific to the construction of the mould and sieve. This print is unaffected by aging processes and can serve as a feature for the identification and typology of paper in manuscripts. However, this information alone is not necessarily definitive.

According to Dard Hunter, a floating mould with a textile sieve was prevalent in the southern regions of China. It spread from Lei-yang, Hunan province—the place where paper was first invented by Cai Lun—to the Himalayas. In China, Korea, and Japan people developed and tended to use the dipping mould with a bamboo sieve, possibly very soon after the invention of paper.<sup>49</sup> However, we do not have specific data about the development and geographic distribution of these technologies, nor do we know which type of mould came first. Both types could have been used at the same time by the same papermaking workshop for making paper along the Silk Road.

Woven moulds with textile sieves are usually classified as older and more primitive, and for this reason primary to the movable sort with a laid pattern. The floating mould is comprised of a wooden frame with a woven textile attached to it. This mould type is also called 'floating' because it is placed on a water surface such as a lake, pond, river, or puddle. At the end of the papermaking process, each sheet of paper is dried on individual moulds (fig. 15). Interestingly, woven paper does not appear in any of the oldest samples from Dunhuang manuscripts written in Chinese dated before 692 CE, which is the oldest example (dated by colophon) of woven paper. At the same time, all of the earliest samples show laid paper.



FIG. 15: Traditional Tibetan woven mould with a sheet of paper on it during sun-drying process. Traditional papermaking tradition is still followed in Nyemo, Central Tibet; copyright Agnieszka Helman-Ważny.

<sup>49</sup> Hunter 1978: 82-84.



FIG. 16: Traditional papermaking workshop in Xi'an area. Laid type of papermaking mould standing on the left side and traditional pressing of pile of papermaking sheets just taken out of bamboo sieve (on the right); copyright Agnieszka Helman-Ważny.

The other main type of paper mould which was used for production of laid paper is usually also known as a dipping mould, and as mentioned above, is thought to have developed subsequent to the floating mould. The dipping mould allows for faster paper production because it is possible to remove a wet sheet of paper directly from the sieve just after its shaping. This means that papermakers do not need to wait until the paper has dried before reusing the mould to begin the next sheet. The main difference between the two types of mould is in their construction. In the dipping mould used for making laid paper, a movable sieve made from bamboo, reed, or another kind of grass is placed on the wooden frame (fig. 16). Modifications to this technology have been reported, including a floating mould resembling a wooden box with a movable screen. In this case, we would continue to classify this type of paper as laid based on its sieve print. These results also clearly chart developments in the technology of laid/movable mould making-the earliest examined papers were patchy and with an irregular laid pattern, then more and more regular laid paper made on a bamboo sieve slowly appeared.

The print of a textile sieve differs clearly from that made of bamboo (laid regular), reed, or other grasses (laid irregular, laid patchy), and when sealed in the paper structure this allows us to distinguish handmade woven paper and handmade laid paper characterized by particular number of laid lines in 3 cm (figs. 17, 18 and 19). This type of mould/sieve is also sometimes characterized by chain lines. These are the vertical lines from the screen on which the paper was manufactured. They are uncommon in Dunhuang papers, but can be seen clearly in fig. 20, below, where they are the long, vertical lines at 6 cm intervals. The sequence of measurements of the interval between two (or more) chain lines should be given where chain lines are clearly visible. These intervals often vary within one sheet of paper, and in this case the sequences of span values should be given.<sup>50</sup>



FIG. 17: Woven paper seen against light, from ITJ 1410. This paper was made with a "floating" type of papermaking mould made up of a frame with textile sieve; copyright British Library.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> For a more detailed study of papermaking in Tibet and Dunhuang, see Helman-Ważny and van Schaik 2013.

Laid lines per 3 cm:

These are the more numerous lines made from the sieve on which the paper was manufactured. They can sometimes be seen on the surface of the paper, without the use of a lightbox. In this case, the paper will have the "corrugated" appearance of cardboard (fig. 19).



FIG. 18: Laidlines visible with the use of a lightbox, ITJ 1363; copyright British Library.



FIG. 19: PT 1085, verso, with clear laid lines on the surface. NB: these are the small, vertical lines. The horizontal lines are not chain lines, but folds, which are commonly found in letters; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France. Chain lines:

Where chain lines are present, one should measure, in cm, the span between them (fig. 20). Rather than averaging these where several chain lines are present, one gives the span values of each.



FIG. 20: Chain lines visible against light at 6 cm intervals, ITJ 444; copyright British Library.

Yellow Dye:

The process of dying paper a yellowish color was commonly used when, as our written sources tell us, paper began to be used extensively for books in around the 2<sup>nd</sup> or 3<sup>rd</sup> century.<sup>51</sup> Many yellow-dyed papers are found among the manuscripts from Dunhuang, particularly that used for Chinese sutras, which were produced in inland China for the Chinese court (fig. 21). Among the roll-format Tibetan *Śatasāhasrikā-prajñāpāramitā-sūtra* (*SP3*), one also sees some panels that have been dyed yellow.

<sup>51</sup> Tsien 1985: 74.



FIG. 21: Paper showing yellow dye, Pelliot chinois 2413; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

Besides litharge, red lead, or yellow sulfide of arsenic, which are pigments and not dyes, Chinese paper was soaked in plant extracts that repel insects. This procedure also resulted in a yellowish color of the paper. Gibbs and Seddon identified this yellow color as a natural *huangbo* dye derived from *Phellodendron amurense* tree.<sup>52</sup> This dye was made by soaking and repeatedly boiling the dried phellodendron bark in water, pounding it, and then straining it through cloth.

# Ink color:

Most ink is black, but we also find red and occasionally yellow. Various recipes for ink preparation include soot or burnt resinous wood, other color pigments, or metal as the ink's main components with a possible mixture of gum, honey, borax, or, for a special occasion, other unusual and extravagant materials such as blood.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup>Gibbs and Seddon 1998: 20.

In general black ink is often described as Chinese or Indian, which unfortunately in most cases does not indicate whether this ink was produced in China or India. Additionally, both types are based on carbon and they are almost undistinguishable both to the naked eye and to imaging technologies. Chinese ink is essentially a mixture of finely divided carbon and animal glue, often with a variety of additions for specific purposes. As John Winter said, the apparent simplicity is deceptive.<sup>53</sup> In fact we deal with innumerable products called 'Chinese ink' depending on both the type and quality of the ingredients and on the thoroughness of their mixing. When the carbon and glue solution, with or without secondary components, has been combined and thoroughly mixed, portions are moulded into sticks or cakes. This differs from the custom in India, where ink was stored as a liquid.

The use of black and red ink in Tibetan manuscripts is often purposive. Not unlike the use of rubrics for heading titles in medieval European manuscripts, we find in Tibetan manuscripts the use of red ink for heading titles or to mark off a topic.<sup>54</sup> In common with modern editors, the Tibetan and Chinese editors of sutras also often used red ink for their corrections. An additional use of red ink, seen below, is in writing the word "seal" in a copy of an official document where the original had included a seal (fig. 22a).

ביינייא איו אייבייבייבייבייםייו בצבמיעימיאין וצריאילה אישיו איישיו אייניאאיו אייבייבמיביימייו בצבמיעימיאין וצריאילה איישיו גיעיאאיו אייבייבמיביימייו בצבמיעימיאין וצריאילה איילאילער איי אמייידביקיקימיאויז אמיאויז אמיאויידוזיקיקיקאיואן דיהע מישיואלישי דק: מואי דוא דיליווו לאוזיד בייקים ליבנטואי עתיה באמיביוצאוביביאאיייי

FIG. 22A: Use of rubrics in the law of theft, ITJ 753; copyright British Library.

<sup>53</sup> Winter 2008: 45-58.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> On rubrication in medieval European manuscripts, see Clemens and Graham 2007: 24–25.

In some cases, black and red inks are used together for ornamentation, as when an *dbu khyud* or a *shad* is written in both black and red to make it thicker and to create a shadowing effect (fig. 22b). On the back of an *SP3* panel we find a term for referring to this: "a *shad* that alternates red and black" (*dmar po dang nag po sphel ma 'I shad*; PT 1844v).<sup>55</sup>



FIG. 22B: Red and black dbu khyud and shad, ITJ 739; copyright British Library.

Additionally yellow ink is used. Often, yellow ink is used to draw guidelines, such that they appear fainter than the letters, as in PT 98. In rare cases, however, a text itself can be written in yellow ink, as in fig. 23.



FIG. 23: Example of yellow ink, PT 385; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

Ink thickness/composition:

E.g., "thick," "fine," "faded," etc. In some cases, one can see the evidence of pen refilling, where the writing becomes thin and faded as a line goes on, and then is suddenly thick and black (fig. 24).

<sup>55</sup> Lalou 1961: 153.

23 W2252 252

FIG. 24: Examples of re-inking, PT 986; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

Writing instrument:

Scribes nearly always wrote with a split-nibbed pen, which creates a channel for the ink. When the nib becomes old and splits further apart, one can often see a faint parallel stroke alongside the intended stroke (fig. 25). Rectangular nibs are used for more calligraphic writing. Examples of writing tools found in Niya and Mazār Tāgh are visible in figs. 26a–c.



FIG. 25: Traces of split-nib visible, PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.



FIGS. 26A-C: Two pens from Niya, British Museum 1907,1111.89 and 1907,1111.94; and one from Mazār Tāgh, ITN 1149; copyright British Museum and British Library.

# 1.3: PAGE SETTING

Lines per 20 cm:

Canonical Chinese Buddhist sutras from Dunhuang customarily have 17 lines per column. Each panel of a roll, measuring between 25–28 cm high and 41–52 cm long, contained anywhere from 25–30 lines. This contrasts with the various standards that were introduced at various times during the Tang and before, e.g. of 28 or of 31 lines per panel.<sup>56</sup> In Tibetan officially commissioned sutras we also find some variability across the various formats. "Type 1" *pothī*-format Tibetan *Śatasāhasrikā-prajñāpāramitā-sūtra* copies (*SPI*), which Lalou believed came from Central Tibet, contain 15 lines per 25 cm-high leaf, and "type 2" *pothī*-format leaves (*SP2*), measuring 20 cm high, have 12 lines per leaf.<sup>57</sup> Roll-type *Śatasāhasrikā-prajñāpāramitā-sūtras* 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> See Eikei 2002.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> Lalou 1954: 257–58.

(*SP3*), whose panels are on average 27.5 cm high, have between 15 and 19 lines per column, with 17 and 18 being most common, while the roll-format *Aparimitāyur-nāma mahāyāna-sūtra* is higher at an average of 31 cm, and has between 15 and 20 lines per column, with 19 being most common. Given the variable formats and paper dimensions, not to mention differences in leading, one must have more precise a measurement than lines per panel in order to record vertical spacing such that one can compare one manuscript with another. To that end, we measure lines per 20 cm. Where possible, one should average at least four measurements.

Space between lines/ leading (from head of one line to head of the next line, in mm):

This is a similar measurement to lines per 20 cm, but instead shows the leading between individual lines. There will be variation in this measurement in unruled documents, and this should be noted. As with lines per 20 cm, it is best to average several measurements taken from different sections of the document, making note of sections that are either abnormally expansive or cramped. Across the officially commissioned sutras produced from the 820s to the 840s one finds a standard leading of 15 mm.

# Syllables per 20 cm:

This quantifies descriptions that might otherwise refer to writing as "cramped" or "well-spaced," but on the horizontal rather than the vertical plane. As noted above, works from the Chinese *Tripițaka* were customarily written on rolls with 17 characters per column. Exceptions include the *Aparimitāyur-nāma mahāyāna-sūtra* copies commissioned for the Tibetan emperor, which have between 32 and 37 characters per column, and thus have a cramped, even miniscule appearance.<sup>58</sup> The precision concerning the number of characters per column in Chinese is less applicable to Tibetan writing, but one may still employ this measurement to quantify how consistently spaced the writing of a given manuscript is (figs. 27a–b). There will often be

<sup>58</sup> Iwao 2012: 102.

variation in this measurement, so it is best to measure several separate lines and average them, noting significant variations. The measurement of syllables per 20 cm is not applicable to smaller format documents, where one must adjust this accordingly, and measure, e.g., syllables per 10 cm.

NHOTEL VALLERINALLY 213001211 A91416 cutara s אבינימימיחאימאאיניתנ 11222434 1121212121212101-5'I 1287 5 H'AZD'Z JIN'O А

Dertath) 12:41.9,0 that a for a man of man of a land a lan ייינאליתבלילאו ואייייניטיאטייניגוואיי सट्यास, दार्स, दुसं रेजवर विभाजसणा द्व 4333 1.021) 130.21.mr. 06. 02 34.34 1.51.0731) 17.91.91.91.92 9.24 2 וטקירולאיקאיטשוטיצון וצייטצינאיישאינויטישקא

- В
- FIGS. 27А-В: Cramped and spacious writing on PT 986 and PT 981, respectively. The former has 10.5 lines/ 20 cm vertically, with 20 mm leading. Horizontally, it averages 13 syllables/ 20 cm. This sample of writing on PT 986 has averages of 19 lines/ 20 cm, 7.5 mm leading, and 18.5 syllables/ 20 cm. Copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

## Margins (in mm):

As with many other measurements, this can vary, and should be made by taking several measurements and averaging them, noting any significant variation, such as where margins might be larger on one leaf than on another. One also notes here if the margins are marked out in ink or in drypoint. Those that are will be far easier to measure. When measuring top margins, one measures from the edge of the paper to the head of the first line, whether ruled or unruled. Similarly for the bottom margins, one measures from the edge of the paper to the head of the first line, whether ruled of the paper to the head of the last line. This "inflates" the measurement, but the alternative is to measure from the lowest pen strokes, which are variable and therefore lead to imprecise measurements. If one is describing a roll with columns, such as in *SP3*, one includes here measurements of the gutters. In officially commissioned sutras the gutters are a standard 15 mm.

# Guidelines:

Paper with guidelines is essentially "ruled." This is often done with red or black ink, but it can also be done with an un-inked nib of a pen (or another tool), making only a depressed line in the paper. The latter process is called drypoint, or "nicking." Guidelines, like margins, and circles around  $poth\bar{t}$  holes, are usually made before writing as part of the page setting (fig. 28).



FIG. 28: Ruled margins and ruled lines in an *SPI* folio, PT 1304; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

# Seals, drawings:

These can be described and any legible text should be transcribed. Ideally, one should include an image (figs. 29, 30a–b). Where opinions, based

on art-historical grounds, have been expressed on the date, this should also be mentioned.



FIG. 29: Example of an official seal, ITJ 1126; copyright British Library.



FIGS. 30A-B: Drawing of a "dragon" at the end of PT 239;<sup>59</sup> lotus in the colophon to PT 1307; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> For remarks on this "dragon," see Heller 2013: 16.

Foliation:

In the codicology of Latin codices, a sheet of writing material, one half of a bifolium, is called a folio. Since most of Tibetan books are in *pothī*, scroll, concertina, or other than codex formats, it is probably better to use term "leaf" rather than "folio" in the context of Tibetan books. The numbering of leaves, as opposed to pages, is termed foliation and the numbering of pages is called pagination.<sup>60</sup> Tibetan systems for numbering leaves resemble foliation in Latin manuscripts. One prevalent method uses a letter of the Tibetan alphabet (e.g., from ka to  $^a$ , that is, 1–30) to number the volume, and then uses written numerals (e.g., so gsum for thirty-three) for each leaf.<sup>61</sup> The latter is written on the recto, and the folio number is shared by recto and verso. This same combination of letter-numerals and written numerals is also used, however, to separate hundreds from tens and ones. That is, ka indicates 1-100, kha indicates 101-200, and so on. Thus if one sees tha, the tenth letter of the alphabet, followed by "ninety-four" (go bzhi), one is looking at folio 994. There are further methods of counting hundreds: in one variation ka is 1–100, and additional hundreds are indicated by subscribing a cross, e.g. ka+ for 101–200 and ka++ for 201–300. Another method, first deciphered by Ernst Steinkellner in the context of the "Tabo Kanjur," also uses ka for 1-100, but follows this with illicit subscripts k+na, k+ma, and k+nga for the next three hundreds.<sup>62</sup> These and other systems of foliation are part of a recent taxonomy proposed by Cristina Scherrer-Schaub.63

These methods of foliation apply to  $poth\bar{i}$  and to concertina formats, and the latter was employed for *SPI*. Apart from the rare case, as noted above, of numbered panels, scrolls do not display foliation, and one must instead count the number of panels. The same is true of rolls, where one must additionally count and number the columns of text.

<sup>60</sup> Brown 1994: 57, 105, 125.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup>For typologies of pagination/foliation in Tibetan manuscripts, see la Vallée-Poussin 1962: xv–xvi; Imaeda 2007: 110; and Scherrer-Schaub 1999: 20–22. On methods for transliteration, see Imaeda 2011.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup> Steinkellner 1994: 125–28.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> Scherrer-Schaub 1999: 22.

In addition to the methods outlined by Scherrer-Schaub for discerning typologies of Tibetan methods of foliation, we should mention that one may also profit from Takeuchi's observation that one particular practice, the use of Khotanese numerals, pertains to late-Guiyijun Tibetan documents (fig. 31a).<sup>64</sup> Additionally, Zhang Yanqing and He Jinjiang (and, independently, Brandon Dotson) have recently deciphered a system of foliation that is consistently struck through on those *SPI* folia where it appears (fig. 31b), and concluded that it represents an early, experimental foliation system pertinent to the early-to-mid-ninth century.<sup>65</sup>

Benergario Hisano נוקיםישוישווושונגוואונגוו asking and the to the arria Pound А これえるちょうないろうののとうというない אייעבאראי אפגריובהביטבאייזדיגם אמית אבן אבנגאבואר בירתיתי אבילי שו सार्रस्यस्रे स्वस्रागग्रा भाव मुद्द वसे WEDRIA BRINGH В

FIGS. 31A–B: Foliation with Khotanese numbers written in Tibetan script (*dra yA* = Khotanese *drraia*, "three"), ITJ 553; and foliation in an *SPI* folio, shelfmark PT 1300,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> Dalton, Davis, and van Schaik 2007: 13; Takeuchi 2012a: 206–207.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup> For full details, see Zhang and He 2014 and Dotson 2015. Zhang and He's article did not appear until Dotson's article was in press.

where *kha* indicates hundreds and *nyer sum* indicates tens and ones, e.g. 123. To the left of this, another foliation, *tra*, which also corresponds to 123, has been struck through; copyright British Library and Bibliothèque nationale de France.

Ornamentation (e.g., type of *yig mgo*, or circles around *poth* $\bar{i}$  holes):

Types of *yig mgo* (Skt. *siddham asti*) or *dbu khyud* are not as varied in early Tibetan writing as they are later on.<sup>66</sup> There are rarely lines under the "curl," which is commonly followed by a few *shad*. Sometimes these are "shadowed" in red ink, sometimes there are also double *tsheg* or double circles. One should also note here the angle of "tail" in clock terms, e.g., if it points left to 9:30, up to 11:30, or if it is inverted, and points to 3:00 (figs. 32a–f).



FIGS. 32A–F: Examples of *yig mgo / dbu khyud* from ITJ 739, PT 1096r, PT 1287, PT 44, PT 1288, and PT 116; copyright British Library and Bibliothèque nationale de France.

One common element of Tibetan manuscript layout is the circles around the string holes. These are the holes for a string that holds the *pothī* leaves together, a technology borrowed also from Indian palm-leaf books (Skt. *pustaka*). The circle surrounding it is part of the page setting, and is often

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup> For further reflections on the importance of the *yig mgo* or *dbu khyud*, see Scherrer-Schaub 1999.

drawn at the same time as one would draw guidelines and margins. It ensures that the scribe will not write too close to the string hole, and also creates a buffer zone around the string hole. In Tibetan Dunhuang *pothī* and concertina-format manuscripts, the *pothī* holes, when not left unadorned, are often graced with circles drawn in black or red ink, and sometimes with more elaborate designs (figs. 33a–b). The idiosyncratic string holes of *SP1* folia, which often lack drawn circles, distinguish them from the cleanly punched, usually circled string holes of *SP2*.<sup>67</sup> One also finds leaves where the paper is cut from the margin to the string hole. This, along with cutting or tearing the margin, was an editorial method for defacing a defective folio.<sup>68</sup> In other documents, such as concertina in which no hole has been pierced, string holes are drawn purely as ornamentation.



FIGS. 33A–B: Circles and designs around string holes in *pothī*, ITJ 318 and PT 1318; copyright British Library and Bibliothèque nationale de France.

In documenting string holes and circles, one should measure their distance from the margins, from each other, and give their diameters.

<sup>67</sup> Lalou 1954: 257-58.

<sup>68</sup> Lalou 1954: 258-59.
#### Script (e.g., *dbu can* or *dbu med*):

This is not as straightforward as it may seem, given that we see in Dunhuang is what is often called "running *dbu can*," and it was from the graphic principles of writing *dbu can* quickly, some argue, that *dbu med* developed.<sup>69</sup> Seeing this apparent process taking place before our eyes, and seeing a single scribal hand switch from *dbu can* to *dbu med*, the dividing line between the two can be blurred. One indicator is the letter *sa*, but rather than attend to this as a somewhat coarse litmus test of *dbu can* versus *dbu med*, our answer is to focus on the ductus of certain index letters (see below).

## Number of scribal hands:

This is not always possible to identify, and involves a judgement that not everyone will be comfortable making. The writing of a single scribe will vary depending on the material support, the style (e.g., headed or headless), the perceived importance of the work, and any number of other factors. Where there is doubt, it is best to withhold an opinion on the number of scribal hands.

Where it is obvious that two scribal hands are at work, one should, where it is practical to do so, make separate measurements concerning the orthography, ductus, etc. of each.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> See Gendun Chomphel 1983; van Schaik 2012.

# PART TWO: ORTHOGRAPHY

## 2.1 Orthography

Line breaks (e.g., *gra* at end of line and suffixes *gs* starting the next; or a syllable or word repeated unnecessarily at the beginning of the next line):

In some texts, a word or syllable will span a line, such that rather than cramping the writing or subscribing the suffix, e.g., writing the *s* under the *g* in the word *grags*, a scribe will simply finish the syllable at the start of the next line, e.g. *grag&s* (fig. 34a). In other cases, e.g., ITJ 740 and ITJ 750, a scribe will unnecessarily and ungrammatically start a line with the same syllable that ended the previous line, employing it like a place-marker (fig. 34b). Here one can observe if any of these conventions are present, or otherwise state that the line breaks are normative. To be quantified as follows: 0 = no breaks; 1 = wrap around; 2 = repeated syllable.



FIGS. 34A–B: Wraparound syllable (*gsu&m*) and repeated syllable (*jI*) in PT 44 and ITJ 740, respectively; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France and British Library.

Syllable margins (e.g., *lastsogste* or *las stsogs te*; liaison with sentence final particle, e.g., *stsalto*; with terminative, e.g., *dusu* or *sladu*; with genitive, e.g., *bdagi*):

Traditionally, Tibetan syllables are separated by a *tsheg*. In early Tibetan writing, however, this is not as rigidly observed as it would be later (figs. 35a–b and 36a–b). This sort of blurring of syllable margins is characteristic of writing traditions cross-culturally when writing is introduced in a given society, and this is one of the reasons for testing it as a possibly distinctive feature of early Tibetan writing. In some cases of Tibetan "illegal" combinations like *lastsogste*, this can also be seen as a contraction to save time for the writer, but it is to be distinguished from the later tradition of Tibetan contractions (*bsdus yig* or *bskungs yig*), which more closely resemble English contractions like "o'er."

One should also be aware that the fluidity of syllable margins also means that sometimes one syllable's suffix, even when followed by a *tsheg*, can also serve as the following syllable's prefix, and vice-versa. This is a common feature in the formation of compounds, but is even more prevalent in early Tibetan writing. It is a good reminder that one must read Old Tibetan phonemically as well as morphemically.<sup>70</sup>

Syllable margins may be quantified as follows: 0 =fluid; 1 =rarely broken; 2 =rigid.

xxgi(s) to xxg gi(s) ratio (e.g., stagi versus stag gi):

This is one way of quantifying syllable margins, and should be used alongside the next quantification.



FIGS. 35A-B: *stagi* and *stag gI* in ITJ 1383 and PT 1089, respectively; copyright British Library and Bibliothèque nationale de France.

<sup>70</sup> See Miller 1963: 494.

Practical note: when searching, one must ignore case and exclude *xxng* gi and *xxngi*. One should not exclude gis/gIs.

xxste to xxs te ratio (e.g., lagste or byaste versus lags te or byas te):

Together with the previous ratio, this should help to make a representative, if not an exhaustive, measurement of syllable margins. Such ratios are preferable to the quasi-quantitative use of numbers as abbreviations for other values.



FIGS. 36A–B: *bsduste* and *bsdus te* in ITJ 750 and Or.8210/187, respectively; copyright British Library.

Practical note: when searching, one must also include xxs ste.

Subscribed suffixes/letters per 10 lines:

The use of the subscribed suffix is often a matter of conserving space (figs. 37a–b). In some cases, such as in certain inscriptions, however, it seems to be a stylized choice. There it most often appears at the end of a line, but if we assume that the stone carver worked from a model text, then we must conclude that it was a conscious choice to subscribe a suffix rather than a matter of a stone carver running out of room as he reached the margin. Unless it is clearly a long vowel in a mantra, the subscribed '*a* is regarded as a subscribed suffix. While it is usually the suffix that is subscribed, occasionally, as in the word *bka*' where the *k* is under the prefix *b* (i.e., b+ka' instead of *bka+'*), the subscribed letter is not a suffix.



FIGS. 37A-B: Subscribed suffixes, *bka*+' and *gi*+s in ITJ 793 and ITJ 1375, respectively; copyright British Library.

## Da drag per 10 lines:

This is one of the most well known Tibetan archaisms, and is often found in words like *btstald* or *phyind*. It is still present by its absence in the rection of case particles that follow those verbs that once had or "should" have a *da drag*. In some cases, it may have served as a stylized, or even self-conscious archaism in later texts that do not otherwise feature a distribution of archaic features.

## *d/n* suffix variation (e.g., *ched po*):

This is also a common feature of early Tibetan writing. Here one can note whether it is absent, uncommon, or common, quantifying this with 0, 1, or 2, respectively.

#### ched po to chen po ratio:

This is one way to further quantify d/n suffix variation.

Practical note: one should search for "*ed p*" and "*en p*" so as not to exclude variant forms like *cen po* or *ched pho*.

### Ratio of *myi/mye* to *mi/me*:

This marker simply quantifies the prevalence of the *ma ya btags*, which is standard in Old Tibetan when the consonant *m* combines with *i* or *e* vowels (fig. 38a). It is more remarkable for its absence than its presence, and *mi* is especially rare. Certain words, typically of foreign origin, do not use the *my*. Among words where *mi* and *me* are not palatalized are *phra men* and *men* 

*tog* (fig. 38b).<sup>71</sup> One should note these, but not include them in the ratio, e.g., "11: 1, excluding 4 *men tog*."



FIG. 38A–B: *myi* and *men* in PT 1844 and PT 1071, respectively; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

## Anusvāra per 10 lines:

This quantifies the frequency of the *anusvāra* (Tib. *rjes su nga ro*) a small circle above the line that usually indicates a labial suffix, e.g., *gsuM* (fig. 39).



FIG. 39: Anusvāra (gsuM) in PT 1109; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

### pa'/ba'/na' to pa/ba/na ratio:

This is one way to quantify the use of the 'a suffix (figs. 40a–b). It is not exhaustive, however, and one should note the salient occurrence of any forms (e.g., brgya') not included here. One should also note if there are any significant variations within the individual members of this combined ratio itself, e.g., if there is a 1 : 2 ratio of ba to ba' but a 3 : 1 ratio of pa to pa'. The "grammatical" or pre-pausal use of this suffix is to be noted in another field below.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup> On *men tog*, see Laufer 1914: 99, and Hill 2007: 480–81, n. 8; on *phra men*, see Dotson forthcoming b.



FIGS. 40A–в: Final *a*' (in *ba*' and in *pa*') in ITJ 740 and ITJ 844, respectively; copyright British Library.

xxa's, xxa'r, and xxa'd per 10 lines (e.g., as in bka's):

This measurement quantifies the use of the medial '*a/v/h*, as in the word *bka's/ bkahs/ bkavs*. Here one searches for "*a's*," "*a'd*," and "*ar*." This returns results such as *btsa's*, *dpya'd*, and *dga'r* (fig. 41). Were one to find two such instances in a ms. of 100 lines, the value would be "0.2." In making this measurement one excludes the addition of the concessive particle '*ang* to the end of a syllable.



FIG. 41: Medial 'a (in bda'ste) in ITJ 844; copyright British Library.

Alternation between aspirated and unaspirated voiceless consonants (e.g., *cen pho*)?

0 = absent; 1 = uncommon; 2 = common.

#### pha/pho to pa/po ratio:

This further quantifies alternation between voiceless aspirated and unaspirated consonants.

Alternation between voiced and voiceless consonants (e.g., *gun/kun, gyang/ kyang*)?

Word initially, as in *gun*, this feature is less common than the alternation between aspirated and unaspirated voiceless consonants, but there are some texts in which it appears. One should attend especially to voicing within compounds such as *bka' grims*, *rje gol*, *dmu dag*, and Rma grom. 0 = absent; 1 = uncommon; 2 = common.

### kyang to gyang ratio:

This further quantifies alternation between voiced and voiceless consonants.

Vowel assimilation (e.g., *lte bu* for *lta bu; cang* for *ci yang; mye ngan* for *mya ngan; e* or *e'i* for *a'i*):

In some cases, *lta bu* is written *lte bu*, presumably reflecting the phonetics based on vowel assimilation. Similarly, *pa'i* is sometimes written *pe'i* or even simply *pe*. This measurement can be useful for historical phonology, among other things.

Idiosyncratic or phonetic spellings (e.g., *zha 'bring/zham ring*; *lcags* for *phyag*; or *legs bu* for *glegs bu*):

Such spellings, whether they be genuine errors of hearing made via dictation, or sub-aural errors where one has "misheard one's internal voice," are very important for historical phonology and for determining the phonetic value, for example, of prefixes and suffixes.<sup>72</sup>

## Contractions?

Called *bsdus yig* or *bskungs yig* in Tibetan, contractions are very rare in early Tibetan writing, and it is an open question as to when they developed. The use of the reverse t as a contraction for gs suffixes, for example, is so

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup> For more on such phonetic spellings, see van Schaik 2007: 194–201; and van Schaik and Galambos 2012: 144–45.

far unattested in early Tibetan writing, as are the many contractions that have become current in cursive writing. The most common contraction in Dunhuang manuscripts is the use of the 'greng bu in place of the genitive 'i. Thus one finds po+e for po'i, and pe+e for pa'i (figs. 42a–b).

Here one should also note the presence of any other contractions, with an eye towards eventually using these for the purposes of dating.



FIGS. 42A–B: Use of *e* vowel over syllable as contraction for *'i*. Left: *btsan po+e pho brang* for *btsan po'i pho brang* in ITJ 750; copyright British Library. Right: *'di 'drI be+e* for *'di 'drI ba'i* in PT 1077; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

Separated 'i to attached 'i ratio:

In some cases, i(s) appears on its own where it could (and should, by Classical Tibetan standards) be joined to the previous syllable. Often this is not a matter of metrics. This ratio quantifies the frequency of use of the separated i. The ergative cannot be easily searched, since it consists of a *s* suffix in one case and an *is* in the other, so it is excluded here (figs. 43a–b).



FIGS. 43A–B: Attached '*i* (in *lo'I*) and separated '*i* (in *pa 'I*); ITJ 740 and PT 1286; copyright British Library and Bibliothèque nationale de France.

This is one of the more interesting features on early Tibetan writing, since one can observe a movement away from what seems to have been a standard use of attached 'i. The imperial inscriptions, for example, use only attached 'i, as does the Old Tibetan Annals and the majority of legal documents. In some late Guiyijun texts, such as PT 44, the situation is reversed, and all 'i are separated. Looking at official letters, narrative texts, and ritual texts of uncertain date, the data is mixed, however, and reflects a situation that is more complex than a simple progression from attached to separated 'i. Considering the principles that may have been at work behind this complexity, and behind the orthographic changes going from imperial-period writing to early and late Guiyijun Tibetan writing, one possible motivating factor behind the separation of the i(s) from the preceding syllable may have been a trend towards greater clarity for those who learned Tibetan as a second language. This process would have begun when the Tibetan Empire incorporated non-Tibetan peoples in its colonies, who learned to read and write Tibetan as a second language. Dunhuang's Chinese and multi-ethnic population might be a case in point.<sup>73</sup>

## yi to 'i ratio:

## yis to 'is ratio:

These two ratios measure the use of genitive and ergative particles following an un-suffixed syllable, or an '*a* suffix. In Classical Tibetan, *yi* and *yis* are found, particularly in metrical texts and in verse in order to add a syllable. In early Tibetan writing, '*i* and '*is* often perform the same function, while *yis* is very uncommon and *yi* is virtually absent.

Practical note: when searching here and anywhere else that includes the i vowel—apart from when making the i : I ratio—one must ignore case.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup> A similar situation, the use of Latin by Irish monks for whom it was a foreign language, was an important factor in the development of clear forms of Latin punctuation and "a grammar of legibility" (Parkes 1993: 23; cf. Clemens and Graham 2007: 82–83). Such principles may also stand behind, for example, the rigidification of syllable margins, the reduced variation between aspirated and unaspirated voiceless consonants, and other features characteristic of early and late Guiyijun writing. These and similar hypotheses remain to be tested.

Ratio of *gi gu* to *gi log*:

The reverse *gi gu* (*gi log*) is, along with the *da drag* and the *ma ya btags*, one of the most salient features of early Tibetan writing. In some cases it is used for spatial considerations, but in just as many cases space has no relevance to the choice to use one or the other symbol for the i vowel. Fortunately, the *gi log* tends to be preserved in transliteration, usually by using the capital I, as practiced by the OTDO transliteration method, and it is therefore easily searchable.

## 2.2 PUNCTUATION

#### Single shad:

Some texts have single *shad* placed in the middle of clauses and even between words. Others use it "grammatically," that is, after case particles or at natural pauses. The frequency of the appearance of the single *shad* is quantified as follows: 0 = absent; 1 = uncommon; 2 = common; 3 = standard or default.

Single shad ending one "clause," and at start of next:

This is a standard "grammatical" use of the *shad* in many early Tibetan writings, and should be distinguished from a double *shad* (fig. 44). In some texts, it is used to the exclusion of the double *shad*, and even the end of the text features a significant space between two *shad* rather than a true double *shad*. In some cases, the spacing of words is such that one cannot reliably distinguish between this "*shad*-space-*shad*" and the double *shad*. The usual transliteration practices do little to help, since they often fail to distinguish these two different punctuation conventions. Quantified as follows: 0 = absent; 1 = uncommon; 2 = common; 3 = standard.

1 E. MI 1450145092014CH44919940498 1994 7, N. 9 & 7 8 [] おおいみもあいう1458781年1127 WOU 364294145 5:5- 51 H Q.Z

FIG. 44: Use of "*shad*—space—*shad*" or single *shad* ending one "clause" and starting the next, PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

### Double shad:

As with the single *shad*, one can note here the frequency of the appearance of double *shad*. In some documents no double *shad* are found. Quantified as follows: 0 = absent; 1 = uncommon; 2 = common; 3 = standard.

### Triple or quadruple shad:

In many early texts the triple and quadruple *shad* are unattested. The quadruple *shad* should be distinguished from two sets of double *shad* with space between them, or "double *shad*—space—double *shad*." Quantified as follows: 0 = absent; 1 = uncommon; 2 = common; 3 = standard.

## "Grammatical" use of shad?

In some texts *shad* are used to separate clauses. In others they seem to have no rhyme or reason. The term "grammatical" may be a misnomer, but this has to do with the historical development of punctuation. In many instances, a *shad* will appear after a case particle or an indefinite article, so it plainly relates to pauses in reading. In fact, the signalling of a pause is relevant to the origins of punctuation cross-culturally.<sup>74</sup> To account for this, "grammatical" uses of the *shad* are where it breaks up a word or it is otherwise obvious that it egregiously interrupts the flow of a sentence. This is quantified as follows: 0 = fully grammatical to Classical Tibetan standards; 1 = non-grammatical uses; 3 = several non-grammatical uses.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup> See, for example, Parkes 1993.

*Tsheg* before *shad*?

In later Tibetan writing, *tsheg* came to be inserted between the *ng* suffix and the *shad* so as to disambiguate it from a *g* suffix, and was often placed after an *a*' suffix to disambiguate and *a*' and *shad* from a *l* suffix. Such is not always the case in early Tibetan writing. Also, we sometimes find the *tsheg* consistently used before the *shad*, and this may be a marker of scribal or chancellery practice. For quantifying this, 0 = never; 1 = only before*nga*; <math>2 = rare; 3 = often; 4 = always.

Type of *tsheg* (standard, midline, double, or long):

The standard *tsheg* is a small dot at the top of the line marking syllable margins. The midline *tsheg*, often seen in inscriptions and in sutras, is aligned vertically to the middle of the line, and saves space. Sometimes it is found "inside" the strokes of the suffixes *ng* and *r*. The double *tsheg* is a rare form found in early inscriptions, in some legal, administrative, and ritual documents, and sutras (fig. 45). It may be a useful merkmal for dating early Tibetan writing. One Tibetan term for it is *tsheg drag*. Written quickly, it can take the appearance of a small *shad*, as the pen is not sufficiently lifted between the upper and lower points. Where a scribe shows a preference for this form, we can call it a "long *tsheg*." We also find very infrequent use of a "low-line *tsheg*," positioned at the bottom of the letter rather than adjacent to its head.



FIG. 45: Examples of single, midline, and double *tsheg* in PT 1300; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

Ratio of single or midline *tsheg* to double *tsheg*:

This quantity can ideally be measured from a transliteration that distinguishes double from single or midline *tsheg*. Unfortunately, due to the amount of labor involved, and due to the fact that not all editions or transcriptions are concerned with such matters, this is hardly ever done. Barring a new comprehensive transcription, which may be impractical in a long text, one should take measurements from different lines and average them, noting, as with other such measurements, any significant variation between one part of the document and another, e.g., where one scribal hand uses the double *tsheg* more consistently than another scribal hand.

### Circles (double or quadruple)

This symbol consists of two small circles one over the other (fig. 46). Often the sign appears twice, set off by *shad*. This punctuation can mark off key passages or instructions in a text. Sometimes there are even triple circles, one over another.<sup>75</sup>



FIG. 46: Use of pairs of double circles in PT 1285; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup>On such circles, see also Scherrer-Schaub 1999: 17–18.

Symbols for interlinear additions or signes de renvoi (e.g., "+"):

Most commonly, a small cross, similar to a lower-case "t" or a plus ("+") sign, it appears above the line, marking the spot where text should be inserted (fig. 47). Sometimes it takes on a cursive or "loopy" appearance. The text to be inserted generally appears below the line.

Such corrections are very important for orthography in cases where spelling has been corrected, since this tells us about the nature of orthographic standards.<sup>76</sup>

वर्यालेल दः जादसाठा द संख 4.2.07.4.20 9,5:3 (1) X 13 10 2 3,6

FIG. 47: Insertion below the line with "+" symbol, with inserted text curling up the gutter in an SP3 panel, PT 1602; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

Deletions (e.g., vertical or horizontal strikethrough, lines over deleted letters): Besides vertical and horizontal strikethroughs, deletion is also achieved by scribbling, blotting, rubbing out, circling the words to be disregarded, or placing small marks over them (figs. 48a–f).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> There are many other editorial symbols besides those used for insertions. A few of these are noted in Scherrer-Schaub 1999: 23.



FIGS. 48A–F: Horizontal strikethrough, PT 1318; vertical strikethrough in PT 986; blotting/ rubbing out and insertion in PT 116, marks above the letters, ITJ 737.2r; rubbing out, PT 1312; and circling in PT 44; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France and British Library.

Deletions and insertions per 10 lines:

This quantifies how "clean" a manuscript is. If there are five deletions and three insertions on approximately every line, the numerical result is "80." When using this measurement for comparison, one must take account of the length of the lines of each manuscript that one compares, along with the density of the writing; one line of a very wide  $poth\bar{i}$ , such as PT 1290, which has about 60 syllables, equals several lines of a small-format codex such as PT 44, which has around 5 syllables/line.

Deletions and insertions by another hand?

This is not always an easy judgment to make, given that the same scribe's writing may look significantly different in small, interlinear notes than it does in the body text. 0 = no; 1 = yes; 2 = uncertain (fig. 49).



FIGS. 49: Editorial insertion in red ink (correcting *mdo* to *mdo sde*), copy of the *Aparimitāyur-nāma mahāyāna-sūtra*, under the shelfmark PT 3740; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

Explanatory glosses and commentary?

Here one makes the distinction between corrections (deletions and insertions) on the one hand, and explanatory glosses on the other. The latter are closer to commentary, and are intended elucidate the meaning of the text by providing additional information. For describing certain genres of texts, one should add fuller descriptions of various *signes critiques*. 0 = no; 1 = in scribe's hand; 2 = in another hand.

## 2.3 Grammar

gi(s), gyi(s), kyi(s) all present and normative?

In Classical Tibetan, *kyi* follows *d*, *b*, and *s* suffixes, *gi* follows *g* and *ng* suffixes, and *gyi* follows *n*, *m*, *r*, and *l* suffixes. The situation in early Tibetan writing is less settled, but the patterns of use may tell us something about orthographic, scribal, and chancellery practice, and dating. In the majority of inscriptions and in several imperial-period texts we find, for example, *gyi* used in place of *kyi*.

Genitive used in formation of plural (e.g., *lha'i rnams*, ...mchis pa'i rnams?)

0 = never; 1 = uncommon; 2 = common. One should also note if this is used only with nominalized verbs, i.e., between the nominal particle and the plural particle *rnams*.

Forms of plural or collective particles (e.g., rnams, dag, cag, -o tshal, -o cog):

Here one simply lists which of these are present, taking care to search both aspirated and unaspirated forms, e.g., *-o chog* and *-o cog*. Recording the use of these various particles may reveal diachronic developments in the grammatical system.<sup>77</sup>

Forms of terminative particle (norms are *tu* after *g*, *b*, and "lost" *da drag; du* after *ng*, *d*, *n*, *m*, *r*, and *l*; *r* suffixed after vowel or '*a*, or *ru* after vowel; and *su* after *s*):

One principal variation in the use of the terminative particle to look out for is the use of du in place of tu, e.g.,  $rab \ du$  instead of  $rab \ tu$ . While the former is incorrect from the perspective of later Tibetan grammar, it seems to have been standard through the period of Middle Old Tibetan, where tu is virtually absent.<sup>78</sup>

Forms of semifinal particle (norms are *te* after *n*, *r*, *l*, and *s*; *ste* after *g*, *ng*, *b*, *m*, '*a* or vowel; *de* after *d*):

One need not mention here whether or not the semifinal particle is separated by a *tsheg*, e.g., *la stsogs* versus *lastsogs*, since this is already covered in the "syllable margins" field.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup> With the same aim, Stein claimed that -o c(h)og did not appear in early Old Tibetan texts; Stein 2010, 173. In this instance Stein is uncharacteristically far of the mark, as -o c(h) og appears in the south face of the Sri/ Zhol Pillar, generally regarded as our earliest extant Tibetan document.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup> For a discussion see Dotson forthcoming a.

Forms of concessive particle (norms are *kyang* after *g*, *d*, *b*, *s*; *yang* after *ng n*, *m*, *r*, and *l* unless *n*, *d*, or *l* have "lost" *da drag* in which case it is *kyang*; and *'ang* after *a'*):

Here one should particularly attend to whether or not '*ang* or yang are used after vowels and after the suffix *a*'. The use of the voiced form gyang is already recorded above in the gyang : kyang ratio.

Forms of coordination particle (norms are *cing* after *g*, *d*, *b*, and "lost" *da drag; zhing* after *ng n*, *m*, *'a*, *r*, *l*, and final vowel; and *shing* after *s*):

In many texts this is normative. As a result of variation between aspirated and unaspirated voiceless consonants, we often find *ching*. In some cases we also find the voiced form, *jing*.

Forms of quotation particle (norms are *ces* after *g*, *d*, *b*, and "lost" *da drag; zhes* after *ng n, m, 'a, r, l, s*, and final vowel):

The norms for this particle are nearly the same as those for the coordination particle. As with the former, we often find the aspirated form *ches*. Unlike the coordination particle, however, the quotation particle does not—according to the traditional norms—use the voiceless form *shes* after *s*. Some confusion among scribes between the only slightly differing orthographies of these two particles may account for the fact that *xxs shes* appears to be more common across our corpus of Old Tibetan documents than is *xxs zhes*. Reciprocally, we find also *xxs zhing*, but this is less common than the normative *xxs shing*. The norms appear to be strictly followed with regard to the distribution of *ces*.

## Pre-pausal 'a/v/h (e.g., as in pa'/ pav/ pah)?

0 = absent; 1 = uncommon; 2 = common. In some texts, the 'a suffix appears to be simply a graphic feature, functionally identical with its absence (e.g., where pa and pa' are interchangeable). In other cases, however, the suffix appears to have a pre-pausal function. This extends beyond the expected pre-pausal function inherent in the use of pa and ba as nominalizers and na as an inessive or conditional particle. Whether the apparently indiscriminate use of this suffix is a degradation of an earlier "grammatical" or pre-pausal use is

uncertain, and the measurement of this feature is intended to assist in, but not to predetermine, such enquiries.

## Sentence final particles (-*o*) per 10 lines:

This measurement gathers data that may help to test the hypothesis according to which the sentence final particle gave way over time to verbal auxiliaries.<sup>79</sup> Apart from being a possible diachronic development, its use may also pertain to genre.

## Verbal auxiliaries

Here one should note the use of ergative or genitive particles as a verbal auxiliary of future, the auxiliary *pa yin*, *pa 'dra* as verbal auxiliary of doubt, and any other such auxiliaries that one comes across, excepting Tibetan periphrastic accommodations of Sanskrit grammar. One may include here the construction verb + *zhing/shing/cing* + *mchis*.<sup>80</sup>

## Pronouns (*khyed* and *nged* as plural, or respectful?)

This has been put forward by Nathan Hill as a diachronic development of the pronominal system in Tibetan whereby *nged* and *khyed* were initially first-and-second-person plural pronouns, and later came to be used as respectful or honorific singular pronouns.<sup>81</sup> 0 = plural; 1 = nged as *pluralis majestatis*; 2 = respectful.

<sup>79</sup> Takeuchi 2012b.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>80</sup> On the development of such auxiliaries in Old Tibetan, particularly *dug*, see Hill 2013. <sup>81</sup> Hill 2010.

## PART THREE: PALEOGRAPHY

Style (e.g., epigraphic, square, official headed, official headless, epistolary, sutra):

Sam van Schaik has defined a few distinct styles of early Tibetan writing, and identified some manuscripts as belonging to these styles.<sup>82</sup> Here one can note if a manuscript has been so identified, or one can propose that it belongs to a given style. The styles are also a work in progress, and will likely be refined over time and with greater precision. In some cases a given style may not accurately fit a given text (and vice-versa), and it may be necessary to expand the list of early Tibetan styles.

## 3.1 INDEX LETTERS

There are as yet no accepted typologies of the various methods for writing certain letters or letter combinations. The most thorough method, as outlined by Jake Dalton, Tom Davis, and Sam van Schaik, and as demonstrated by Helga Uebach, and most recently by Dieter Schuh, is to make cut-out images of every letter or letter combination, e.g., *from ka, ku, kya, rka* to *ha, hu, hra, lha,* etc. including punctuation marks like *tsheg, shad,* and *yig mgo.*<sup>83</sup> In many cases, however, this is impractical and unnecessary, and paleographers often rely on a shorthand method, namely, the index letter. Likewise, we take note of variations in the ductus of certain letters, and identify a group of index letters, choosing those that appear to be most useful for comparison. This will

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>82</sup> van Schaik 2012 and 2013; see also http://idp.bl.uk/education/paleography/tibetan/ script\_types.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>83</sup> Dalton, Davis, and van Schaik 2007; Uebach 2011; Schuh 2013. Note that Schuh makes use of a "beta-version" of this study, posted online by Brandon Dotson in early 2012, in order to document index letters in the Skardu Inscription and in other documents. For the method of using cut-out images for comparison, see also the website set up by Dalton and van Schaik for handwriting comparison: http://idp.bl.uk/handwritings/index.html. See also the DigiPal website for digital paleography of medieval European handwriting; http://www.digipal.eu/.

depend on the type of writing that one is describing, and the index letters that we've chosen reflect the styles of writing in the inscriptions and in Dunhuang manuscripts; were one describing another corpus of texts, e.g. official letters from the  $15^{\text{th}}$  to  $18^{\text{th}}$  centuries, one would likely employ different index letters that better reflect the most salient and potentially meaningful features of the corpus. In our case, we propose a typology that includes seven index letters: *ka*, *ga*, *nga*, *ca*, *pha*, *ra*, and *sa*. Of these, *ka*, *ga*, and *sa* are probably the most complex, and the most important. In proposing these typologies we aim to cover the most prevalent letter types rather than providing an exhaustive catalogue that includes every form of each letter. Nonetheless, we recognize that these types may be refined and adjusted over time.

In giving the typology of index letters, we tried to attend only to the "pure" letter that is not encumbered by superscripts, subscripts, the *zhabs kyu*, or any other ductus-altering graph. This is because the ductus will differ depending on the position of a letter within a word, and depending on the presence or absence of superscripts, subscripts, and the subscribed vowel. A given scribe may, for example, tend to write *ba* with a single stroke, the end of which ascends to the top right corner (fig. 50b). But if there is a *ya btags*, then the same scribe will often make the *ba* in two strokes, with the second stroke being the right descender and the *ya btags* (fig. 50g). Alternatively, he may start the *ba* in the lower right hand corner in order to write a *by* with a single stroke. Fig. 50a-g demonstrate the manner in which the addition of a descender changes the ductus of the root letter.



FIGS. 50A–G: Varying ductus of *ba* with and without subscripts; PT 1288, PT 1287, ITJ 1126 (figs. c and e), and PT 1094 (figs. d and f), copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France and British Library.

Similarly, a superscript or a *zhabs kyu* can change the ductus or shape of a root letter by combining with a descender (figs. 51a–b). The other vowels, which are written above the line, generally do not alter the ductus of the root letter.<sup>84</sup>



FIGS. 51A–B: *zhabs kyu* shortens the descender; PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

In some cases, the stroke order and even the number of strokes is not clear, and may be open to dispute, since one can arrive at the same letter shape by different combinations of strokes. In describing the strokes, we use the term "descender" for a pen stroke that goes down, and "ascender" for a stroke that goes up. These terms are specific to the forms under consideration, and ignore what such strokes "should" do according to traditional Tibetan calligraphy manuals where, for example, the final stroke of a *ba* written in *dbu can* is customarily a descender. We do borrow from such manuals the terminology, however, for discussing most of the individual strokes of a Tibetan letter, which, according to the traditional nomenclature, can have a "head," "shoulders," "belly," "teeth," "neck," "legs," and much else. Our source for such terminology is the famous Amdo scholar Tshe tan zhabs drung, whose writing style is particularly popular in the Qinghai region of Amdo.<sup>85</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>84</sup> This is untrue, of course, of later *dbu med* writings, where a *gi gu* might bleed into a suffix or a *tsheg*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>85</sup> His *dbu can* models, along with names of all of the strokes, are anthologized in Tshe brtan rdo rje 2002: 6–13. This is drawn from Tshe tan zhabs drung's *Bod yig dbu can dbu med kyi ma phyi*.

ka

As the first letter of the alphabet and one on which calligraphy instructors spend a huge amount of time, ka cannot be ignored. This is in a way unfortunate, since the ductus of the letter varies tremendously, making it a difficult letter to study. One of the most common shapes can be arrived at in at least four different combinations of strokes, and it is often difficult to determine which particular combination is being used. In some cases—and this is relevant to all of the index letters, and is also one indication of their limitations—a single scribe will not always use the same ductus for a given letter. So a manuscript written by a single hand may, for example, include type 3a, type 3b, and type 4a ka.

Type 1a: square, 3 or 4 strokes, short right descender (or "leg") / long middle "tooth" (*mche ba*) (fig. 52). The right angle is made either with one stroke, or, as in classical *dbu can* ductus, with two. One should note variation in the position and angle of the central descending stroke, which tends to vary between 6 and 7 o'clock. Type 1a, present in the imperial-era inscriptions and the *Old Tibetan Annals*, may be a feature indicative of our earliest extant writings.



FIG. 52: *ka* type 1a from the Bsam yas Inscription; after 'Jam dbyangs and Wang 2000: pl. 101.

Type 1b: same as type 1a, but with longer right descender / shorter middle "tooth" (figs. 53 a–b). Type 1 corresponds to "square style" as described by Sam van Schaik.



FIGS. 53A-B: ka type 1b from PT 1288; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

Type 2a: three strokes, with the long right descender as a single stroke (figs. 54a–c). The "tooth" and the "arm" both touch the head at the same point, and one of them—usually the "arm"—begins with a ticked-head, giving the letter a thick head and a similar appearance to type 3a.



FIGS. 54A–c: ka type 2a from PT 1077 (fig. 23c, with *ya btags* and *gi gu*, is included here only because it is exemplary in showing what seems to be the ductus of the other, unencumbered *ka*: ticked head + arm, then tooth, then leg). Copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

Type 2b: three descending strokes, no ticked head (fig. 55).



FIG. 55: ka type 2b from ITJ 321; copyright British Library.

Type 3a: collapses the second and third strokes of type 2a into a single stroke (fig. 56). First stroke: left part of head (ticked such that it extends to the left) and left-most "arm"; second stroke: middle "tooth," up to complete the right side of the head, then down to make the right descender.



FIG. 56: ka type 3a from PT 1300; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

Type 3b: same as 3a, but the first stroke is not ticked to make a head (fig. 57).



FIG. 57: *ka* type 3b from ITJ 740 (ligature with a *na ro* vowel visible at top); copyright British Library.

Type 3c: two strokes: one is arm and tooth, the other is head and right descender (figs. 58a–c). This is essentially the same two-stroke ductus as type 3a, only the orientation of the first stroke has been rotated. The shape is often indistinguishable from 2a and 3a, and 4a. It can quite easily be modified into a single-stroke form, similar to a *nya* rotated 90 degrees.



FIGS. 58A-C: *ka* type 3c from PT 1287 (figs. a and b) and ITJ 740 (fig. c); copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France and British Library.

Type 4a: two strokes: stroke one: ticked head and middle "tooth"; stroke two: left "arm" (as ascender), head, and right descender (NB: this is not easy to distinguish from type 3a) (figs. 59a–c).



FIGS. 59A-C: ka type 4a from PT 1079; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

Type 4b: same as 4a, but without ticked head (fig. 60).



FIG. 60: ka type 4b from PT 1085; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

ga

Like ka, the letter ga is also written in many different ways. A short "leg" or right descender is one point to attend to, as it may be an indicator of imperial-period writing. The length of the leg is already measured, however, in the typology for ka. The ga typology therefore attends to other features such as the shape of the enclosed area made by the "shoulder," "belly," and "middle leg"—there seems to be no indigenous term for it—and its position in relation to the head. This enclosed shape can be square or trapezoidal and joined with the head, or it can be triangular, dangling from the head by a "neck." As with ka, a single scribe will sometimes employ different types of ga, and do so inconsistently. That is, he will not reliably choose the same ductus based on the presence or absence of superscripts, subscripts, and so on.

Type 1a: square, 1 to 4 strokes, head extends left of the left "shoulder." The right angle is made either with one stroke, or, as in classical *dbu can* ductus, with two (fig. 61).



FIG. 61: ga type 1a from Lhasa Treaty Pillar; after Naito 1928.

Type 1b: same as type 1a, but left "shoulder" meets the left edge of head (fig. 62). This and type 1a correspond to "square style" as described by Sam van Schaik.



FIG. 62: ga type 1b from Bsam yas inscription; after 'Jam dbyangs and Wang 2000: pl. 101.

Type 2

This is the most common ductus for the ga. The letter is written in a single stroke, starting in the upper left and proceeding to the lower right, but the writer still maintains the ability to create several different shapes.

The letter can be rounded or angular, headed or headless. In many cases, one achieves the exact same shape that one does with a type-4 ga. Where one cannot discern the difference, one should record the letter as, e.g., "type 2a/4a."

Type 2a: ticked, closed head, one stroke (figs. 63a–c). Begins left side of head, left descender/ "shoulder," then "belly" (*sbo*), then back up to head, right side of head, then right descender. In some cases, the ascending stroke reaches the head to the left of the initial descender, creating an hourglass shape.



FIG. 63A–C: *ga* type 2a from PT 986 (figs. a and b) and PT 823 (fig. c). Note how fig 63b could quite easily be seen as type 4a; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

Type 2b: same as type 2a, but the ascending stroke does not meet the head, thus making an "open head" (fig. 64).



FIG. 64: ga type 2b from ITJ 742; copyright British Library.

Type 3a: same ductus as type 2a, but without a ticked head. The enclosed area of the ga can often be small and rounded (fig. 65).



FIG. 65: ga type 3a from ITJ 742; copyright British Library.

Type 3b: same as type 3a, but with an open head (figs. 66a–b). The same scribe will often use types 2b and 3b interchangeably, as in ITJ 742.



FIGS. 66A–B: *ga* type 3b from PT 44 and ITJ 321; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France and British Library.

Type 4a: looped, but with a ticked head; ticked head goes left to right, descending from head to middle descender ("shoulder"), then left and looping up and to the right and down for the descender ("leg"). Shape is usually triangular, and often the triangle is suspended from a "neck" made by the left-to right diagonal ascender (figs. 67a–d).



FIGS. 67A–D: *ga* type 4a from PT 1083, PT 67, PT 1085, and PT 1082. Note loop to the right of the "belly" in fig. 36c; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

Type 4b: same as 4a, but without ticked head. Similar to *dbu med* ductus in some modern *dbu med* writing, i.e., a single "loop," starting at the head (fig. 68).



FIG. 68: ga type 4b from PT 1083; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

nga

The "proper" ductus of the letter nga has been a matter of debate in Tibet for centuries. We do not wade into it here, but attend instead to the length of

the "shoulder" in relation to the rest of the letter and in comparison with the letter da, along with the angle of the final descender.

Type 1a: long "shoulder," that is, longer than the shoulder of the *da*. One to three strokes. The "belly" or final stroke/ end of stroke points to no lower than 3:30 (figs. 69a–c).



FIGS. 69A-C: *nga* type 1a from Bsam yas inscription, Lhasa Treaty Pillar, and ITJ 750; after 'Jam dbyangs and Wang 2000: pl. 101; after Naito 1928; copyright British Library.

Type 1b: same as 1a, but the descender points lower than 3:30 (fig. 70).



FIG. 70: nga type 1b from PT 1369; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

Type 2a: short "shoulder" (same as or close to that of the *da*) (figs. 71a–b). Otherwise the same as 1a.



FIGS. 71A-в: *nga* type 2a from PT 16 and PT 1047; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

Type 2b: short "shoulder" (same as or close to that of the da) (fig. 72). Otherwise the same as 1b.



FIG. 72: nga type 2b from PT 1290; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

Type 3a: headless, but there is still a near-right angle from "shoulder" to "belly," and the end points no lower than 3:30 (fig. 73).



FIG. 73: nga type 3a from ITJ 740; copyright British Library.

Type 3b: same as 3a, but end points lower than 3:30 (fig. 74).



FIG. 74: nga type 3b from ITJ 425; copyright British Library.

Type 4: headless, curved descender, bowing left (modern *dbu med* ductus) (fig. 75).

FIG. 75: nga type 4 from ITJ 321; copyright British Library.

са

For the letter *ca*, we attend principally to the location of the body of the letter in relation to the head. We find the absence of a "neck" between body and head in early inscriptions and in some Dunhuang documents, and this may be an indicator of our earliest extant writings.

Type 1: "open neck": there is space between the two downward strokes when they meet the head (figs. 76a–d).



FIGS. 76A–D: *ca* type 1 from Bsam yas inscription, PT 1304, and PT 1290; after Tucci 1973: pl. 43; after 'Jam dbyangs and Wang 2000: pl. 101; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

Type 2: in between types 1 and 3; there is no "neck," but it is not open at the head, where the lines converge. This is sometimes executed in a single stroke with something like a ticked head at the start of the first stroke. This is evident when the head is not a neat, straight line (figs. 77a–b).



FIGS. 77A-B: ca type 2 from PT 1085; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

Type 3: "closed neck": there is a line descending from the head before it branches into two (fig. 78).



FIG. 78: *ca* type 3 from PT 1101; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

Type 4: one stroke, no head (fig. 79).



FIG. 79: ca type 4 from ITJ 425; copyright British Library.

pha

The *pha* typologies measure two features: the placement of the head in relation to the left descender (as with type-1 *ga*), and the orientation of the diagonal descender within the letter.

Type 1a: head is to the right (or on both sides) of the left descender, diagonal stroke reaches left descender at or above the lower left corner. One to four strokes (figs. 80a–b).



FIGS. 80A-B: *pha* type 1a from Zhol inscription, east face, and PT 1288; after Richardson 1985: pl. 2; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

Type 1b: same as 1a, but diagonal stroke does not reach left descender, and instead touches the horizontal stroke, or "belly" (fig. 81).



FIG. 81: pha type 1b from ITJ 750; copyright British Library.

Type 2a: ticked head is to the left of the descender. One to three strokes, square; diagonal stroke reaches left descender at or above the "corner" (figs. 82a–b).



FIGS. 82A-B: *pha* type 2a from PT 1075 and Or. 8212/187; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France and British Library.

Type 2b: same as 2a, but diagonal stroke does not reach left descender, and instead touches the horizontal stroke (fig. 83).



FIG. 83: *pha* type 2b from PT 1039; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

Type 3a: headless, one or two strokes, diagonal stroke reaches left descender at or above the "corner" (fig. 84).



FIG. 84: pha type 3a from PT 126; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

Type 3b: headless, but diagonal stroke does not reach left descender, and instead touches the horizontal stroke (fig. 85).



FIG. 85: *pha* type 3b from PT 230r; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

Type 4: headless, rounded (fig. 86).



FIG. 86: pha type 4 from PT 1217; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

ra

The main features of importance in the letter ra are the length and alignment of the "neck" between the "head" and the "belly," and the length of the belly's final descender. In the North Indian scripts that influenced the

Tibetan script, we either find no "belly" at all, or a very short one, giving it a snub-nosed appearance.<sup>86</sup> In imperial inscriptions and the *Old Tibetan Annals*, we also find a short "belly," along with a long "neck." In later orthography, this neck becomes shorter, and the final descender of the "belly" lengthens.

Type 1a: two or three strokes: first is head; second is neck; and third is descender/ "belly." If two strokes, then the head is stroke one. Alignment of neck between the head and final descender is right of center. Like the "shoulder" of the nga, the ra's neck is often longer than the "shoulder" of the da. The "belly" has a short descender, giving the letter a "snub-nosed" appearance (figs. 87a–c).



FIGS. 87A–C: ra type 1a, Bsam yas Inscription (from the word sbyard, showing the comparison of the ra's neck with the da's shoulder), Skar cung Inscription, and ITJ 750; after 'Jam dbyangs and Wang 2000: pl. 101; after Richardson 1998: pl. 17; copyright British Library.

Type 1b: same as 1a, but second stroke is aligned middle or left, and the final descender is longer. This form is uncommon, since the central alignment and elongated descender are usually accompanied by a "neck" that is as short as the *da*'s "shoulder" (fig. 88).



FIG. 88: *ra* type 1b from the Spu hreng Inscription; after 'Jam dbyangs and Wang 2000: pl. 102.

Type 2a: one or two strokes (headed or ticked head), sometimes with loop; shorter "neck" and short final descender (fig. 89).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>86</sup> For images, see van Schaik 2011: 85.



FIG. 89: *ra* type 2a from PT 1144; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

Type 2b: same as 2a, but with longer final descender. This includes what has become the more or less standard *dbu can* form of this letter in modern handwriting styles and typefaces (figs. 90a–c).



FIGS. 90A-C: *ra* type 2b from PT 1083 (figs. a and b) and PT 1079 (fig. c); copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

Type 3a: one stroke, no ticked head (fig. 91).



FIG. 91: *ra* type 3a from PT 1217; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

Type 3b: same as type 3a, but orientation is rotated to the right to achieve the equivalent of modern *dbu med* ductus (figs. 92a–b).



FIGS. 92A–в: *ra* type 3b from ITJ 437 and PT 44; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France and British Library.
sa

The letter *sa*, like *ka* and *ga*, is productive as an index letter for its difficulty and for its many variations.<sup>87</sup> One point that we attend to here, besides the great variation in ductus, is whether or not the *sa*'s first two descenders—that is, what would be descenders according to its normative *dbu can* ductus both begin from, or give the appearance of beginning, from the head.

Type 1a: normative *dbu can* ductus, four strokes, or three if the final line is an ascender. Large head that extends to the right of the left descender/ "shoulder," two descenders come down from the head. Head is a single stroke that extends to the right. Note: some, as in the two images below, have an "extra" stroke in the form of an extension of the left diagonal descender (figs. 93a–b).



FIG. 93A–B: *sa* type 1a from the Lhasa Treaty Pillar and PT 1290; after Naito 1928 copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

Type 1b: same as 1a, but the second descender does not touch the head, thus creating a "neck" under the head (figs. 94a–b).



FIG. 94A-B: sa type 1b from PT 1288; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

Type 2a: two strokes: first is ticked head, then left side of letter; second starts at or near the head, descends to the right, then ascends up, sometimes making a loop where the pen changes direction (figs. 95a–b). Often the top right is ticked away to the right in a pen lift as the stroke finishes.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>87</sup> For detailed remarks on the index letter *sa*, illustrated with numerous images, and with reference to examples from *Brāhmī script*, see Schuh 2013: 153–69.



FIGS. 95A-в: *sa* type 2a from PT 1085 and PT 1082; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

Type 2b: same as 2a, but without head (fig. 96).



FIG. 96: sa type 2b from PT 1082; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

Type 2c: two strokes: first is ticked head and a stroke straight downward; second begins left of downstroke, passes through it and descends right, then comes straight up (fig. 97).



FIG. 97: *sa* type 2c from PT 16 (center is best example: others have vowels); copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

Type 3a: one stroke, with ticked head. Shape attempts to capture the three "points" of the *sa* (figs. 98a–c). There is great variation in this stroke: when compressed, it can resemble type 3b; when expansive, the shape is almost like the letter *ya*.



FIGS. 98A-C: *sa* type 3a from PT 1078bis, PT 981, and PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

Type 3b: same as 3a, but it only attempts to capture two points in that the end of first descender comes up a bit, essentially retracing the descender, before going to the right (figs. 99a–b). This essentially shades into the *dbu med* ductus.



FIGS. 99A-B: sa type 3b PT 1096 and PT 1077; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

# 3.2 Ductus

Idiosyncratic ductus (e.g., ta descenders both from head; short left ascender on  $^a$ ):

Here one can make note of any idiosyncrasies in a scribe's writing, or make observations that are not included among the index letters above.

Hooked 'a:

This refers to the "hook" or *dza btags* which is either present on the upper right side of the letter (figs. 100a-b) or is absent (fig. 100c). 0 = never; 1 = mixed; 2 = always.



FIGS. 100A-C: Hooked '*a* in Bsam yas Inscription and in PT 981; without a hook in PT 1087; after 'Jam dbyangs and Wang 2000: pl. 101; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

Type of shad (e.g., straight, ticked-head, bowed, wavy, calligraphic):

A straight *shad* is a straight vertical line, as found in many inscriptions; a ticked-head *shad* is a *shad* that begins with a short stroke to the right (or up and to the right) before beginning its descent; a bowed *shad* bows out—usually to the right—between top and bottom; a wavy *shad*, seen as typical of late Old Tibetan writing, bows in (to near 6:30 or 7) towards the middle, and then out (to 5 or 5:30) towards the end. It often ticks away at the end. A calligraphic *shad* resembles the classical *dbu can shad*: it is thick at the top and thins out at the bottom (figs. 101a–g). It is not uncommon to find many types of *shad* in use in a single document and by a single scribe. When speaking of the "wavy *shad*," it is a matter of degrees, and it may be the case that only the extremely wavy *shad* is indicative of post-imperial writing styles.



FIGS. 101A–G: Examples of *shad*: straight, calligraphic, ticked-head, ticked head combined with *tsheg*, bowed, ticked-away, and wavy; from Bsam yas Inscription, ITJ 750, PT 1078, ITJ 1375, PT 1287, PT 1082, and PT 981; after 'Jam dbyangs and Wang 2000: pl. 101; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France and British Library.

Position of vowels in relation to the root letter (e.g., insertion left, center, right):

This pertains only to the three vowels inserted above the line. They can be aligned center with respect to the root letter, or they may be aligned left. Only very rarely are they inserted to the right of the center of the root letter.<sup>88</sup> There will often be variation such that a scribe inserts vowels sometimes left and sometimes center. In such a case where, for example, the majority are aligned left, one can record this as "left, center"; for the reverse, where

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>88</sup> Among others who have attended to the alignment of vowels, see Scherrer-Schaub and Bonani 2002: 190.

center-aligned vowels predominate, but left-inserted vowels are also present, one can write "center, left" (figs. 102a–c).



FIGS. 102A-C: Vowel insertion left, center, and right, respectively, in ITJ 1375, ITJ 897, and PT 986; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France and British Library.

gi gu's and gi log's curl in degrees; ligature:

This quantifies what would otherwise be referred to by prose descriptions like "curly," which are not as helpful. One should take note of divergence between the gi gu and the gi log. Often one will be consistently more curled than the other. In recording the ligature, one writes "yes" if the gi gu consistently touches the root letter or superscript, and "no" if it does not. Ligatures with this vowel are less common than with the other three vowel signs (figs. 103a–c).



FIGS. 103A–C: *gi gu* and *gi log* from ITJ 321 and ITJ 425: 180°, 220° and 250° (the first *gi gu*, with its angular shape, helpfully demonstrates how one might think of these angles in translating right angles of 90° into curved angles that one typically finds in these vowels); copyright British Library.

gi gu's and gi log's angle in clock terms (measured by the tail):

Some gi gu are parallel to the line, with their tails perfectly horizontal. The tails of these point to 3:00. Others point to between 3:00 and 5:30. *Gi log* will point to between 9:00 and 6:30, generally. (Those in the figures above point to 5:00, 8:00 and 4:00, respectively.)

### METHODS

Ratio between "head" and "tail" of na ro; ligature:

Again, this quantifies what might be an otherwise idiosyncratic prose description. A *na ro* with a 1 : 1 ratio looks a bit like a stylized seagull, and 1 : 2 or 1 : 3 ratio is like a flattened check mark. Where the *na ro* has become simply a line in which one can discern no right side and no left, one writes "0." In recording the ligature, one writes "yes" if the center of the *na ro* consistently touches the root letter or superscript, and "no" if it does not. One other point to consider is symmetry: often the "head" is written at a different angle relative to the "tail" of the *na ro* (figs. 104a–d).



FIGS. 104A–D: *na ro* from ITJ 750, ITJ 740, ITJ 647, and ITJ 425; copyright British Library. They have ratios of 1 : 1; 1 : 2; 1 : 4; and 0, respectively. The first two have ligatures, and the second two do not.

'greng bu's angle in clock terms; ligature:

Quite often the 'greng bu curves such that it rises towards 11:00 and then points to 9:30. One can also note here whether or not the 'greng bu is looped. In recording the ligature, one writes "yes" if the 'greng bu consistently touches the root letter or superscript, and "no" if it does not (figs. 105a–c).



FIGS. 105A-C: 'greng bu from ITJ 647, ITJ 425, and PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France and British Library. The first rises to 12:00, then turns to 9:30; the second points to 11:00, and the third is looped. The first barely has a ligature, and the third has none.

Size of *zhabs kyu*; ligature:

When remarking on size, one can note whether or not the tail breaks the left margin of the syllable (i.e., past the preceding *tsheg* or *shad*) or root letter, or whether it remains compact, confined to the area directly below its consonants. In early Tibetan writing the *zhabs kyu* is almost always joined with the grapheme above, sometimes by a visible descender (figs. 106a–b).



FIGS. 106A–B: *zhabs kyu* with descender in ITJ 750 (the word is *mun*) and with simple ligature (no descender) in Or. 8212/187; copyright British Library.

Length of tails/feet, degree of inclination (e.g., 5 or 7 o'clock):

Here one quantifies the degree of inclination, and whether or not the descenders tick away. Length is less precise, though one can measure this in relation to the overall proportions of a given letter, as done by Uebach.<sup>89</sup> In such a case, one may note the length of the leg in relation to the enclosed area of the *sha* and the *ga* (e.g., 1 : 1 would describe a *ga* where the leg and the "belly" of the *ga* each extend to the same length, as in some type 1a or 1b *ga*).

Descenders (e.g., wavy, ticked away, calligraphic):

Wavy descenders, like the wavy *shad*, are often cited as a feature of Guiyijun, and in particular late Guiyijun Tibetan writing.<sup>90</sup> Their composition follows the same principles as the wavy *shad*, described above. Ticking away simply means that the pen is picked up in the direction of writing, usually to the right. This is evident from a small uptick at the end of a descender. Calligraphic writing relates to the use of the pen to make some parts of the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>89</sup> Uebach 2010.

<sup>90</sup> Takeuchi 2012a: 205.

#### METHODS

letter thick and others thin, with the end of a descender generally being thin. These measurements are often the same as those for the *shad*.

Position of root under superscripts (e.g., left, center, right):

Moreso than vowels, the position of the root under the superscript tends to follow general rules. Under a *ra mgo*, the root is often written slightly to the right. This is also the case under a *sa mgo*, which is often particularly noticeable in the *sp* combination (see fig. 107b). Under a *la mgo*, by contrast, the root is usually centered. Here one can note adherence or non-adherence to these patterns, e.g. "right: *rj*, *sp*; center: *lg*, *lng*" (figs. 107a–c).



FIGS. 107A–C: Roots inserted right and inserted center under superscripts, in Or. 8212/187, PT 986, and PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France and British Library.

### va btags size, shape:

In middle Old Tibetan, the *va btags* is the first subscript in a group of four that proceeds *va btags*, *ya btags*, *ra btags*, and *la btags*.<sup>91</sup> By contrast, the Classical Tibetan subscripts change the alphabetical order by placing the *va btags* at the end. Additionally, it is then referred to as the "angular *wa*" (*wa zur*), erroneously linking the subscript *va* to the letter *wa*, rather than to the letter *va* or the letter *ba*.<sup>92</sup> In any case, the *va btags* refers to a labial semi-vowel. In early Tibetan writing the *va btags* is often larger than it is in

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>91</sup> This, and the use of the neologism *va btags*, is based on the foliation and numbering systems described in Dotson 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>92</sup> Uray argues that the *va btags* derived from Gupta *ba* (1955: 107–108), whereas van Schaik claims that it comes from the  $Br\bar{a}hm\bar{v}$  va (2011: 84, 89–91). The letter *wa*, originally the consonant '*a* with a subscribed *va*, continued to be written as a digraph even after it "became" the letter *wa*, and in Middle Old Tibetan it is a letter, used, for example, to transcribe Chinese names such as Wang; Dotson 2015: 155, n. 7.

Classical Tibetan (figs. 108a–d). One should note if the *va btags* is rounded or angular, and describe its size in proportion to the root letter. One should also note if it has a small horizontal "bar" at the top.<sup>93</sup>



FIGS. 108A–D: Large, triangular va btags in the Lhasa Treaty Pillar and in PT 1079; large rounded va btags in PT 1087; and small, triangular va btags in PT 1082; after Naito 1928; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

ya btags size, angle, manner of combination with zhabs kyu:

Some *ya btags* remain below the root letter. Others tick up to the right side of the root, the ascender pointing to 1 o' clock or even to 12:00 (fig. 109a). Some scribes write the *ya btags* adjacent to the root rather than under (fig. 109b). In many cases, the *ya btags* combines with a *zhabs kyu* such that *xyu* is a single stroke (fig. 109d); but in other cases the *zhabs kyu* joins from the middle of the *ya btag*'s "belly," sometimes via a descender (figs. 109c).



FIGS. 109A–D: *ya btags* below root and adjacent to root; *zhabs kyu* joining from "belly" of *ya btags* as a separate stroke and from end of *ya btags* as single stroke PT 1287, ITJ 1375, ITJ 740, and PT 1283; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France and British Library. (The first remains under the root and rises halfway up the right side, pointing to 12; the second is adjacent and points to 11:30; the third remains under the root and points to 2:00; and the fourth remains under the root and points to 1:00.)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>93</sup>On this feature, see Zeisler 2011: 203; see also fig. 151a, below.

ra btags size, angle, presence/absence of descender:

Like the *zhabs kyu*, the *ra btags* almost always has a descender (fig. 110c), but there are some cases where it does not (fig. 110b). The *ra btags* often points to 9:00, except in the case of a combination with *da*, where, sometimes looped, it tends to point to 5:00 (fig. 110a).



FIGS. 110A–C: *ra btags* in PT 1287 (figs. a and b) and ITJ 750 (fig. c); copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France and British Library. The first is looped, and points to 6:00; the second has no descender, and even misses the ligature; and the third has a descender. The latter two point to 8:30.

la btags size, position:

In many cases, the *la btags* is of a "standard" size and orientation—the same as when *la* is a root—and located directly below the root (fig. 111a). In some cases, however, the "loop" that customarily begins on the left instead starts down below, giving it a "vertical" rather than a "horizontal" appearance. If this is shortened, it can sometimes even look like a *ra btags*. This may be a stage in the development of the cursive *la btags*, which essentially rotates the letter 90°, such that the *la btags* is horizontal, rather than vertical to the line (fig. 111b).



FIGS. 111A–B: Normative *la btags* and 90<sup>o</sup>-rotated *la btags*, PT 1079 and PT 1087; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

# PART FOUR: MISCELLANEA

### Additional notes:

This is a field for entering any observations that do not fit in existing fields. One might add here, for example, the appearance of certain terms that are only used in the Guiyijun period such as the Tibetan phoneticization of Chinese official terms that were only used during this period. Among such terms, Takeuchi has pointed out *sing thung* (Chinese *sengtong* 僧), *^am 'gra* (Chinese *yaya* 押衙), *leng kong* (Chinese *linggong* 令公), *zhang zhu* (Chinese *shangshu* 尙暑), and *the'i po* (Chinese *taibao* 太保).<sup>94</sup> We shall see the utility of such terms in the case study.

One can also point out any patterns that one notices with respect to single and double *tsheg*, *gi gu* and *gi log*, and aspirated and unaspirated consonants. Here, too, one can attend to whether or not the normative forms are used in compounds, e.g., with respect to the *dpon* becoming *pon* in compounds.

Proper names (and ranks, if given):

As mentioned in the introduction, the names of officials, scribes, and known figures are extremely important for dating texts. Most figures are unknown, but keeping a database of their names and ranks where they appear in dated and undated documents is a first step to triangulating them and placing them within a range of dates such that an individual's appearance in an undated text may then serve to assign it a date range. This is particularly relevant to the names of hundreds of scribes and editors found in colophons of sutras copied for the Tibetan king from the 820s to the 840s, and who were also involved in copying other sorts of documents including letters and petitions.

<sup>94</sup> Takeuchi 2012a: 205.

# THE OLD TIBETAN CHRONICLE AND RELATED DOCUMENTS

To complete a manuscript description based on the methods outlined above is a fairly straightforward process. The first level of analysis can be done with recourse to existing catalogues and electronically searchable transliterations, and can be completed in a matter of hours. The full analysis takes considerably longer, and, if one wishes to make a full codicological study, requires consulting the manuscript itself. Having described our methods, it now remains to demonstrate them. We do this in the form of a detailed description of the *Old Tibetan Chronicle*. Describing only one document, however, one cannot demonstrate how the data facilitates comparison and helps one to draw conclusions about relationships between documents. We therefore begin with a comparison of the *Old Tibetan Chronicle* (PT 1286 + PT 1287) with a selection of "related documents."

# INTRODUCING THE OLD TIBETAN CHRONICLE

The *Old Tibetan Chronicle* comprises the shelfmarks Pelliot tibétain 1286 and 1287 in the Bibliothèque nationale de France. The former is a small scroll 92 cm long × 25.4 cm wide; the latter is a long scroll 620 cm × 26 cm. In fact, they are almost certainly two fragments of a single scroll, and are written in the same hand.<sup>95</sup> PT 1286, the "Royal Genealogy," contains the account of the first Tibetan king's descent from heaven, his conquest of the minor kingdoms, and a genealogy of the Tibetan royal line from its origin to the time of Emperor Khri 'U'i dum brtan, who came to the throne in 841 and

<sup>95</sup> Uray 1992: 124-25.

died the next year, leaving a succession crisis that ushered in the fall of the Tibetan Empire. PT 1287 is an episodic chronicle epic whose core narratives include songs rendered in six-syllable verse. It focuses on three main periods: the formative conquest by which the Yar lung Kingdom expanded to become the Tibetan Empire under Gnam ri Slon mtshan, father of Emperor Srong brtsan sgam po (d. 649); the conquest of Zhang zhung under Srong brtsan sgam po; and the conflict with the Mgar clan in the 690s under Emperor Khri 'Dus srong (d. 676-704). A final narrative with song is set in the reign of Emperor Khri Lde gtsug rtsan (704-c.755). These core narratives are linked together and chronologically organized through the inclusion of eulogies, that is, formulaic vignettes of the reign of each emperor. The longest of these narrates the reign of Emperor Khri Srong lde brtsan (742-c.800). In addition, PT 1287 opens with the tale of Dri gum btsan po, an aetiological myth of the Tibetan kingship. The second chapter is an anecdotal genealogy of Tibet's chief councillors, which, like the royal genealogy, goes up to about the year 841.

Generically, the *Old Tibetan Chronicle* has many identifiable influences. The eulogy form that organizes it chronologically is the same form that is carved on stele inscriptions erected near the tombs of emperors Khri Srong lde brtsan (died c. 802) and Khri Lde srong brtsan (died 815). The *Chronicle's* similarly eulogistic vignettes of councillors employ some of the same formulae used to glorify Councillor Ngan lam Stag sgra klu khong (died c. 782) in the Sri Pillar (known commonly as the Zhol Pillar). Images of the descent of the first king in the royal genealogy are found in numerous inscriptions and in other Dunhuang manuscripts, and often share the same formulae and motifs. The six-syllable form used in songs and oaths in the *Chronicle* is found in a variety of Dunhuang manuscripts, and is often the form chosen to dramatize the speech of gods when they deliver omens in dice divination texts. The content of such omens also overlaps in some places with oracular utterances in the *Old Tibetan Chronicle*, particularly in the tale of Dri gum btsan po.<sup>96</sup> There we also find echoes of Indian epic, and motifs shared by the Old Tibetan

120

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>96</sup> For examples, see Dotson 2013a: 63–64 and Dotson 2013b: 208–209.

*Rāmāyaņa*.<sup>97</sup> Here and throughout the *Chronicle* we also detect the influence of Tibetan ritual texts, not only in formulae and motifs, but even in story types, as in the casting of Sad mar kar, the sister of Srong brtsan sgam po, as an unhappy bride in a matrimonial narrative trope that is common to ritual narratives.<sup>98</sup> In addition to all of these influences, we also have an episode in the *Chronicle* that has been borrowed ultimately from the *Shiji*.<sup>99</sup>

The result of all of this is a remarkable literary achievement, and a window into a chronicle epic tradition whose long oral and textual transmission is belied in our extant textual artefacts. The *Chronicle*'s many influences also mean that its "related documents" are truly numerous. Here we compare it first of all to the two extant *pothī*-format "Chronicle Fragments," PT 1144 and ITJ 1375, the latter of which served as a direct source for two episodes in the *Chronicle* scroll. We also compare it with the following documents: a ritual text (PT 1136) that includes a matrimonial narrative trope similar to that found in the Sad mar kar episode in the *Old Tibetan Chronicle*; the Dbon Zhang inscription (also known as the Lhasa Treaty Pillar); two versions of the *Rāmāyaṇa* ("version A" = ITJ 737.3 + ITJ 737.1 and "version E" = PT 981); and a paraphrase of the *Shangshu* (PT 986). We present the data in a table for ease of comparison (Comparative Table on pages 144–61).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>97</sup> See Dotson 2011b: 90–91.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>98</sup>On this point see Macdonald 1971: 264, and Dotson 2013b: 208–19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>99</sup> Here two men dispute over who should lead an army. The setting has changed from warring-states China to early imperial Tibet, and the names of the principal actors have changed from Mao Sui and Pingyuan Jun to Seng go Myi chen and Khyung po Spung sad zu tse, but the dialogue remains essentially the same. On this episode, see Takeuchi 1985.

THE DOCUMENTS IN OUR CASE STUDY

Before pointing out the relationships apparent from the data, we shall briefly introduce the documents and give a short summary of each. It should be noted at the outset that the documents we have selected give us an opportunity to judge what is and is not a significant variation with regard to our quantifiable and quasi-quantifiable fields. PT 1286 and PT 1287, for example, are the same document, artificially broken into two parts by historical accident, and the same is also true of ITJ 737.3 and ITJ 737.1, and of PT 1144 and ITJ 1375. We record data individually, however, for their separate parts. The result is that we essentially have a controlled study. If we see, for example, that a quantifiable field in PT 1286, e.g., gi gu to gi log ratio, differs markedly from that of PT 1287, then we can a) re-evaluate our assumption that they are the same document, written in the same hand; b) having confirmed our assumption, check that there was no inputting error or transliteration error; and c) having confirmed that there are no such errors, we can determine what sort of variation is possible within a single text or by a single hand with regard to a given field. This last judgment should be made based on a large sample size; the two folia of the "Chronicle Fragments," for instance, are small enough that they may not constitute a representative sample from which to draw such conclusions. The significance of sample size also demonstrates the advantages of working with long documents. This has consequences in terms of the distribution of reliable data with regard to genre and with regard to dated or datable texts. Among our dated or datable imperial-period manuscripts, for example, we have short, administrative documents in the form of wooden slips and official letters, but we also have longer canonical sutras in the form of the Aparimitāyur-nāma mahāyāna-sūtra and Śatasāhasrikā-prajñāpāramitā manuscripts.<sup>100</sup> The latter, however, are customarily written in several hands.

Let us now turn to the individual texts in our sample before making a comparison.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>100</sup> For a study that attempts to establish an orthographic baseline for the Tibetan writings of the 820s to the 840s by measuring that of hundreds of *Aparimitāyur-nāma mahāyāna-sūtra* explicits, see Dotson forthcoming a.



FIG. 112: Dbon Zhang Pillar in Lhasa; copyright Agnieszka Helman-Ważny.

### The Dbon zhang Pillar

This is the most famous and the most intensively studied of all of Tibet's imperial inscriptions. Standing in front of the Lhasa Jokhang, it was carved in 823 to commemorate a treaty between the Tibetan Empire and the Tang, concluded between 821 and 822. It is an official document, part of which is bilingual in Chinese, and which was overseen and ratified by Tang officials (fig. 112). There are several published rubbings, and published photographs in which the text is legible (fig. 113).<sup>101</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>101</sup> For the OTDO transliteration, which includes references to published images and studies, see OTDO and Iwao, Hill, and Takeuchi 2009: 32–42.



FIG. 113: Detail from a rubbing of the east face of the *Dbon Zhang Pillar* in Lhasa; after Naito 1928.

The preamble or *narratio*, which gives a necessarily partial and positive Tibetan perspective on Tang—Tibet relations, and the *dispositio*, which includes the terms of the treaty itself, are inscribed on the pillar's two wide faces, situated east and west, respectively. The narrow north and south faces bear the names and ranks of the Tibetan and Chinese officials who swore to the treaty. It is in the preamble that we find a formulaic description of the first Tibetan king and statements about the greatness of Tibetan kings similar to those found in the *Old Tibetan Chronicle*. It is in this sense that the document is related to the eulogies of the *Chronicle*, and the *Dbon zhang Pillar* also recommends itself for comparison by the fact that it contains more writing than any other extant imperial Tibetan inscription.

In terms of comparison, this inscription is the only dated document in our sample. As we shall see, the "Chronicle Fragment" ITJ 1375 most likely dates to the imperial period, and may even be earlier than the *Dbon zhang*  *Pillar*. Also, "version E" of the *Rāmāyaņa* (PT 981) is late Guiyijun, but these are date ranges rather than dates. We shall not belabor any comparisons of the ductus of the *Dbon zhang Pillar* with that of our manuscripts, given the radical difference in media. Assuming a paper exemplar for the carver, however, it is not entirely improper to see behind the shape of a carved letter to make observations about the ductus of its paper-and-ink model. Less problematically, the inscription offers us a fairly good sample, in a dated, official document, from which to make observations and comparisons about orthography. One problem that this document introduces is the matter of regional variations in writing: it was written in central Tibet, and the other documents in our sample, with the exception of the "Chronicle Fragments," were most likely written in Dunhuang.

# "Chronicle Fragments"

As Géza Uray claimed, and as Dotson confirmed through textual criticism, the "Chronicle Fragment" ITJ 1375 (fig. 114) was a direct source for the *Old Tibetan Chronicle* scroll.<sup>102</sup> This *pothī*-format leaf likely came from a larger document that may have constituted a separate version or telling of the *Old Tibetan Chronicle*, or a very similar tradition. We have only two surviving leaves, however, and the other, PT 1144, contains a narrative about King Stag bu snya gzigs that did not find its way into the episodes contained in the *Chronicle* scroll. Comparing the two leaves with respect to the writing's ductus, they are clearly the same hand. Aside from their mostly identical index letters, each, for example, writes the *ya btags* adjacent to the root rather than under, and each combines the double *tsheg's* lower dot with the following *shad* in the same manner.<sup>103</sup> Their quantifiable ratios are generally very similar, e.g., *gi gu* : *gi log* ratios of 34 : 9 and 38 : 7, and underscore what is already obvious from

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>102</sup> Uray 1972 and Dotson 2011a.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>103</sup> For further details of the *Chronicle pothī*, including a first step towards the more comprehensive methods presented here, see Dotson 2011a: 232–33.

their identical ductus. On the other hand, the effect of a small sample size also asserts itself: ITJ 1375 has no *anusvāra*, while PT 1144 has two.

Adra and a sand and the state of the state o 16.17.11.13.847 (and 1 1 2 2 mars 2 2 2 2 1 192 9. 5 1 24 19 9 24 9 29 20 אומיתו נשיא באראו ואבאיאיאיאי איצאיאאין אוב לבי עיאאארא ואיגאיאי אראי אראי אייאי 1 BE TY AUGULAN WAS SIN DAN HALL BAST BUN WE SE DAVE אמצואיניעמיאואי באיאואייזיב המבי חגנר וחצרוצלואיוואאאייאמי בנעינ התואו ואשול אובידי במשיע ביעובות ליבון ליה שיי החוא

FIG. 114: "Chronicle Fragment" ITJ 1375; copyright British Library.

While textual criticism established that the "Chronicle Fragments" preceded the *Old Tibetan Chronicle* scroll, orthography and codicology complement and ratify this conclusion. The "Chronicle Fragment" ITJ 1375, for example, uses the archaic (and correct) spelling Khri Srong rtsan, as found, for example, in the *Old Tibetan Annals*, whereas the *Old Tibetan Chronicle* uses the ostensibly later spelling, Khri Srong brtsan.<sup>104</sup> This raised suspicions about the document's antiquity, and it was fascinating to discover in

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>104</sup> This point was noticed neither by Uray nor by Dotson in their respective analyses. The morphology of *brtsan/rtsan/btsan/tsan* is an extremely important matter with relevance to dating early Tibetan writing, and has been remarked on briefly by Hugh Richardson (personal communication cited in Heller 1997: 389, n. 2) and by van Schaik and Doney 2009: 183–84. Since the matter will be treated in a forthcoming work by Abel Zadoks, we will not go into it in detail here. Suffice it to say that the *Old Tibetan Chronicle* has fairly uneven data with respect to this orthographic shibboleth: it displays some old (pre c.800) orthographies such as Mgar Stong rtsan, some revised (9<sup>th</sup> to 10<sup>th</sup> century) orthographies such as Khri Srong brtsan, and some orthographies that are typical of an even later (e.g., 10<sup>th</sup> century) orthography, e.g. Gnam ri Slon btsan.

this connection that its thick, rough paper is made from *Daphne/Edgeworthia* sp. fibers, and shows no traces of paper mulberry (fig. 115).



FIG. 115: *Daphne/Edgeworthia* sp. fibers colored with Herzberg stain, from ITJ 1375, under the microscope in polarized light (OM 200x). Copyright Agnieszka Helman-Ważny.

*Daphne/Edgeworthia* sp. plants are not found in or near Dunhuang, but are plentiful in lower parts up to about 3 500 m above sea level of central and southern Tibet. There, along with *Stellera*, which is found in areas 3 500 m above sea level, it is a standard material for papermaking.<sup>105</sup> The "Chronicle Fragments" are therefore among the handful of Dunhuang documents that were brought from Tibet, and most likely, given the materials, from central Tibet.<sup>106</sup> The *pothī*-format document to which the two "Chonicle Fragments" folia belong was almost certainly brought to Dunhuang during the period of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>105</sup> See Helman-Ważny and van Schaik (2013: 707–708).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>106</sup> See Helman-Ważny and van Schaik's remarks on other Dunhuang documents containing *Daphne/Edgeworthia* sp. fibers coming from central Tibet (2013: 735–39).

Tibetan occupation, and, given its orthography, quite possibly during the first few decades of occupation. This breakthrough—a good demonstration of the synergies of combining orthography and codicology—has implications for the date of the *Old Tibetan Chronicle*, which used the "Chronicle Fragments" as a direct source.

### The Old Tibetan Chronicle

What was originally a single scroll is not divided here between libraries, but between shelfmarks in the Bibliothèque nationale de France. Our detailed descriptions confirm that PT 1286 (fig. 116) and PT 1287 are written in the same hand. Particularly indicative are the identical index letters and shared ductus, the identical *gi gu* to *gi log* ratios, identical separated to attached *'i* ratios, and shared orthography with respect to terminative, genitive, and ergative particles. Some discrepancies point to the unequal sample sizes: PT 1286 is composed of three partial panels and PT 1287 has 17 panels, several of them full size (approximately 45 cm long). Among the discrepancies, we have no *da drag* in PT 1286 but we find it in PT 1286, as reflected by their respective *xxgi* : *xxg gi* ratios (0 : 7 in PT 1286 and 30 : 19 in PT 1287). This informs us that these are unreliable indicators when we are dealing with small sample sizes.

7.9 5 8.21345 ASAR INNER WIN BOR I WO 3:21-13:031:25 12 24:41 12 5: AIA & 12 42:4 8 57 1 1 1 1 1 1 2 8 50 Q. 24 24 1 . A. M. M. M. A. S. S. ... Margare B. H. B. A. C. Margare 131-2-0 21 21-2 N814-282-2-10 24. ( N M H H & B & H A H ( H ) 9 . 9. 95:044. 102. maria Nazar 1.18 20 art a. 4 4 1 a 30 4 1 a 30

FIG. 116: PT 1286; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

PT 1286 and PT 1287 have already been the subject of codicological studies with regard to the recto and verso, particularly in relation to a debate over a "misplaced panel." Ariane Macdonald, Géza Uray, Yoshiro Imaeda, and Hélène Vetch have all contributed to the debate. The dispute over the misplaced panel(s) was resolved, and the state of the art is represented by Uray's 1992 article, "On the Structure and Genesis of the Old Tibetan Chronicle." From our own study of the manuscripts we can add some further points. Our measurements confirm what was seen by Vetch with regard to the Chinese recto, and what was claimed by Uray: panel 11 was once joined with panel 14 (fig. 117). From the number of lines of text (12 and 23, respectively) and in the measurements in length (17 cm and 26.7 cm), it is clear that the two once formed a single panel: most panels are 35 lines long and measure between 41 and 48 cm in length. More to the point, the correspondence of the Chinese text on the verso already confirm that panels 11 and 14 were once part of a continuous text.<sup>107</sup> Uray took this into account when he pointed out that the "error" accounting for the main chronological problem of the chapters' ordering was not one of mis-attaching a single misplaced panel, but of someone cutting a panel into two pieces and then inserting two full panels

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>107</sup> Vetch 1979: 25.

between them. Given that the cut comes at the end of a paragraph, is straight, and does not disfigure a line, it was almost certainly a deliberate intervention.

1 Lastration 1 12 + 44 CAREASAN 1 18 CAREASAN MENTINGEN 21 1 23 NOR 10000) 1 (ACHER ON AND 1 20 19-371 Hodina and an 12 partient a son in Jud rate and a section of the section o gradeney & France gard Toncare Grade Barla & when and mentioned Party statuding con printing and a printing and the printing of the printing and the printing and the printing of th Harabar howard and a E col ) Alon Herarda Cherry and a ray and a print of a gring a print of a gring a print of a gring a grin อินพออานสา (ออสันสมอนพ. เอพอาอาน) (ดุจพอและอาน) (อร์อานุมนาวจอาญ) เอ็มมีม ad musical rest of a device of the state of 24448 10 401 1 401 3 C 3 4 10 4 1 1 4 5 4 4 1 1 1 1 1 1 5 1 4 4 4 40 3 5 9 4 8 3 9 4 8 3 9 4 1 1 40 3 5 3 2 approved and marched and the march of the second and march and and the second and mand rate late and be and be added by the the the cale and mand later many 432 nac gan with 1 about 1 about 1 mars man ( 1 contractor and a contractor ) burners 6112 2 2 4 2 3 4 2 1 1 4 & 2 2 4 3 ( 4 3 + 3 ) 14 3 3 5 ( 4 3 4 2 3 4 3 1 2 2 3 3 1 1) 24 9 4 400 43 2: 201 28 9441 1 89 21 4 30 2 4 3 2 1 4 3 00 2 14 4 943 1 34 2 2 4 6 3 4 4 4 1 3 עאון וזיבקקמיע שאמשינגינו לעבאיאי אין איין אייןאיון ואלא גין ין איילעמשייא מיעי

FIG. 117: Panel 11 of PT 1287, with the end of panel 10 visible above, and the beginning of panel 12 visible below; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

There is a further point of even greater relevance to the date of writing: four of the seventeen panels comprising PT 1287 have on their Chinese recto the *Mahāprajñāpāramitā-sūtra* (fig. 118).<sup>108</sup> This sutra, along with the *Aparimitāyur-nāma mahāyāna-sūtra* and the *Śatasāhasrikā-prajñāpāramitā-sūtra*, was part of an official sutra-copying project designated as a gift for Emperor Khri Gtsug lde brtsan from the 820s to the 840s. The panels of the Chinese *Mahāprajñāpāramitā-sūtra* on which the *Chronicle* was written are discards, so the question then arises as to how much time elapsed between their being rejected by an editor at some point from the 820s to the 840s, and their being repurposed for the *Chronicle* scroll.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>108</sup> Vetch 1979; Schneider 1996: 142, n. 3; Iwao 2014.

完 雪共, \* 亦 福产起 若彼 提心 者 布 75 相 雪雪大 切法 和波 一性自 相 雪里 我 雪共相意一 雪无際 雪 罪 雪内外雪 者 說 如 把立在著 桂 「あんりタ 一切法堂不可得 前 雪勝 読 名 愛兰在樂兰在 唐 内 两 五 行 赤豆豆石 部 元 男子 空空天空勝 こことなくころことも 切法室不可得空无性 净 當 有 際 赤 五 东 下 雲散空无愛異空性 要說内愛着我 有 不 得 不 性 内 学石 净 透 為 相 县 性 里 依 充 等 赤 Ti 你又 美 自 A 精 性 泽 九 有 堂 進 赤 相 T 法 から 有 破軍 赤 自 东 得 行 為 麦自 三日二 R 共 精 雪 相 家 相 于 水 外 住 赤

FIG. 118: Panel 14 PT 1287, recto. The compilers reused a panel of discarded *Mahāprajñāpāramitā-sūtra*, which the editors marked for discard with the term *dui* 完, "exchange," written in the top margin and over the main text. Copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

The question can be more or less settled with reference to an administrative text concerning the process of accounting for paper expenditure for this sutra-copying project, and with recourse to editorial notes in the margins of discarded *SP2* folia. In the first place, the administrative document ITJ 1359 informs us of the methods for keeping track of how much paper was given out to scribes, and for preventing the misuse or theft of this paper. Namely, the amount handed out was recorded in a record (*dkar chag*), and when scribes handed in their completed folia and panels, this was recorded in a receipt (*dar ma phul ba'i bul yig*; ITJ 1359, II. 3–4). Subtracting the second number from the first, administrators calculated the shortfall, that is, missing sheets. The punishment for each missing sheet was ten lashes (*lcag*). The remainder of

the document tallies the missing sheets for the scribes of Dunhuang's three districts in two consecutive years, a method that agrees with accounting and taxation practices more generally in Tibetan-ruled Dunhuang (Iwao 2011: 67). What is important with respect to the accounting process is that scribes' miswritten folia or discards (*ro*), along with damaged panels (*gron*), and paper writing boards (*glegs tshas*), were not counted against them.<sup>109</sup> This was only true, however, if they handed these in to the paper official (*rub ma pa*) so that they could be counted. If a given scribe was issued with 200 sheets in two consecutive years, for example, and the receipt of sutra panels or folia offered records 360, then the scribe must hand in 40 discards or damaged sheets to avoid whipping.

This dynamic, in which it is the scribes, and not the accountants, who must physically retain the discards and be sure that they are counted, gave rise to a black-market trade of sutras and discards between scribes.<sup>110</sup> It also accounts for the insecurity of the scribes that is evident in some of their jottings. After an editor marked a folio as a discard, it had to be rewritten and replaced by another team of scribes and editors.<sup>111</sup> In that the original scribe needed that discarded folio back, he or she was essentially at odds with the replacement team. This is apparent from a jotting by the scribe, Kvag Ti ti, in the margin of the discarded *SP2* folio Db. t. 0799: "this is Kvag Ti ti's discard. Whoever removes it, don't give it [to anyone else]" (*kvag ti ti 'i ro lags so sus phyung ba ma 'tshal lo*).<sup>112</sup> Even more clearly, a note in Db. t. 0874 states, "this discard is to be replaced. Don't anyone take it!" (*ro 'dI ni brje lagso// sus kyang ma bzung shig*).<sup>113</sup> A similar note at Db. t. 0405 reads, "This is Dze'u Phug yen's discard, so don't anyone touch it—whether you're an official, a servant, or what-have-you!" (*dze'u phug yen gyi ro lags pas su yang ma reg cig*)

132

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>109</sup> ITJ 1359a; see Takeuchi 1994: 849–51, 857–58, n. 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>110</sup> See Dotson and Doney forthcoming.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>111</sup>On the details of this editorial process, see Dotson 2013–2014: 44–53.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>112</sup> Ma 2011: 268.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>113</sup> Ma 2011: 281.

*re nas dpon po dang g.yog pa lastso*[]).<sup>114</sup> In the series of editorial notes and jottings on Db. t. 0780, we read "discard replaced; one sheet" (*ro brjes pa yug gchig*).<sup>115</sup> The term *yug*, for "sheet" of paper or for a "panel" of a scroll or a roll, is that employed in ITJ 1359 in the paper official's accounting process. As noted above, it refers to sheets of paper in the form of both *SP2* folia and the panels of the *Aparimitāyur-nama-mahāyāna-sūtra* and perhaps those of the Chinese *Mahāprajñāpāramitā-sūtra* (*MP*).

From this accounting process we can infer that discards would not be allowed to circulate after they were handed in to the paper official. The reasons for this inference are clear. If our hypothetical scribe, for example, handed in 39 discards to the paper official, he would still be missing one, meaning that he faced a punishment of ten lashes; if what he handed in through the paper official's front door came right out the back, he would be able to resubmit one of these 39 discards as the 40<sup>th</sup>, and avoid punishment. In this and in other scenarios, e.g., using the discards from one round of accounting to avoid whipping in a subsequent round, it is clearly the case that the discards would have been kept safely out of circulation until the end of the sutra-copying process, or at least until the end of its accounting.

Assuming a similar process obtained for discarded panels of Chinese MP, then the vast majority of these would have been in the possession of the paper official, and kept in a sort of "dark archive," out of circulation. The regime of punishment for missing panels or folia was a strong disincentive both for stealing paper and for failing to hand in one's discards. The assumption, therefore, is that panels of MP, and other discards from the sutra-copying project, would not have been reused until the end of the project. Unfortunately, we do not know when the project was completed, and it may have simply come to an end with the death in 841 of the emperor for whom the sutras were intended. Against this eminently logical assumption that paper would only be available for reuse after the end of the sutra-copying project stand the hundreds of missing sheets recorded in ITJ 1359. This is clear evidence

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>114</sup> Ma 2011: 204.

<sup>115</sup> Ma 2011: 264.

that quite a lot of paper—hundreds of sheets—did go unaccounted-for. In addition, we must admit the possibility that the paper official allowed reuse of *MP* panels under certain circumstances, e.g., when they were assembled into a larger scroll, as in the case of the hunting laws (PT 1071) or the *Old Tibetan Chronicle*, or in order to patch the damaged panels of brittle *SP3* rolls. In sum, reused *MP* panels were most likely reused from 841 onwards, but some were probably reused as early as the beginning of the sutra-copying project in 826.

In discussing the reuse of Chinese sutras we have already mentioned the example of PT 2118, where the Chinese recto dates to 689 and the Tibetan verso to probably at least a century later. Examining other Tibetan documents written on the versos of Chinese MP, most appear to be late Guiyijun texts.<sup>116</sup> Examples include a Buddhist text on conquering the three poisons (ITJ 720), and a tantric invocation to the seven wrathful goddesses (ITJ 727).<sup>117</sup> There is also a coin divination text, ITJ 742, that appears to date to the tenth century, and a manual for interpreting omens by means of astrological divination (S.6878) that may also date to the late Guiyijun.<sup>118</sup> For historical reasons, one would assume that this type of paper reuse was an anomaly. In the first place, it requires that a discarded sutra panel be stored for decades and even centuries before being reused. On the face of it, immediate reuse seems more plausible. Secondly, Dunhuang was a center for paper production, and there seem to have been very few periods in its history when such paper reuse would have been practiced out of necessity. Nevertheless, there are other examples of Guivijun documents written on the verso of imperial-period documents, and the economy of paper reuse remains to be clarified with further research.<sup>119</sup>

134

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>116</sup> Van Schaik and Galambos 2012: 31–32.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>117</sup> See Dalton and van Schaik 2006: 299, 302.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>118</sup> See, respectively, Nishida 2011: 316 and Iwao, van Schaik, and Takeuchi 2012: 82–88.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>119</sup> PT 1120 is one such example of Guiyijun reuse of imperial Tibetan documents. The recto contains an official Tibetan document, likely dating to 842, and the verso contains a Guiyijun-era draft letter. One might consider the question of whether there was a spike in paper reuse in the years leading up to and following the collapse of Tibetan occupation, and at other periods of transition in Dunhuang.

Apart from these examples of late Guivijun versos, there is also a group of texts that appear to have reused paper towards the end of Tibetan occupation. This has been noted by Sam van Schaik and Imre Galambos, who include in this group the Old Tibetan Annals, several legal texts, and the Old Tibetan Chronicle.<sup>120</sup> The Old Tibetan Annals and the Annals of the 'a zha Principality are written on the versos of assembled panels of Chinese texts, but none of these are officially commissioned MP. Two of the five panels used for the hunting laws (PT 1071), however, are from these MP. If we take 826 as the likely beginning of the sutra-copying project, then this is also the earliest date at which MP panels could have been reused to assemble the scroll on which the hunting laws appear. Like the Old Tibetan Annals, the hunting laws make use of archaic punctuation in the form of the double *tsheg*. This is rarely observed in Tibetan writings postdating the period of Tibetan occupation. In the case of the Chronicle's four panels of MP, these also mean that it could not predate c.826. Text-internal evidence in its genealogies of kings and councillors places its terminus post quem at 841, anyway. Its paleography is less indicative, but as we shall see below, its preference for the separated 'i form of the genitive particle generally aligns it with late Guiyijun writings. Also relevant to the date of paper reuse in this context is the fact that the Old Tibetan Chronicle's only identified direct source, the "Chronicle Fragment" ITJ 1375, was brought from Tibet, almost certainly during the period of Tibetan occupation in Dunhuang. For the Chronicle to be a late Guiyijun document, as some have claimed, not only its raw materials, but also one of its textual sources, would have had to persist intact-either in circulation or in storage-for around a century before the Chronicle scroll was compiled and written.<sup>121</sup> This is not impossible or unprecedented, but it is unlikely.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>120</sup> Van Schaik and Galambos 2012: 31–32. This was also the conclusion of Géza Uray, who dates the *Old Tibetan Chronicle* to "around the middle of the 9<sup>th</sup> century" (1989: 5).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>121</sup> On the opinion that the *Old Tibetan Chronicle* is "as late as the eleventh century," see Walter 2009: xxvi, n. 5. Walter follows Beckwith in assuming that the *Chronicle*'s use of the term *rgyal po* instead of *btsan po* marks it off as being at a far remove from Tibetan imperial culture, a point that rests on several contentious assumptions and reconstructions about what constituted early Tibetan imperial culture. The present study, by contrast, presents the available data and shows it to be clearly mixed. This is to say nothing of the dates of the contents of

Just as a single text under separate shelfmarks gives us a "control" by which to assess the range of acceptable variation in our measurements and the significance of sample size, so our separated panel acts as a control for our codicological measurements of the paper. We can note in this connection that chain lines were observed on the latter half of the panel (panel 14) whereas none were recorded on the former half (panel 11). One possible explanation for this has to do with the condition of the sieve on which this sheet of paper was made. In the first place, as noted below, it may be the case that textile was used as a secondary support for a grass sieve and that the water did not drain well. This would account for the fact that the chain lines are not always visible. Another reason could be wear. The sieve was likely made of bamboo strips held together by strings made of horsehair, chain-stitched over and under the bamboo strips. As explained above, the impressions made on the paper by the bamboo strips are laid lines, and those made by the horsehair strings are chain lines. With time and usage of the sieve those hair stitches become softer, and the marks less and less visible. (One reason why chain lines are so clearly visible in European medieval papers is the fact that instead of bamboo and hair stitches, in Europe wire was used to twist around the laid wires to tie them together. 'Chain wires' were much harder than 'chain horsehair stitching' and it is why chain lines in European papers are always clearly visible compared to the disappearing chain-line pattern in the early papers of Central Asia.) Thus the sieve mat that made the sheet now divided into panels 11 and 14 may have had fairly intact, or sufficiently raised, horsehair chain stitches on one end-that which formed panel 14-but partly broken, deteriorated, or flattened chain stitches on the part of the seive mat that formed panel 11.

the various traditions amalgamated in the *Old Tibetan Chronicle*, or of the history of their transmissions prior to and after the production of the *Chronicle* scroll.

### Rāmāyaņa

We described two  $R\bar{a}m\bar{a}yana$  manuscripts, kept under three separate shelfmarks.<sup>122</sup> ITJ 737.3 is the beginning of the scroll that continues with ITJ 737.1, and represents a situation comparable to PT 1286 and PT 1287. This text is chosen because of the echoes of Indian epic found in the *Old Tibetan Chronicle*, and because the script closely resembles that of the *Chronicle*. The second  $R\bar{a}m\bar{a}yana$  manuscript described here is PT 981. We have also given a description of part of the verso (fig. 119). The verso consists of thirty lines, and lines 2–18 are written in the same elegant and expert hand as found on the recto. In the description, we have confined ourselves only to these 17 lines in order to confirm that they are by the same hand that scribed the recto.

anaraj(anore an) 1914(9002) 21:4100 (21) JACU QUALENE 421 (21) (21) AFRAINEZZST TORTEZA 1247 73:24772 9423 04:40 CA12 6255 A 29 28 7 CA3 Way 129 26 11 19 5

FIG. 119: PT 981v, letter draft written in same hand as *Rāmāyaņa* version E on the recto; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>122</sup> J.W. De Jong made a study of the Old Tibetan *Rāmāyaņa* manuscripts in a series of articles and made a translation in a short monograph, De Jong 1989. Following earlier studies by Lanman and by Balbir, he assigned letters to the different versions of the *Rāmāyaṇa*. In "rescension 1" he includes versions A (ITJ 737.1), C (ITJ 737.2v), D (ITJ 737.3), and F (PT 983), and in "rescension 2" are B (ITJ 737.2r) and E (PT 981). Given that versions A and D were originally the same manuscript, of which D formed the first part—a fact of which De Jong was aware—we simplify matters by referring to ITJ 737.3 + ITJ 737.1 as "version A."

Nearly every measurement (ratios, ductus, etc.) is the same in ITJ 737.1 and ITJ 737.3. The few divergences can be attributed to the small sample size of ITJ 737.3. Even from the very small sample on the verso of PT 981, one can see from the index letters, descenders, and vowels that it is written in the same hand as the *Rāmāyaṇa* on the recto (fig. 120). The quantifiable features also line up nicely: they share a similar *pa'/ba'/na'* to *pa/ba/na* ratio, similar separated to attached '*i* ratio, and *gi gu* to *gi log* ratio. The fluid use of *gi* and *gyi* in PT 981r clarifies the slightly skewed impression, based on a sample of three, that PT 981v always uses *gyi* for *gi*.

annulity) reduction and the concer ) ward separate actives eardinant standing and a genden later about the above (4) Toa contrato solar () Jazanala alazana anzana carine and latar and a contraction of the second and a start and קאין איזראיבעריגעיינטיאיא איזאיאר ואיזאין איזער איז איזאין איזאין איזאין איזאין איזאין איזאין איזאין איזאין איז ZCACHEZUGTANGCHOAN ) MALLIGO DATZ ZOT QAN JEGNESGINGTED JANERE TAL DATE CALLANTERAL J Hand artister watered Jugger adal man Je Jagam 101 LISTANE MANNING REAL PROPERTICAL LA LANDER PROPERTIES High AN (A. BOLT) HEGAENA ( OT HE MAR DAL) 1594 יוודעוראנציונדאבה, אומישאלאיישאיאלאיי 

FIG. 120: PT 981r, Rāmāyaņa version E; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

The identification of the recto's hand with one of the hands on the verso is important for dating, since the draft letter on PT 981 verso corresponds to type 3 in Takeuchi's typology of Old Tibetan letters, and employs greeting pattern 2 (which includes reference to the season), a form that Takeuchi argues is exclusively found in late Guiyijun letters.<sup>123</sup> The letter also addresses a ruler as *leng kong* (Ch. *linggong*  $\Rightarrow$ ), a title used by the ruling family of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>123</sup> Takeuchi 1990. A very similar hand is found on another draft Guiyijun letter, PT 1120v.

Guiyijun from 928–995.<sup>124</sup> This further narrows the date of the *Rāmāyaņa* on the recto. The handwriting also features the wavy descenders characteristic of late Guiyijun writing. In the absence of a text-critical study of the various Dunhuang *Rāmāyaņa* manuscripts, however, we do not know their precise relationships and if, for example, some represent copies or redactions of others. Therefore the fact that Version E (PT 981) dates to the late Guiyijun era does not necessarily tell us anything about the date of "Version A" or of any other Dunhuang *Rāmāyana* manuscript (figs. 121 and 122).



FIG. 121: *Rāmāyaņa* manuscript, ITJ 737.1, which is a continuation of ITJ 737.3; copyright British Library.

<sup>124</sup> For the chronology of the rulers of Guiyijun, and the periods during which certain titles applied, see Rong 1996: 129–32. On the use of such titles to date Guiyijun-era Tibetan manuscripts, see Takeuchi 2012a: 205. The same, method, incidentally, applies to the dating of "version C" of the  $R\bar{a}m\bar{a}yana$  that is, ITJ 737.2v. Before this telling begins, the scroll starts with numerous draft letters, one of which includes the Guiyijun official title *^am 'ga'* (Chinese: *yaya*); ITJ 737.2v11. The telling of the  $R\bar{a}m\bar{a}yana$  begins after this, halfway down the scroll, so it was almost certainly written subsequently.



FIG. 122: Laid irregular and patchy type of paper observed on light box in manuscript ITJ 737.1; copyright British Library.

## PT 1136

This is an incomplete scroll that contains two ritual antecedent tales (*rabs*). The first is the "Tale of Blood Brotherhood," and the second is the "Tale of Lho rgyal Byang mo btsun," a ritual narrative concerning the death and funeral of Lho rgyal Byang mo btsun (fig. 123). The scroll is written in a hand that shares some similarities with that of the *Chronicle* scroll, and has also been chosen because the second tale contains a matrimonial narrative trope very similar to that found in the *Chronicle*'s episode of Princess Sad mar kar's marriage to the ruler of Zhang zhung.<sup>125</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>125</sup> For a detailed analysis, see Dotson 2013b.

שניא איז המילאותים שמישבבה היקצמומאי 0 3200 anarriged and N. 47. 30. 12122 24: אישבאו הבי היים קיים אים הביים אות אייט איים 20日王安百とり、四のみ、あれて「天の日、今日」と王王のちのとうないないないないないない 97843494234ax1 1 22231 8 3439 2 " UN HE 29 1 9 3 0 39 2 1 2 53 1 49 12.2 C. 2014.00 MI CHIJACA MI JUNARDA TOW A TAILE 13242 2000 ABBADANWHY SCALLEN AND A SAMAN NO BABABA 3-2-42-12 13 13: 43:00 יאיין איין בריים נייים איי איני בי בי בי בבבב הי היא וואל אילי none and a service as a service and and Louis april and a dealer a stand wan or

FIG. 123: PT 1136, containing the ritual narratives the "Tale of Blood Brotherhood," and the "Tale of Lho rgyal Byang mo btsun"; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

## Shangshu Paraphrase

This text is included here as a nod to the *Old Tibetan Chronicle*'s Chinese influences. As noted above, the *Chronicle* adapts an episode from the *Shiji*. The *Shangshu* (fig. 124) deals with themes that are fairly similar to those of the *Old Tibetan Chronicle*, and similarly contrasts the conduct of good kings with that of evil kings.<sup>126</sup> The script also, after the first twenty-five lines of cramped *dbu can*, bears some resemblance to that of the *Old Tibetan Chronicle*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>126</sup> For a study of this document, see Coblin 1991a and 1991b.

נוואאייייטאן איקציעגנאטן ליקאאיאראין איאותאיינתיא גן אייקאייציאני מב באיתר בליבו קאירון והבליים ביא מינה ואליבאון אבעניבא לעריוובן אוויעישאי לאינוקא מיניבא אישואקאין והאאישיינקים אינהיעקיאאיייקיייקיייקיייקייין อุเพนเมาเพสรา เพนการสารอยาเลกลองหนุยายกาย 2 อายากาย 2 อายาก GANGNAANNET STURGET JEBNENDE ENTRE WEIRENE DANET แม่ระยากสุดหมือหางสราชาณ สุขาน สุขาน สาย เกิรายา เราสาย เราส์ wat 123 w WEBS IN WWW AND WAY BY UN IN ANINGE BASE AND N. קנשי נימוש אינ ביבשואילון ואשינו הצישטואינציואש איט אינושיאי באישאון るこうしいのいれののみているのえるとうのまないの

FIG. 124: *Shangshu* Paraphrase, shelfmark PT 986; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

Besides these chosen here, there are other documents that are "related" to the *Old Tibetan Chronicle*. For the sake of completeness, we might have examined dice divination manuscripts such as ITJ 740.1, or royal eulogies such as that found in the 'Phyong rgyas Bridge Head Inscription and in the inscription at the tomb of Khri Lde Srong brtsan. We have chosen not to for a variety of reasons. For one, dice divination texts are too numerous, and none is written in a hand similar to that of the *Old Tibetan Chronicle*. The two inscriptions mentioned are too damaged to make a comprehensive study, and one must rely upon transcriptions given in Ka thog Rig dzin Tshe dbang nor bu's history, which are not very useful for our purposes, given that they do not necessarily retain the original orthography. Nevertheless, we are already left with a good sample, book-ended by two imperial documents in the "Chronicle Fragments" and the *Dbon zhang Pillar* and one late Guiyijun document in PT 981, with undated manuscripts in the middle that share similarities in form and/or content. We can now turn to these similarities and differences.
SHELF MARK FEATURE	Treaty Inscription (Dbon zhang Pillar)	ITJ 1375 (Chronicle Fragments)	PT 1144 (Chronicle Fragments)	PT 1286 ("Royal Genealogy" in the Old Tibetan Chronicle)	PT 1287 ("Chronicle" in the Old Tibetan Chronicle)
Other catalogue number / Site number	extant, in front of Lhasa Jokhang	Ch.xvii.2	641 (ML) (T.641)	no. 249	no. 250
Type / format	rectangular stone stele	pothī	pothī	scroll	scroll
Genre (Bud, contract, div, hist, legal, letter, med, narr, non-Bud, Ritual)	historical	narrative, history	narrative, history	narrative, history	narrative, history
Date	823	imperial period, possibly pre-9 <sup>th</sup> century	imperial period, possibly pre-9 <sup>th</sup> century	after 841. Opinions: mid-9 <sup>th</sup> century (Stein, Richardson); as late as the 11 <sup>th</sup> century (Walter)	after 841. Opinions: mid-9 <sup>th</sup> century (Stein, Richardson); as late as the 11 <sup>th</sup> century (Walter)
Recto/Verso (e.g., title of Chinese text on recto)	treaty on wide sides, signatories on narrow sides	Tibetan both sides	Tibetan both sides	Chinese sutras on recto	Chinese sutras on recto
Height $ imes$ Width (cm)	470×95×50	7.5 × 26.7	7.5×27	92×25.4	620 × 26
No. of sheets/ panels in a scroll or concertina; No. of folia; line numbers of change-overs	bilingual inscriptions on three sides, Tibetan only east face	1	1	3: after II. 29, 41 (ends at I. 69)	17; one w/o writing, then after II. 33, 63, 100, 135, 170, 206, 242, 284, 314, 327, 363, 397, 421, 460, 501 (ends at I. 536)
Average measurement of each panel or folio	n/a	7.5 × 26.7	7.5×27	Pannel I: 45.5 × 25.5	$43 \times 26$ , excluding cut panels.
Thickness (mm)/ Number of sheets if glued together	n/a	not measured	not measured	not measured	variable, but usually 0.12–0.15
Texture	varies	irregular	irregular	smooth	smooth
Color of Paper/media	grey	light	light	varies from light to dark	varies

ITJ 737/1 (Rāma A, part 2)	ITJ 737/3 (Rāma A, part 1)	PT 981v, II. 2-18 (Draft letter)	PT 981r (Rāma E)	PT 1136 (Ritual antecedent tales)	PT 986 (Shangshu Paraphrase)
Ch.80.IX.3; scroll box 141; de Jong's "version A"	Fragment 63; call number 056:011; de Jong's "version D"	245(2), 444, 245.E	de Jong's "version E" 245(2), 444, 245.E	420	244
scroll	scroll (from same scroll as ITJ 737/1)	scroll	scroll	scroll (Chinese Buddhist text on verso)	scroll
narrative	narrative	letter draft, type 3.2	narrative	non-Buddhist, ritual	narrative, history
roughly same as Chronicle scroll	roughly same as Chronicle scroll	late Guiyijun	late Guiyijun	undated	undated
Chinese sutras on recto	Chinese sutras on recto	Rāma E on recto	draft letter on verso	recto: Chinese Saddharmapundarika	verso blank
$497 \times 25.5$ (width varies between 25 and 27.5)	56×26	550 × 30	550 × 30	58×25.3	200 × 31
11 panels; after II. 15, 64, 113, 164, 212, 262, 301, 349, 390, 428	2; change after I. 16	14	14; after ll. 18, 41, 64, 86, 107, 125, 146, 167, 189, 202, 221, 241, 263,	3 (changes after II. 2, 53)	5; changes after II. 39, 75, 112, and at/ through I. 149 (scroll ends I. 158)
46 × 25.5	n/a	n/a	41 × 30	51×25.3 (sample of 1)	43 × 30
not measured	not measured	not measured	not measured	not measured	not measured
smooth, some tears	smooth, some tears	smooth	smooth	smooth, some tears	smooth, some tears
varies	varies	light	light	varies	light

SHELF MARK FEATURE	Treaty Inscription (Dbon zhang Pillar)	ITJ 1375 (Chronicle Fragments)	PT 1144 (Chronicle Fragments)	PT 1286 ("Royal Genealogy" in the Old Tibetan Chronicle)	PT 1287 ("Chronicle" in the Old Tibetan Chronicle)
Type of paper	n/a	Daphne/Edgeworthia sp.	Daphne/Edgeworthia sp.	laid paper	laid paper, from paper mulberry and unidentified grass; 3 types of paper – see description for details
Laid lines (per 3 cm)	n/a	visible on surface	not observed	not observed	type 1: 12-13; type 2: 27; type 3: 18-21
Chain lines (span of the intervals in cm)	n/a	not observed	not observed	not observed	type 1: 6-6.5; type 2: 5.5, 3.2, 2.8, 5.5; type 3: 3.5
Dyes	n/a	none	none	none	none
Ink color(s)	n/a	black	black, some faded and rubbed	black, some very faded	black
Ink thickness	n/a	thick, clear	thick, but some is faded	varies	varies
Writing tool	chisel	pen	pen	pen	pen
Lines per sheet/panel or folio	W: 77; E: 71; N: 40; S: 49	6	5,6	n/a (middle panel is not a full panel	31.5 is the average, with 18 the fewest and 42 the most
Lines per 20 cm	not measured	6 lines/ 7.5cm	5.5 lines/ 7.5cm	19	18.5
Space between lines (leading) (in mm)	not measured	8-12mm	13mm	10mm, evenly spaced	evenly spaced, mostly 12mm; down to 8mm in a few places
Syllables per 20 cm	E: 18/line (others have adjacent columns of Chinese)	18	23	18	19
Margins (mm)	space left at each side	5mm left	5mm left	5mm left	8mm left (only 5mm in panels 1 and 2, but up to 14 thereafter; 4mm right
Guidelines (inked or drypoint)	none, but lines are straight	ruled	ruled, but lines are not straight	none	none. Lines tend to dip in the middle, and rise to the right in the first two panels, then are straighter thereafter, occasionally rising slightly to the right

ITJ 737/1 (Rāma (, part 2)	ITJ 737/3 (Rāma () part 1)	PT 981v, ll. 2-18	PT 981r	PT 1136	PT 986
(Nallia A, part Z)	(nailia A, part T)	(Draft letter)	(Ndilid L)	tales)	Paraphrase)
laid paper	laid paper	laid paper	laid paper	laid paper	laid paper
not observed	not observed	14, visible on surface in damaged areas	14, visible on surface in damaged areas	not visible on surface	visible on surface
not observed	not observed	not observed	not observed	not observed	not observed
none	none	none	none	none	
black	black	black	black	black	black
varies, but generally thin	varies	thin, consistent	thin, consistent	varies, but generally thin	thick
pen	pen	pen	pen	pen	pen
average: 49; outliers: 51, 41, 38	n/a	n/a	20	51	37
19	19	10.5	10.5	23	19 in first part; 16.5 in second part
8-10mm	8-10mm	20mm	20mm	8mm; varying between 6 and 10	7.5mm for first 24 lines, then 12mm
17.5	18	14	13	26; fewest 19, most 28	18.5 in first part; 14 in second part
6mm left; 0 right	6mm left; 0 right	L: 10mm; R: 5mm	L: 10mm; R: 5mm	none	6mm left; 6mm right; 45mm bottom
none, but lines are straight	none, but lines are straight	none, but lines are straight	none, but lines are straight	none, but lines are fairly straight	none; lines tend to rise in the middle then fall to the right

SHELF MARK FEATURE	Treaty Inscription (Dbon zhang Pillar)	ITJ 1375 (Chronicle Fragments)	PT 1144 (Chronicle Fragments)	PT 1286 ("Royal Genealogy" in the Old Tibetan Chronicle)	PT 1287 ("Chronicle" in the Old Tibetan Chronicle)
Seals, drawings	vegetal designs on capital; orb fineal; tortoise base	none	none	in the blank space in middle of the first panel after I. 5, there is a pale rectangle, too small to be an official seal	after chr. i. there are some sketches of yig mgo and what looks like the roman numeral l
Foliation	n/a	none	none	none	none
Ornamentation (type of yig mgo, including angle of its tail; circles around string holes, etc.)	\$// tail to 12:00	\$ / and \$ points to 11:00	\$/./ tail points to 11:00	\$/:/ and \$/./with midline tsheg; points to 10:00, curls to 9:00	\$/:/ and 1 \$/./ points to 10:00, curls to 9:00
Script (e.g., dbu can, running dbu can, dbu med)	epigraphic dbu can	dbu can	dbu can	dbu can, with some dbu med features	dbu can, with some dbu med features
No. of scribal hands		1	1	1	1
Line breaks (0 = no breaks; 1 = wrap around; 2 = repeated syllable)	0	0	0	0	0
Syllable margins (0 fluid; 1 rarely broken; 2 rigid)	2	1	1	1	0
xxgi to xxg gi ratio	0:1(0:8)	0:1 (0:1)	1:2	0:1(0:7)	3 : 2 (30 : 19)
xxste to xxs te ratio	0:1(0:8)	3:1	n/a	1 : 0; or 1 : 1 if we count bdams ste	42 : 37; but 42 : 64 when we include s ste
Subscribed suffixes or letters/10 lines	0	1	2	.5	.4
da drag/10 lines	.3	0	0	.15	.13
d/n suffix variation (0 no; 1 uncommon; 2 common)?:	0	0	0	2	2
ched po : chen po ratio	0:1(0:45)	n/a	0:1(0:3)	1:0(1:0)	10 : 1 (20 : 2)

ITJ 737/1 (Rāma A, part 2)	ITJ 737/3 (Rāma A, part 1)	PT 981v, II. 2-18 (Draft letter)	PT 981r (Rāma E)	PT 1136 (Ritual antecedent tales)	PT 986 (Shangshu Paraphrase)
none	none	none	none	none	none
none	none	none	none	none	n/a
none observed	not observed	\$/ / to 10:00	\$// //, in double outline, to 10:00; \$// pointed to 9:30	\$/:/ tail to 10:30 (I. 60); \$ /./ line 7 (tail is off the page); \$/:/ line 30 (tail off page)	\$/./ tail points to 9:00; \$//tail points to 9:00, ticks up to 12:00 (looks like a smile, and in one case makes a full circle)
dbu can, with some dbu med features	dbu can, with some dbu med features	dbu can	dbu can	dbu can	dbu can
1	1	3 (here we look at 1)	1	1	2, maybe 1; script changes in middle of l. 24
0	0	0	0	0	0
0	1	2	2	0	1
1:1(24:24)	1:0(1:0)	n/a	0:1(0:8)	0:1(0:7)	1 : 4 (5 : 20)
49 : 22; and 49 : 27 if we count s ste	7 : 0 (7 : 2 when one allows s ste)	n/a	0 : 1 (0 : 28; 0 : 32 with s ste)	14:0 (14:5 when one allows s ste)	1 : 26 (and the one is deleted)
1	.5	.5	.5	.5	1.2
.3	.4	0	0	1	.06
2	2	0	2	0	1
6:1	1:1(1:1)	n/a	2:1(6:3)	0:1(0:1)	1:9

SHELF MARK FEATURE	Treaty Inscription (Dbon zhang Pillar)	ITJ 1375 (Chronicle Fragments)	PT 1144 (Chronicle Fragments)	PT 1286 ("Royal Genealogy" in the Old Tibetan Chronicle)	PT 1287 ("Chronicle" in the Old Tibetan Chronicle)
myi/mye : mi/ me ratio	1 : 0 (35 : 0)	1:0(1:0)	5:1	1:0(7:0)	1 : 0 (231 : 0); excluding place names
Anusvāra/10 lines	0	0	1.8	0	.2
pa'/ba'/na'/ : pa/ba/ na ratio	0 : 1 (0 : 86)	0 : 1 (0 : 16)	0:1(0:9)	1 : 10 (1/0/4 : 16/4/33)	1 : 18 (34 : 623)
xxa's, xxa'd, and xxa'r/10 lines	0	0	0	.14, but 0 if Dba's is excluded	1.06, but .43 if Dba's is exluded
Alternation between aspirated and unaspirated voiceless consonants (0 absent; 1 uncommon; 2 common):	0	0	0	1	1
pha/pho : pa/po ratio	0:1(0:201)	0 : 1 (0 : 15)	0 : 1 (0 : 19)	0:1(0:107)	0 : 1 (0 : 499)
Alternation between voiced and voiceless consonants (0 absent; 1 uncommon; 2 common):	0	0	0	0	0
gyang : kyang ratio	0:1(0:9)	0:1(0:3)	n/a	n/a	0:1(0:53)
Vowel assimilation	not observed	not observed	not observed	not observed	lte bu for Ita bu
ldiosyncratic or phonetic spellings	many, from Chinese names	not observed	not observed	not observed	zha 'bring (l. 219)
Contractions?	no	no	no	no	no
Separated 'i : attached 'i ratio	0 : 1 (0 : 94); OTDO has two separated 'i, but these are almost certainly transcription errors	0:1(0:6)	0:1(0:9)	1 : 0 (65 : 0 or 64 : 1)	23 : 1 (247 : 11)
yi : i ratio	n/a	n/a	n/a	0:1(0:65)	0:1(0:247)
yis : is ratio	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	0 : 1 (0 : 19)
gi gu : gi log ratio	229 : 287	5:1(38:7)	4:1(34:9)	165:133	1 : 1 (1387 : 1154)

ITJ 737/1 (Rāma A, part 2)	ITJ 737/3 (Rāma A, part 1)	PT 981v, ll. 2-18	PT 981r (Rāma E)	PT 1136 (Ritual antecedent	PT 986 (Shangshu
		(Draft letter)		tales)	Paraphrase)
30 : 1 (209 : 7; all 7 are me, excluding me(n) tog and proper names: bud med and dme)	14 : 1 (28 : 2; one men tog, one personal name)	1:0(3:0)	51 : 1 (103 : 2; excluding men tog and personal names; 2 remaining: me long, lham me)	1:0 (40:0)	1 : 0; excluding Chinese place names
.41	0	0	.4; snyaM at 1. 166	.5	.38
1 : 18 (24 : 410)	1 : 41 (2 : 83)	1:12	18/5/9 : 155/98/0	1:6 (9:56)	0 : 1 (0 : 256)
.52	.4	0	.04; one bka's at 1. 254	0	0
1; usually unaspirated for aspirated	2; especially c/ ch	0	0	2	0
1:400	1:65	0:1(0:23)	0:1	0:1(0:37)	0 : 1 (0 : 246)
0	0	0	1	0	0
0 : 1 (0 : 52)	0:1(0:6)	0:1(0:1)	1:22	0:1(0:1)	0:1(0:23)
yes; Ite bu, mye ngan	one cang	not observed	mye ngan and mya ngan present; cang	not observed	not observed
inconsistent rendering of Indian names	inconsistent rendering of Indian names	not observed	in Indian names	rtsi dag for rtsid thag	inconsistent rendering of Chinese names
no	no	no	no	no	no
18 : 1 (250 : 14)	20 : 1 (41 : 2)	1:2(5:9)	2 : 3 (62 : 96)	1 : 10 (3 : 29)	0 : 1 (0 : 88)
0:1(0:250)	0:1(0:41)	0:1(0:5)	0:1(0:62)	0:1(0:3)	n/a
0:1(0:2)	0:1(0:1)	n/a	0:1(0:2)	0:1(0:3)	n/a
2 : 1 (1147 : 560)	141:87	3 : 1 (50 : 15)	3 : 1 (615 : 216)	20 : 1 (373 : 18)	406 : 266

SHELF MARK FEATURE	Treaty Inscription (Dbon zhang Pillar)	ITJ 1375 (Chronicle Fragments)	PT 1144 (Chronicle Fragments)	PT 1286 ("Royal Genealogy" in the Old Tibetan Chronicle)	PT 1287 ("Chronicle" in the Old Tibetan Chronicle)
Single shad?	0	2	2	2	2
Single shad ending one "clause" and starting the next?	3	3	3	2	2
Double shad?	0; perhaps one at end, but even there it appears to be shad space shad	0	0	0	0
Triple or quadruple shad?	0	0	0	0	0
Grammatical use of shad	0	0	0	0	0
Tsheg before shad (0 never; 1 after nga; 2 rare; 3 often; 4 always)	2	3, and often combined with tsheg in a single stroke	3, and often combined with tsheg in a single stroke	3	3
Type of tsheg (single, midline, double, dbu med)	standard single	single, double	single, double	single, midline	single, midline, very rare double, maybe quasi-double caused by split nib
Single or midline tsheg : double tsheg ratio	1 : 0 (all single)	45 : 1 (260 : 8 approx)	87 : 1 (260 : 3)	1 : 0 or 500 : 1	1 : 0 or 500 : 1
Circles (double or quadruple):	no	no	no	no	no
Symbols for interlinear annotations	n/a	n/a	n/a	+	+
Deletions	no	none	vertical strikethrough	vertical strikethrough	vertical strikethrough
Deletions and insertions/10 lines	0	0	1	.1	.3
Deletions and insertions by another hand $(0 = no; 1 =$ yes; 2 = unclear)?	0	0	0	0	0

ITJ 737/1 (Rāma A, part 2)	ITJ 737/3 (Rāma A, part 1)	PT 981v, II. 2-18 (Draft letter)	PT 981r (Rāma E)	PT 1136 (Ritual antecedent tales)	PT 986 (Shangshu Paraphrase)
2	1	2	2	2	2
3	3	3	3	2	3
0	0	0	0	0	0
0	0	0	0	0	0
2	2	0	0	0	0
3	3	0	0	1	2 (4 to l. 24; 2 after)
single, midline	single, midline	single	single	single	single
1:0	1:0	1:0	1:0	1:0	1:0
none	none	none	none	none	quadruple
+	+	no symbol	+	no symbol	+
horizontal, vertical	vertical strikethrough	n/a	vertical strikethough or simply written over = discrete; some scribbles	horizontal, vertical	vertical; horizontal; blotting
2	2	1	.3	1	.25
0	0	0	0	0	0

SHELF MARK FEATURE	Treaty Inscription (Dbon zhang Pillar)	ITJ 1375 (Chronicle Fragments)	PT 1144 (Chronicle Fragments)	PT 1286 ("Royal Genealogy" in the Old Tibetan Chronicle)	PT 1287 ("Chronicle" in the Old Tibetan Chronicle)
Explanatory glosses and commentary (0 = no; 1 = in scribe's hand; 2 = in another hand)?	0	0	0	0	0
gi(s), gyi(s), kyi(s) present and normative?	yes, but for bod gyi at W1	yes, but for one n kyi	yes, but for one r kyi	yes, but for 1 n kyi and 1 l kyi	mostly; some kyi after n and r; 3 gyi after b
Genitive used in formation of plural? (0 = never; 1 = uncommon; 2 = common. Only with nominalized verbs?)	2	0	0	2	1; found twice for seven rnams; both nominalized verbs
Forms of plural or collective particles	rnams, dag, -o chog,	none	none	rnams	rnams, -o chog
Forms of terminative particle	du for tu, consistently	du for tu (in 2/2 instances)	du for tu (in only instance)	du for tu	du for tu
Forms of semifinal particle	normative	normative	normative	normative; one s ste	mostly, but several s ste; 4 : 3 preference for s te over s ste
Forms of concessive particle	normative	normative	only'ang present; no opportunities for others	normative	normative
Forms of coordination particle	normative	normative	normative (sample of 1)	normative, but for 1 d shing	normative; 2 : 1 preference of ching : cing
Forms of quotation particle	zhes present; sample of 1	normative; sample of 1	normative; sample of 2	normative; sample of 2	14 : 8 ches to ces ratio, used normatively; s shes for s zhes
Prepausal a' suffix (0 = absent; 1 = uncommon; 2 = common)	0	0	0	1	1
Sentence final particles/ 10 lines	.43	7.5	7.3	.9	5.6
Verbal auxiliaries	none	none	none	V pa yin no at l. 40	V paʻdra; I. 99; V zhing mchis x6; V pa yin no at II. 212, 260

ITJ 737/1 (Rāma A, part 2)	ITJ 737/3 (Rāma A, part 1)	PT 981v, ll. 2-18	PT 981r (Rāma E)	PT 1136 (Ritual antecedent	PT 986 (Shangshu
		(Draft letter)		tales)	Paraphrase)
0	0	0	0	0	0
some n kyi; consistently spre'u gyi	yes	gyi for gi (sample of 3)	present, but use is fluid, particularly gi and gyi	yes	kyi uncommon; gyi for kyi common
0	0; sample of 1	n/a	1	0	2, but not always, and use is inconsistent regarding nominalized verbs
rnams, dag, chag, -o chog	rnams, dag	none	rnams, dag, cag, ,o chog,	rnams	rnams, dag, cag, -o ,tshal
du for tu, consistently	du for tu	du for tu	du for tu; tu appears only twice, in shin tu, ll. 28 and 170	du for tu	du for tu
normative; but 3 : 1 preference for s te over s ste	2 s ste	normative	normative	ste for te	normative; with few errors
normative	normative	normative	normative	1 b yang and 1 l kyang; small sample size	normative; with few errors
ching for cing	normative; 1 l cing	normative	normative	normative	normative, with few errors
42 : 3 ches to ces ratio, used normatively; s shes for s zhes	ches for ces; s shes for s zhes; otherwise normative	absent	mostly normative; some fluidity, and some s shes	normative; sample of 5	Uses s shes, some overuse of ces
2; esp. preceding speech	1	1	2	2	0
2.2	1.75	0	3.05	1.17	2.3
paʻdra x5; V zhing mchis	none	none	pa,dra	V zhing mchis	one paʻdra, but not as doubt

SHELF MARK FEATURE	Treaty Inscription (Dbon zhang Pillar)	ITJ 1375 (Chronicle Fragments)	PT 1144 (Chronicle Fragments)	PT 1286 ("Royal Genealogy" in the Old Tibetan Chronicle)	PT 1287 ("Chronicle" in the Old Tibetan Chronicle)
khyed and nged as plural, or as respectful/honorofic? (0 = plural; 1 = nged as pluralis majestatis; 2 = respectful)	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	0
SvS style?	epigraphic	similar to "official (headed)"	similar to"official (headed)"	similar to both "official" styles	generally similar to both the headed and headless versions of the "official" style.
Index letters: ka	1b	4a	3c, 4b; neither are "pure" letters	3b, but with a variation in stroke 1: short stroke down and to left, then ticks back up to right for ligature; sometimes all in 1 stroke	3b, but with a variation in stroke 1: short stroke down and to left, then ticks back up to right for ligature; sometimes all in 1 stroke
Index letters: ga	1a	4a/2a, some 4b	4a/2a few 4b	2a/4a, few accidental 4b, rare 3a	2a/4a, few accidental 4b, rare 3a
Index letters: nga	1a	2a, 3a	2a, 3a	2a, 3a	2a, 3a
Index letters: ca	1, 2	2	2, 3	3	3, 2
Index letters: pha	1	3b	2b, 3b	2b	2b
Index letters: ra	1a	2a	2a	2b, 3a	2b, 3a
Index letters: sa	1a	2a, 3a	2a, 3a	3a, 2a	3a, 2a
Idiosyncratic ductus?	hook on tsha rises in center of head; sa has extra left descender	ya btags is adjacent rather than under	ya btags is adjacent rather than under	same as PT 1287	one-stroke ka, sometimes with loops, one-stroke sa
Hooked 'a? (0 never; 1 mixed; 2 always)	2	0	0	1	1
Type of shad	straight, short	straight; some combine with preceding tsheg to make highly ticked head	straight; some combine with preceding tsheg to make highly ticked head	bowed, ticked head, and straight (to 5:30)	bowed, ticked head, calligraphic, some slightly wavy, some straight (to 5:30)
Position of vowels in relation to the root letter	center	left	left	left and center; mainly left	left, center

ITJ 737/1	ITJ 737/3	PT 981v, ll.	PT 981r	PT 1136	PT 986
(Rāma A, part 2)	(Rāma A, part 1)	2-18 (Draft letter)	(Rāma E)	(Ritual antecedent tales)	(Shangshu Paraphrase)
0; but one khyed as respectful and one pluralis majestatis nged; II. 28, 29	0 or 1 on l. 51	n/a	0; and 2 (khyed, l. 74)	n/a	0
similar to both "official" styles	similar to both "official" styles	similar to "Buddhist (headless)"	similar to "Buddhist (headless)"	similar to both "official" styles	begins similar to "official (headed)"
3b, 1 or 2 strokes, as in PT 1286 + 1287	3b, 1 or 2 strokes, as in PT 1286 + 1287	2a	2a	3b	2a
2a/4a, 4b; some 3b	2a/4a, 4b; some 3b	3b, 4a	2b, 3b, 4a	3b, 4a, 4b	2a/4a
2a, 3a	2a, 3a	2a	2a	2a, few 1a	2a
3, 2	3, 4	4	4	3	3, 2
2b, 3b, 4	2b, 3b, 4	2b	2b	3b, 2b	2b
2b, 3a	2b, 3a	2b	2b	2a, 2b	2a, 2b
3a, 2a	3a, 2a	3a, 2a	2a, 3a	2a, often with no ticked head	3a, 2a
sa has an open, obtuse angle for lower left corner, making it like a ya; see also PT 1287, sri dgum gyis in 1.5	same as ITJ 737/1	open, one-stroke sa	open, one-stroke sa	not observed	not observed
1	1	2	2	1	2 in first script; 0 in second
ticked-head, bowed, straight, ticked-away, calligraphic	Straight; ticked head; ticked away; calligraphic	wavy	wavy	straight, calligraphic, ticked	ticked head, bowed, ticked away, wavy, calligraphic
left	left	center	center	left	left, center

SHELF MARK FEATURE	Treaty Inscription (Dbon zhang Pillar)	ITJ 1375 (Chronicle Fragments)	PT 1144 (Chronicle Fragments)	PT 1286 ("Royal Genealogy" in the Old Tibetan Chronicle)	PT 1287 ("Chronicle" in the Old Tibetan Chronicle)
gi gu's, gi log's curl in degrees; ligature?	220º; no ligature	160-180°; 220-240°; few ligatures	160-180°; 220-240°; few ligatures	150-220°; 140-180°; few ligatures	160-220°; 120-200°; ligatures rare
gi gu's angle in clock terms; gi log's angle in clock terms (measured by the tail):	4:00; 8:00	3-3:30; 8-8:30	3-3:30; 8-8:30	3:30-4; 7:30-8:30	3-3:30; 7:30-8:30
Ratio between head and tail of na ro; ligature?	1 : 1; ligature	1 : 1 to 1 : 2, with ligature	1 : 1 to 1 : 2, with ligature	1:3; ligatures rare	1 : 2 to 1 : 3; some with ligatures
greng bu's angle in clock terms, ligature?	rising 11:00, turns to 9:30; ligature	9:30-10:00; some looped; ligature	9:30-10:00; some looped; ligature	11:30, looped; sometimes 11:00, turning to 10:00; often with ligature	10-10:30, often looped; others rising 11:30 turning to 10:00; with ligature
zhabs kyu size, ligature:	yes; remains under root	yes, extends far to left, often beyond prefix	yes; extends to left, often past prefix	yes, extends beyond border of root	yes, some small, round, under root, others extend beyond border of root
Length of tails/feet, degree of inclination	short; 6	fairly long (2:1 to ga and sha; longer for na); 5:30	fairly long (2:1 to ga and sha; longer for na); 5:30	sha, ta, na to 7:00, ga ticked to 5:30	medium, ga ticked away to 5:30
Descenders	straight	some calligraphic; few ticked away right	some calligraphic; few ticked away right	ticked away ga	ticked away, straight
Position of root under superscripts	center: rm, sl, rj, rn, rng, lt, sg, sny, rd, zl; slightly right: sk, lh, sts	center: rl; right: sn, rj, st, sng, sg, sny, sts, rts, sp, sd	center: rg; right: sng, st, lh, sd	center: st, rl; right: rj, st, lt, sng, rt, lh, rg, sp, ld, rts, sny	center: sb, st, rd; right: rj, rng, sny, rts, rm, sts, rg, lh, sg, sk, sp
Size, shape of va btags	small, triangular	n/a	n/a	small, triangular	small, triangular
ya btags size, angle; ligature with zhabs kyu	remains under root, points up to 2:00. Zhabs kyu centered, with ligature	adjacent; points to 12:00; zhabs kyu begins from end	adjacent; points to 12:00; zhabs kyu begins from end	most remain under the root, point 12:30- 1:30, some come up just beside; zhabs kyu continuous from end of stroke	most remain under the root, point 12:30- 1:30, some come up just beside; zhabs kyu continuous from end of stroke

ITJ 737/1 (Rāma A, part 2)	ITJ 737/3 (Rāma A, part 1)	PT 981v, II. 2-18 (Draft letter)	PT 981r (Rāma E)	PT 1136 (Ritual antecedent tales)	PT 986 (Shangshu Paraphrase)
160-200°; 100-180°; few ligatures	160-180°; 120-180°; some ligatures	200-230º; 200-220º; no ligature	200-230°; 200-220°; no ligature	160°; 180°; ligatures accidental	100-160°; 180°; many with ligature
3-3:30; 7:30-8:30	3-3:30; 8-8:30	3:30-4; 8-8:30	3:30-4; 8-8:30	3-3:30; 8:30, ticked down to 6:00	3-3:30; 8:30
1 : 3, some 1 : 2; few ligatures	1 : 2 to 1 : 3; some with ligatures	1 : 2; varies between 1 : 1 and 1 : 3; no ligature	1 : 2; varies between 1 : 1 and 1 : 3; no ligature	1 : 2; most with ligature	1 : 1.5; ligature
rises to 11:00, turns to 9:30; some rising 10:00, turned to 9:30; most with ligature	rises to 11:00, turns to 9:30; some rising 12:00, turned to 11:00; some straight to 10:00; ligature	11:30, curled/ticked to 3:00; some rising 12:00 turned to 9:00; ligature	11:30, curled/ticked to 3:00; ligature	9:30-10:00, ligature	10:30-11:00, often looped; ligature
yes, small and round, remains under root, with descender	ligature; small, stays mainly under root	yes, extends beyond border of root	yes, extends beyond border of root	yes; some extend beyond border of root	yes, extends beyond border of root
g normative; straight, or ticked to 5:30	g to 5:30; n between 5:30 and 6:30	medium (1 : 2 for sh and g); g ticked 2:30-3:00	medium (1 : 2 for sh and g); g ticked 2:30-3:00	2.5 : 1; ticked away 5:30	medium, to 5:30- 6:00
straight or ticked away; na to 6; ta to 7	g ticked away right	wavy	wavy	straight, ticked away	ticked away and/or calligraphic
center: sm, st, sn, rm, rt; right: sp, rg, lj, sny, lt, ld, rj, lng, rts, sb, sk, sm, lh, sg	center: rt, st; right: lh, sny, rts	center: rj, sn, rg; right: sng, sk, sny, rny, sp, rdz, st	center: rg, rny, rl, rk; right: sn, st, sg, rt, sts, lt, sp, sk, sd, sng	center: sn, rng, rt, rm, sny, rk, lc, rg, rts; right: sm, sk, sts, sny, sg, rt, st, lh, sng, rdz	center: rg, sn; right: sg, rg, sny, lt, st, sts, sk, sp, sb, lh, ld, rny, sm, sng
large, triangular no headline	n/a	n/a	large, triangular, no headline	small, rounded (l. 36)	triangular, large
points up between 12:00-2:00; sometimes under, sometimes adjacent, esp. gy and ky; zhabs kyu joins from end	remains under root, small, points up 1:00-2:30; zhabs kyu continues from end	Under root, points up to 12:00 to 2:00	Remains under root, points up to 2:00. Zhabs kyu centered, with ligature	mostly under, pointing 1:00-2:00; zhabs kyu starts from middle	II. 1-25: large, remains under, curves up to 2:00; remainder: comes up adjacent, points to 12:00; zhabs kyu joins at end

SHELF MARK FEATURE	Treaty Inscription (Dbon zhang Pillar)	ITJ 1375 (Chronicle Fragments)	PT 1144 (Chronicle Fragments)	PT 1286 ("Royal Genealogy" in the Old Tibetan Chronicle)	PT 1287 ("Chronicle" in the Old Tibetan Chronicle)
ra btags size, angle. Descender?	extends to edge of root; with descender; 9:00; straight with no curve	long, 8:30-9:00, with descender	long, 8:30-9:00, with descender	small, usually without descender, between 7:00-8:30, ticked away right; dra to 5:00	small, usually without descender, between 7:00-8:30, ticked away right; dra to 5:00
la btags size, position	normative	normative	normative	rotated up to 90°; some normative	mostly normative; some rotated slightly; a few abbreviated to resemble a ra btags
Notes	none	orthography of syllable btsan/rtsan/ tsan/brtsan is rougly pre-800 in "correct" spelling of spelling Khri Srong rtsan	none	none	orthography of syllable btsan/rtsan/ tsan/brtsan is mostly post-800 "brtsan" form; but btsan in the name Slon btsan accords with later (post-10th century), simplified spelling
Names	too many to list	spung sad zu tse, Myang Zhang snang, Khri Srong rtsan, rjo bo Bor yon tse, Mgar Yul zung	gung blon Shud bu Nga myi; Klu dur (king of Lho brag); rgyal po Khri Stag bu Snya gzigs; 'Ol god (bdag po of Yar,brog); 'Ol god za (btsun mo)	too many to list	too many to list

ITJ 737/1 (Rāma A, part 2)	ITJ 737/3 (Rāma A, part 1)	PT 981v, II. 2-18 (Draft letter)	PT 981r (Rāma E)	PT 1136 (Ritual antecedent tales)	PT 986 (Shangshu Paraphrase)
extends to or beyond edge of root, points 8:30-9:00; no descender; often ticked right (as in PT 1287); dra to 5:00-6:00	some without descender, short, 8:00-8:30. some ticked away right; dr to 5:00	extends to edge of root, 9:00; with descender	extends to edge of root, 9:00; with descender	8:30-9:00, with descender	some with descender, 8:30-9:00; some without, 8:00
some normative, some rotated up to 90°	normative	normative	normative	rotated 45°	normative
too many to list	too many to list	Ha se mnga'bdag thyen leng kong (addressee); G.yon ru tsang kun Bkra shis; g.yas ru ban de; Zhang lon byin (sender)	too many to list	too many to list	too many to list

## Comparison

These descriptions establish the norms for each text. Even in this restrictive sample of texts chosen for their similarity in form and genre, the wide divergence among quantifiable and quasi-quantifiable features is instructive. As noted in the introduction, establishing such norms allows one to exercise good judgement when editing and translating a text. Observing the divergence also reminds one of the wisdom of refraining from gross generalizations about the features of early Tibetan writing. Very few features are shared by all of the documents in our sample. Exceptions are the standard use of "shad—space—shad" punctuation, rather than double shad, the use of the terminative du where tu is expected, and largely consistent use of my with *i* and *e* vowels. This is not to say that such punctuation is standard across the entire body of early Tibetan writing. Though small, the sample already explodes some incorrect assumptions by demonstrating that the da drag, the final 'a or "superabundant 'a," as well as alternation between aspirated and unaspirated voiceless consonants, and variation between d and n suffixes, are absent in some documents. Similarly, some of our sample texts display rigid syllable margins, while others are more fluid.

In general, one knows the larger trends in the evolution of Tibetan writing: ligatures disappear such that vowels come to float above or below the line; *gi log*, *da drag*, final and medial '*a*, midline and double *tsheg*, and *myi/mye* disappear, ornamentation becomes more embellished, syllable margins more rigid, and grammatical systems more complex with regard to evidentials, egophorics, and periphrastics. In light of the small number of documents under review, however, one cannot draw from our texts any generalizations about the development of Tibetan writing from the imperial period to the early Guiyijun to late Guiyijun. The features of the *Dbon zhang Pillar* and the "Chronicle Fragments" should not be extrapolated as being characteristic or typical of imperial Tibetan writing any more than those of PT 981 should be taken to typify late Guiyijun writing.

From our comparison of these texts, we cannot fix the *Old Tibetan Chronicle* in time, but we can see its relationships with the other texts in our

#### COMPARISON

sample. One interesting point to begin with is a comparison of the Chronicle with the pothi-format "Chronicle Fragments," its only known direct source. The latter was brought to Dunhuang from central Tibet, and is almost certainly an imperial-period document. The ductus differs considerably, with the "Chronicle Fragments" displaying a less fluid, squarer style. The latter also has a greater ratio of gi gu to gi log, and includes some double tsheg where none are found in the *Chronicle*. The ratio of gi gu to gi log may be indicative only of scribes, and not of schools, and, as we shall see, it may also be the sort of paleographic feature that can vary over the course of a scribe's career. The double *tsheg* is also far more common in imperial-period documents than in early and late Guiyijun documents, particularly with regard to the legal genre. There are exceptions to this as well, and these preliminary findings await confirmation after a larger sample of early Tibetan documents has been adequately described. The "Chronicle Fragments" use exclusively the attached 'i, where the Old Tibetan Chronicle favors a separated 'i. As noted above, the use of attached or separated 'i is a very significant feature of early Tibetan writing that may aid in dating. The imperial inscriptions feature only attached 'i, and imperial administrative documents also tend to privilege the attached 'i, with a few exceptions. By the time of late Guiyijun documents, however, the situation has largely reversed itself, and datable late Guiyijun writings tend to use the separated 'i.127 Within this general trend from attached to separated 'i from Middle Old Tibetan to Late Old Tibetan there are naturally some outliers, and the orthography did not change overnight. The late Guiyijun Rāmāyaņa in our sample, for instance, has a ratio of 62 separated to 96 attached 'i. In the orthographic baseline established from the explicits of hundreds of Aparimitāyur-nāma mahāyāna-sūtra copies, the ratio of separated to attached 'i was 26 : 146.128 This should constitute a general standard for writings of the 820s to the 840s. Generally speaking, therefore, the Chronicle's 30: 1 ratio aligns it with late Guiyijun writings.<sup>129</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>127</sup> Examples include PT 44 and PT 1097.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>128</sup> Dotson forthcoming a.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>129</sup> Considering the hunting laws, which, as noted above, also reused MP panels we find an inverse ratio of approximately 1 : 50 separated to attached '*i* in PT 1071. Similar ratios are

The ritual text PT 1136 has a few similar index letters and vowels to those in the *Old Tibetan Chronicle*, but it also has some telling differences. First, while there is some overlap in the index letters, they do not match, and PT 1136 lacks the idiosyncratic types of *ka* and *sa* found in the *Chronicle*. The absence of a descender on many *ra btags* in the *Chronicle*, as well as its divergent manner of combining *ya btags* and *zhabs kyu* also suggest that PT 1136 was written by a different hand. They also have a vastly divergent *gi gu* to *gi log* ratio of 20 : 1 in PT 1136 to 5 : 4 for the *Chronicle*. More importantly, they have inverse separated to attached '*i* ratios (1 : 10 for PT 1136; 30 : 1 for the *Chronicle*). Additionally, the *Old Tibetan Chronicle* employs the *da drag* and displays variation between *d* and *n* suffixes, where PT 1136 does not.

The Shangshu paraphrase (PT 986) also displays similar ductus to that of the Chronicle, but contains some differences that rule it out as a work by the Chronicle scribe. The latter has a longer sign for the na ro vowel, that is, where the "tail" of the vowel is two or three times the length of its head. The Shangshu's gi gu and gi log are less curled than those of the Chronicle, and its scribe (that is, the hand found from 1. 25 onward in PT 986), never ticks the 'a, whereas the 'a is often ticked in Chronicle. The Shangshu also lacks the Old Tibetan Chronicle's particular form of the ka index letter, a onestroke variation on type 3b, and the Shangshu uses stacked circles, a form of punctuation not found in the Chronicle. In terms of quantifiable features, the two works share a similar gi gu to gi log ratio, and an identical pa/po to pha/ pho ratio (with no aspirates). The pa/ba/na to pa'/ba'/na' ratio is also similar, though the Chronicle uses some 'a suffixes here whereas the Shangshu has none at all in a respectable sample of 256. More definitively, they have inverse chen po to ched po ratios (the Shangshu preferring chen po, the Chronicle preferring ched po), and inverse separated to attached 'i ratios, with not a single separated 'i in the Shangshu. The Shangshu's syllable margins are also significantly less fluid than those of the Chronicle.

The most interesting result of this exercise is the discovery that the *Old Tibetan Chronicle* and "Version A" of the *Rāmāyaņa* (ITJ 737.3 + ITJ 737.1)

found for the Old Tibetan Annals and the Annals of the 'a zha Principality.

#### COMPARISON

are written in the same hand. In describing our methods, we introduced two levels of analysis, where orthography can be measured with a searchable transliteration, while paleography is more painstaking work that requires high-quality images and, ideally an archive visit where one can also make a codicological description. For making an identification, it is this second level, paleographical analysis, which is decisive. Consequently, we shall begin with the ductus in order to demonstrate that the two documents were written by the same hand, and then we shall discuss the convergence and divergence of quantifiable features.

The two texts share the same types of index letters—with  $R\bar{a}ma A$  displaying slightly more letter forms than the *Chronicle*. More importantly, both write their overlapping index letters in the same idiosyncratic way in the case of the single-stroke ka and the single-stroke, somewhat open sa. The vowels and ligatures with subscripts are very similar, if not identical, and the two share the particular form of  $ra \ btags$ , which ticks down and away in the direction of writing. Neither uses wavy descenders or wavy *shad* typical of late Guiyijun writing. To begin with ka, we should keep in mind that a single scribe will not write a given letter in the same way every time. It will depend on the letter's position in the word, and the presence or absence of superscripts, subscripts, and vowels. Even absent such considerations, one will find variations in how a single scribe writes a given letter. We can observe three different ways of writing ka from PT 1287, for example, as in the figures 125a–c.



FIGS. 125A-C: Examples of ka from PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

One of the ways in which our scribe writes his ka is idiosyncratic enough to erase any doubt that the same scribe wrote both PT 1286 + 1287 and ITJ 737.3 + 737.1. Our scribe begins his ka from the top middle. He makes a short

stroke down and to left, then ticks back up to right, descends to make the middle "tooth," sometimes making a loop when he ascends back up to the head before making the final descender to the right. This can all be done in a single stroke, or with two. The ductus is evident from PT 1286 and PT 1287, as seen in figs. 126a–n.



FIGS. 126A-N: Examples of distinctive *ka* from PT 1286 and PT 1287 (the final four images are from PT 1286); copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

The loops present in figs. 126a–c, 126l, and 126m clearly demonstrate the ductus as described above. Ductus is rarely so evident in cleanly executed examples of letters. As noted above, it is preferable to use instances where there is no vowel, superscript, or other such element when comparing index letters of this sort. A few such images above, however, such as 126c and 126m, clearly demonstrate the particular ductus that concerns us here, and are therefore included. Here is the same ka in  $R\bar{a}ma$  A. See figures 127a–f.



FIGS. 127A-F: *ka* from ITJ 737.1 and ITJ 737.3 (only the last is from the latter); copyright British Library.

The two documents' shared *sa* is similarly idiosyncratic. As with ka, our scribe also writes this letter in many different ways. One of these is a two-stroke form, where the second stroke begins at or near the head, as seen on figures 128a–b.

### COMPARISON



FIGS. 128A-B: Examples of sa from PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

The form on which we focus is the result of our scribe's tendency to start the second stroke from nearer the end of the first stroke (figs. 129a-k). This makes for an open, less angular *sa* that in some cases looks as if it has been completed in a single stroke.



FIGS. 129A-к: Examples of distinctive *sa* from PT 1286 (figs. g to k) and PT 1287 (figs. a to f); copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

At its most open, this letter can resemble ya, or even pa, and one might view it as an intermediary between the *dbu can* and *dbu med* forms of *sa*. The same distinctive form is found in  $R\bar{a}ma A$  (see figs. 130a–e).



FIGS. 130A-E: *sa* from ITJ 737.1 (figs. a to c) and ITJ 737.3 (figs. d and e) latter); copyright British Library.

Beyond the index letters, the vowels and ligatures with subscripts are very similar, if not identical, and the two even share the particular form of *ra btags*, which ticks down and away in the direction of writing (figs. 131a–b).



FIGS. 131A–B: *ra btags* ticked in the direction of writing, ITJ 737.1 and PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France and British Library.

Their orthography and use of grammar is also identical or very similar with respect to almost every recorded marker. Notable here is the similar use of *ste* for *te*, *ching* for *cing*, a very similar separated to attached '*i* ratio and *chen po* to *ched po* ratio, nearly identical *pa/ba/na* to *pa'/ba'/na'* ratio, similarly fluid syllable margins, and the use of *lte bu* for *lta bu*. Exceptions to this picture of convergence are the *Chronicle*'s use of the genitive particle preceding the pluralizer *rnams*, which is not used with *rnams* in *Rāma A*, and the presence of the occasional non-grammatical *shad* in *Rāma A*. One quantifiable marker, the ratio of *gi gu* to *gi log*, also differs: in a large sample, the *Chronicle* shows a 5 : 4 ratio, against a 2 : 1 ratio in *Rāma A*. This is grounds for asserting that the two representations of the i vowel may be given to variation over the course of a scribe's career, and may not be a feature of scribal schools.

One other notable discrepancy, the use of *dbu khyud* in the *Chronicle* and the absence of this sign in  $R\bar{a}ma A$ , cannot be as easily explained. It may be due to the punctuation of an original that was being copied, or due to the differing organization of the narratives, where the *Chronicle* is episodic and the  $R\bar{a}m\bar{a}yana$  forms a single unified narrative. It should be noted in this connection that  $R\bar{a}ma A$  is more of a rough copy than the *Old Tibetan Chronicle*. It has eight times as many deletions and insertions: 2 per 10 lines compared to .25 per 10 lines, where the lines are of comparable length (26 cm) and with comparable spacing (17.5 syllables/ 20 cm and 19 syllables/ 20 cm).

These discrepancies, however, are rendered moot by the shared idiosyncratic ductus and by the overwhelming convergence of most of the features. Unfortunately, the conclusion that the same hand appears in the *Chronicle* scroll and *Rāma A* does not immediately bring us any closer to dating

#### COMPARISON

either text. It does mean, however, that any light shed on the one also shines on the other. And, besides raising interesting points concerning variations in a scribe's hand over the course of his career, this discovery also offers us a bit of insight on the *Chronicle* and its "authorship." There are motifs from Indian epic in the *Chronicle*, and in one place, we even find a phrase spoken by a character in the *Chronicle* that is very nearly the same phrase spoken by a demon in the *Rāmāyaṇa*. The safest way to approach this phenomenon is and has been to view both texts as drawing on a shared pool of tradition.<sup>130</sup> Given that the same hand wrote these two passages, however, we might also venture to speak of intertextuality. Even more intriguing than that, we catch a glimpse of a creative intelligence that leads us to wonder if our scribe was not also making his own contributions to a narrative already adorned with popular motifs.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>130</sup> For an application of Lauri Honko's concept of a "pool of tradition" to the *Old Tibetan Chronicle*, see Dotson 2013b.

## CONCLUSIONS

The methods that we have outlined quantify, where possible, the salient features of early Tibetan writing. By focusing on codicology, paleography, orthography, grammatical systems, phonology, and lexicographic or historical clues (e.g. terms and names), we unite in a single template the most important features for identifying scribes and schools, and for dating Tibetan writing. Quantification and quasi-quantification, along with more precise methods for describing ductus, and the introduction of a fairly precise typology of index letters, allow us to move beyond idiosyncratic and vague descriptions that are not always ideal for purposes of comparing one document with another. These methods are biased towards use with Dunhuang manuscripts, since this is the crucible in which they have been forged. They should, however, have some applicability to later texts and to other types of Tibetan documents, though they may require some modification in order to be fit for purpose. Similarly, the proposed methods for describing Tibetan writing and Tibetan documents will continue to be refined with wider use and application. In their balance between comprehensiveness and ease of application, however, they constitute a teachable method, and one that should improve the practice of early Tibetan philology. Attention to the document and the paper also tells us about the provenance of a document, and sometimes about the conditions under which it was written.

Any prescriptive methods are likely to fail if they do not demonstrate their utility. With this in mind, we made a case study of the *Old Tibetan Chronicle* and related documents, and our methods enabled us to identify the scribe of the  $R\bar{a}m\bar{a}yana$ , version A, with the scribe of the *Old Tibetan Chronicle*. We were also able to date the  $R\bar{a}m\bar{a}yana$ , version E (and version C), to the late Guiyijun period, and to provenance the paper of the *pothī*-format "Chronicle Fragments" from central Tibet, and to effectively date it to the Tibetan imperial period. One of these "Chronicle Fragments" was a direct source for the *Old Tibetan Chronicle*, whose scroll reused panels of Chinese sutras including *MP* panels that were copied sometime between the 820s and 840s. This raises questions both about the reuse of paper and the circulation and conservation of

### CONCLUSIONS

manuscripts and of discarded folia and panels. In discussing the orthographic features of these manuscripts, we observed a general trend by which the 'i form of the genitive particle, customarily attached to the preceding syllable in imperial period inscriptions and official documents, came to be detached from the preceding syllable by an intervening *tsheg* by the time of the late Guiyijun. Eventually, this trend would reverse itself, and attached 'i would once again become normative while the form yi took the place of the separated 'i. In our sample, the preference of the Old Tibetan Chronicle and version A of the Rāmāyana for the separated 'i argues in favor of a late Guiyijun date. The ductus, it should be noted, does not display the telltale wave-form descenders typical of late Guiyijun writing. This mixed picture is surely complicated by many outliers, however, and testifies to the importance of measuring several features for comparison against a corpus of dated early Tibetan writings. Far more documents must be adequately described before one can take a given feature, such as strong preference for separated i, as a definitive indicator for dating a given manuscript.

Beyond offering further information relevant to dating these documents, our case study demonstrates how our methods can be used to determine their relationships to each other and to describe documents in such a way that they can easily be compared. In the process, we prioritized ductus vis-à-vis index letters, vowels, and ligatures, and explored the utility of our quantifiable and quasi-quantifiable features. Choosing texts generically related to the Old Tibetan Chronicle, arguably our most important undated Tibetan Dunhuang manuscript, we chose among our sample several manuscripts that were artificially separated into two shelfmarks. This effectively served as a control, in the sense that by treating the same manuscript as if it were two separate manuscripts, we could both test the reliability of our descriptions and identify significant versus insignificant variation in our quantifiable and quasiquantifiable fields (error, essentially). In the process we also demonstrated the importance of sample size: a small sample of text may be unrepresentative of the orthographic practices that inform its scribe(s). Also, by identifying the scribe of the Chronicle as the same hand on version A of the Rāmāyaņa, we

172

saw that some features, such as the ratio of *gi gu* to *gi log*, are given to vary over the course of a single scribe's career.

Besides their use for scribe or author attribution, these methods also constitute a powerful tool for the larger and more important project of identifying scribal schools, defining or refining early Tibetan writing styles, and moving towards a more secure periodization of early Tibetan writing. With respect to the Dunhuang collections, the methods should allow us to identify the clusters of features that characterize imperial Tibetan Dunhuang documents (786-848), early Guiyijun (848-914) documents, and late Guiyijun (914–1036) documents. Besides constituting a method by which to approach Tibetan documents and writing in a purposive and effective way, and a means of introducing key codicological, palegraphical, orthographical, grammatical, and lexicographical features of early Tibetan writing, work such as this will soon allow us to assign date ranges. Looking beyond Dunhuang itself, we may also be able to distinguish features relevant to central Tibetan writing as opposed to Dunhuang writing, and draw conclusions about the impact of Chinese scribes on Tibetan orthography. Taking an even broader view, we can apply these methods (with appropriate modifications) to documents from Dga' thang 'bum pa, Tabo, Kharakhoto, Mīrān, Mazār Tāgh, Turfan, and Etsin Gol in order to gain a better understanding of each of these collections, and also to gain a wider perspective on the early development of Tibetan writing.

## APPENDIX: DETAILED DESCRIPTION OF PT 1287

## 1. Codicology

## $1.1 \ C$ LASSIFICATIONS

Shelfmark/Pressmark: Pelliot tibétain 1287
Other catalogue number/site number: 250
Format: scroll
Genre: history, narrative
Date: after 841. Opinions: mid-9<sup>th</sup> century (Uray 1989: 5); as late as the 11<sup>th</sup> century (Walter 2009: xxvi, n. 5).

## 1.2. PHYSICAL DESCRIPTIONS/CODICOLOGY

Recto/Verso: Tibetan is on the verso. Recto: fragments of the Vimalakīrtinirdeśasūtra, Mahāprajñāpāramitā-sūtra, Saddharma-Puņḍarīka-sūtra, Aṣṭasāhasrikā--Prajñāpāramitā-sūtra, Suvarņaprabhāsottamarāja-sūtra, and Dharmaguptaka Vinaya.

Dimensions:  $620 \times 26$  cm,

No. of panels or folia, line numbers of change-overs: 17 panels. Changeovers after ll. 0, 33, 63, 100, 135, 170, 206, 242, 284, 314, 327, 363, 397, 421, 460, 501 (ends at l. 536). Panels 1–3: *Vimalakīrtinirdeśa-sūtra;* panels 4–6: *Saddharma-Puņḍarīka-sūtra;* panels 7–8: *Aṣṭasāhasrikā-Prajñāpāramitā-* *sūtra*; panels 9–10: *Dharmaguptaka Vinaya* (these are the greasy, transparent panels); panel 11: *Mahāprajñāpāramitā-sūtra* (this panel is cut); panels 12–13: *Vimalakīrtinirdeśa-sūtra*; panel 14: *Mahāprajñāpāramitā-sūtra* (with 2<sup>nd</sup> half of panel 10); panel 15: *Mahāprajñāpāramitā-sūtra* (upside down in relation to other panels); panel 16: *Suvarņaprabhāsottamarāja-sūtra*; panel 17: *Mahāprajñāpāramitā-sūtra* (upside down in relation to other panels)

Average measurement of each panel/folio:  $43 \times 26$  cm, excluding cut panels. Thickness (with caliper, if possible): variable, but usually 0.12–0.15 mm.

- Texture (e.g., smooth, polished, sized): smooth; panels 7–8 and 9–10 are heavily sized.
- Color of paper: varies. panels 7–8 are dark, and panels 9–10 are also dark, and less absorbent (the Chinese on the verso is visible through the paper). Other panels are light.
- Type of paper (e.g., Rag, bark, woven, laid): the scroll is composed of 17 panels executed on 3 types of paper:

## Type 1

Panels 1–6 and 11–17 are executed on the same type of paper made of paper mulberry fibers with the addition of unidentified grass. Patchy laid structure characterized by 12–13 laid lines/ 3 cm with irregular and wavy laid lines pattern. This suggests that a reed or grass type of screen/sieve attached to papermaking mould was used for making this paper. Wherever chain lines are visible their intervals are 6 or 6.5 cm. The reason why chain lines are not always visible can be that in this case textile was used as a secondary support for grass sieve and water did not drain well (fig. 132).



FIG. 132: Panel change-over with lightbox, paper type one, PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

## Type 2

Panels 7–8 are executed on a different type of paper. It is also laid paper, but the laid structure is even fainter, and the paper almost resembles woven type in large areas. This paper is characterized by 27 laid lines/ 3 cm, and chain line pattern is 5.5, 3.2, 2.8, 5.5 cm. The thickness range is 0.114 up to 0.186 mm (fig. 133).



FIG. 133: Paper type two, PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.
Type 3

Panels 9–10 are executed on the third type of paper composed of pure paper mulberry fibers. Here the laid structure is clear and characterized by 18–21 laid lines/ 3 cm. Chain lines intervals are 3.5 cm. The paper is paper is more deteriorated and of slightly worse quality than the others. The thickness range is 0.123 up to 0.223 mm. The ink of the reverse side is visible to the naked eye, indicating that paper is more absorbent (blotted), or less sized than other two (fig. 134).



FIG. 134: Paper type three, PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

Detailed measurements of individual panels (relevant due to the composite nature of the document):

Panel 1:

Dimensions:  $5.2-5.6 \times 25.8$  cm

179

Thickness: 0.123, 0.124, 0.128, 0.114 mm

(Note: there is no Tibetan text on the recto of panel 1, however there is Chinese text on the verso side of this panel.)

Panel 2:

Dimensions: 32.8–32.9 × 25.7 cm

Thickness: 0.120, 0.129, 0.096, 0.132 mm

Single layered paper. Laid paper with half-glossy surface; wavy and irregular laid lines pattern suggest that reed or grass papermaking mould was used; 11–12 laid lines/ 3 cm; chain lines are not visible.

Panel 3:

Dimensions:  $35.3 \times 25.6$  cm

Thickness: 0.129, 0.121, 0.095, 0.121, 0.122, 0.143, 0.120 mm

One-layered paper; quite even fiber distribution. Reddish adhesive on the panel change-overs. Laid structure even more wavy and irregular: 12-13 laid lines/ 3 cm. Laid lines perpendicular to Tibetan text. Uneven fiber distribution: pulp thickened along laid lines. Same type of paper as in panel 1.

Panel 4:

Dimensions:  $42 \times 24.8-25$  cm

Thickness: 0.118, 0.167, 0.135, 0.146, 0.085, 0.097, 0.116 mm

Irregular, wavy laid lines, with structure disappearing from time to time in what is called "patchy laid" structure. Same type of paper as in panels 1–3. More irregularities in laid lines pattern that point to use of a grass mould for papermaking. Chain lines not visible. Pulp thickenings along laid lines and perpendicular to Tibetan text.

Panel 5:

Dimensions:  $41.8 \times 25$  cm Thickness: 0185, 0178, 0157, 0166, 01

Thickness: 0.185, 0.178, 0.157, 0.166, 0.162 mm

181

Laid paper: 12 laid lines/ 3 cm; irregular and patchy structure of laid lines print. Same paper as in previous panels.

Panel 6:

Dimensions:  $41.4 \times 24.9$  cm

Thickness: 0.125, 0.116, 0.131, 0.137, 0.134 mm

Laid paper characterized by 12 laid lines/ 3 cm with irregular and patchy structure of laid lines print. Same paper as in previous panels.

Panel 7:

Dimensions:  $44.4 \times 26$  cm

Thickness: 0.133, 0.138, 0.114, 0.124, 0.147 mm

Different type of paper starts here, looks like woven, but in some places laid structure is visible. This however is characterized by 27 laid lines/ 3 cm. Very patchy laid structure. Chain lines hardly visible; not possible to measure intervals.

Panel 8:

Dimensions:  $25.9 \times 43.1$  cm

Thickness: 0.140, 0.156, 0.186, 0.139, 0.154, 0.114, 0.124 mm

Same paper as panel 7, but slightly yellower. Hardly visible laid structure characterized by 27–30 laid lines/ 3 cm when visible; wavy irregular laid lines print. Chain lines intervals pattern: 7.5–3.2–2.8–4.1–1.6–5.8–5.7 cm. Paper highly sized, not absorbent (first/previous type is softer and more absorbent).

Panel 9:

Dimensions:  $47.8 \times 25.4$  cm

Thickness (including conservator's muslin): 0.149, 0.223, 0.123, 0.180 mm

Much thinner, quite clear laid structure, text visible on both sides, more yellowish/brownish, and brittle, supported by muslin. 20–21 laid lines/ 3 cm.

### 182 APPENDIX: DETAILED DESCRIPTION OF PT 1287

- Chain lines hardly visible, but in some places possible to observe: 3.7–3.4–3.5–3.8 cm.
- There was a tear in the paper near the top of this panel, repaired with a rectangular patch from a Chinese scroll, pasted on the recto (fig. 135). This is obvious on the Chinese recto, where the rectangle is of a very different color, with characters that do not align or fit in with the text. This covers roughly the second half of the first three lines (or 2.5 lines) of PT 1297.



FIG. 135: Repairs to panel 9, PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

Panel 10:
Dimensions: 38 × 25.9 cm
Thickness of paper together with muslin: 0.125, 0.176, 0.198 mm
Slightly irregular wavy structure; 18–19 laid lines/ 3 cm; chain lines hardly visible, intervals 3 cm.

Panel 11:

Dimensions:  $25.6 \times 17$  cm

Thickness: 0.113, 0.144, 0.100 mm

The same type of paper as in panels 1–6; without muslin layer, laid lines perpendicular to the text. Laid structure, wavy, irregular: 12–13 laid lines/ 3 cm. Half glossy surface, possibly polished.

Panel 12:

Dimensions:  $45.4 \times 25.8$  cm

Thickness: 0.107, 0.100, 0.154, 0.120, 0.107 mm

Irregular, wavy laid structure; 12 laid lines/ 3 cm; chain lines hardly visible, intervals 6.2–6.1–6.2 cm.

Panel 13:

Dimensions:  $41.6 \times 25.7$  cm

Thickness: 0.103, 0.128, 0.129, 0.132 mm

Glossy/ polished surface. Laid lines vertical to text; wavy/ irregular laid structure; 12 laid lines/ 3 cm.

Panel 14:

Dimensions:  $27.6 \times 26.7$  cm

Thickness: 0.114, 0.102, 0.108, 0.151mm

Wavy/irregular laid structure characterized by 13 laid lines/ 3 cm; chain line intervals: 6.6–6.5 cm.

Panel 15:

Dimensions:  $44.5 \times 27.5$  cm

Thickness: 0.227, 0.141, 0.133, 0.119, 0.145 mm

Same type of paper as in previous panel; very irregular laid structure characterized by 13 laid lines/ 3 cm. A glue stain is highly visible where it joins with panel 12, in the middle of a line of text. The scroll is hardened by it, and orangeish red.

### 184 APPENDIX: DETAILED DESCRIPTION OF PT 1287

On the right margins from ll. 422–27 we see a dark, greasy-looking stain, and there is another on the left side of ll. 424–25. These stains are repeated symmetrically as we go further down the scroll, onto panels 16 and 17, getting larger and larger until the end of the scroll. The Chinese versos are from separate texts, so this indicates that the damage, perhaps from liquid, occurred after the scroll had been assembled. It is consistent with damage that would occur were liquid to soak in from the outside of the scroll, with the size and shape of the stain getting smaller and smaller as it bled through each successive layer of rolled-up scroll. The larger stain on the right margin is found again at ll. 436–42, 449–55, 459–68, 470–81, 483–96, 496–510, 511–25, 528–end; and the smaller blotch on the left side of the scroll is found at ll. 435–37, 451–53, 465–78, 479–94, 495–508, 509–24, 526–end.

Panel 16:

Dimensions:  $45.5 \times 28$  cm

Thickness: 0.097, 0.169, 0.205, 0.107, 0.100 mm

Same type of paper as in previous panel, however laid structure slightly more visible; 13 laid lines/ 3 cm; chain line intervals: 5.7–5.8–6–6.5 cm. Long fibers visible in the paper structure, uneven fiber distribution resulted in variable thickness.

Panel 17:

Dimensions:  $42.3 \times 26.7$  cm

Thickness: 0.189, 0.211, 0.210 mm

- The same type of paper but slightly thicker-this is probably effect of previous conservation treatment. Last two panels are more deteriorated with darker areas/ spots, which may be a reaction to light. Dark and brittle, with some breakages. No evident glue at end.
- Laid lines per 3 cm: panels 1–6 and 11–17: 12–13/ 3 cm; panels 7–8: 27/ 3 cm; panels 9–10: 18–21/ 3 cm.
- Chain lines (span of the intervals in cm): type 1: 6-6.5 cm; type 2: 5.5, 3.2, 2.8, 5.5 cm; type 3: 3.5 cm.

Yellow dye: none.

Ink color: black.

Ink thickness/composition: varies. Pen refills are evident in places.

Writing instrument: split-nib pen.

# 1.3. PAGE SETTING

Lines per panel/sheet/leaf: 31.5 is the average, with 18 the fewest and 42 the most.

Lines per 20 cm: 18.5.

Leading/ space between lines (from head of one line to head of the next line): evenly spaced, mostly 12 mm; down to 8 mm in a few places. Lines tend to dip in the middle, and rise to the right in the first two panels, then are straighter thereafter, occasionally rising slightly to the right.

Syllables per 20 cm: 19.

Margins: 8 mm left (only 5 mm in panels 1 and 2, but up to 14 thereafter); 4 mm right.

Guidelines? Inked or Drypoint? None.

Seals, drawings: after the end of the first chapter (PT 1287, l. 62) there are some sketches of *yig mgo* and what looks like the Roman numeral I (fig. 136).



FIG. 136: Ornamentation at end of the first chapter, PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

Pagination/foliation: none.

Ornamentation (e.g., type of *yig mgo*, or circles around *pothī* holes): mostly \$/:/ and 1 \$/./ points to 10, curls to 9. An interesting *yig mgo* here has a sort of "half *shad*" between two *shad* after the curl (figs. 137a–l).



FIGS. 137A-L: yig mgo / dbu khyud, PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

Script (e.g., *dbu can* or *dbu med*): *dbu can*, but shifts almost to *dbu med* near 11. 425–432.

No. of scribal hands: one.

## 2. Orthography

## 2.1 Orthography

Line breaks (: 0 = no breaks; 1 = wrap around; 2 = repeated syllable): 0.

Syllable margins (0 = fluid; 1 = rarely broken; 2 = rigid): 0. Combined to not-combined with sentence final particle *so* it is about 1 : 2; but it never combines with *go ngo, do, no, bo, mo* (we even see *guM mo* and *bkuM mo*), *'o, ro, lo*; a few *'bangsu*.

xxgi(s) to xxg gi(s) ratio (e.g., stagi versus stag gi) = 3 : 2 (30 : 19).

xxste to xxs te ratio (e.g., lagste or byaste versus lags te or byas te) = 42:37;

but 42 : 64 when we include *s ste*.

Subscribed suffixes or letters/ 10 lines: 0.4.

Da drag/ 10 lines: 0.3.

```
d/n suffix variation (e.g., ched po; 0 absent; 1 uncommon; 2 common)?: 2.
ched po : chen po ratio = 20:2.
Ratio of myi/mye : mi/me = 1 : 0 (231 : 0); excluding place names.
Anusvāra/ 10 lines: 0.2.
pa'/ba'/na' : pa/ba/na ratio = 1 : 18 (34 : 623).
xxa's, xxa'r, and xxa'd/ 10 lines 'a/v (e.g., as in bka's/ dga'r, and dpya'd): 1.06, but
     0.43 if Dba's (a recurring clan name) is exluded.
Alternation between aspirated and unaspirated voiceless consonants (e.g., cen
     pho; 0 absent; 1 uncommon; 2 common)? 1.
pha/pho : pa/po \text{ ratio} = 0 : 1 (0 : 499).
Alternation between voiced and voiceless consonants (e.g., gun/kun, gyang/
     kyang; 0 = absent; 1 = uncommon; 2 = common). 0.
kyang: gyang ratio = 0:1 (0:53).
Vowel assimilation (e.g., lte bu; e or e'i for a'i)? 8 lte bu/ lte 'u to 0 lta bu.
Idiosyncratic or phonetic spellings (e.g., zha 'bring / zham ring; or lcags for
     phyag): zha 'bring (1.219).
Contractions? 0.
Separated 'i : attached 'i ratio = 23 : 1 (247 : 11).
yi: 'i ratio = 0 : 1 (0 : 247).
vis : 'is ratio = 0 : 1 (0 : 19).
Ratio of gi gu to gi log = 1 : 1 (1387 : 1154).
```

## 2.2 PUNCTUATION

Single *shad* (0 = absent; 1 = uncommon; 2 = common; 3 = standard): 2.

- Single *shad* ending one "clause," and at start of next (0 = absent; 1 = uncommon; 2 = common; 3 = standard): 2.
- Double *shad* (0 = absent; 1 = uncommon; 2 = common; 3 = standard): 0.
- Triple or quadruple *shad* (0 = absent; 1 = uncommon; 2 = common; 3 = standard): 0.

Grammatical use of *shad* (0 = fully grammatical to Classical Tibetan standards;

1 = non-grammatical use only at the beginning or end of line; 2 = few non-grammatical uses; 3 = several non-grammatical uses)? 0.

*Tsheg* before *shad* (0: never; 1: only before *nga*; 2: rare; 3 often; 4: always): 3. Type of *tsheg* (standard, midline, double, or long): standard, few midline, no

double apart from some pen slips or from pen's split nib.

Ratio of single or midline *tsheg* to double tsheg = 1 : 0 or 500 : 1.

Circles (double or quadruple): none.

- Symbols for interlinear annotations or signes de renvoi (e.g., "+"): +.
- Deletions: (e.g., vertical or horizontal strikethrough, lines over deleted letters): vertical strikethrough.

Deletions and insertions/ 10 lines: 0.3.

Deletions and insertions by another hand (0 = no; 1 = yes; 2 = unclear)? 0

Explanatory glosses and commentary (0 = no; 1 = in scribe's hand; 2 = in another hand)? 0

# 2.3 Grammar

- *gi*(*s*), *gyi*(*s*), *kyi*(*s*) all present and normative? Mostly. Some *kyi* after *n* and *r*; 3 *gyi* after *b*.
- Genitive used in formation of plural (e.g., *lha'i rnams*, ...*mchis pa'i rnams*; 0 = never; 1 = uncommon; 2 = common.)? Only with nominalized verbs? 1; found twice for seven *rnams*; both nominalized verbs.
- Forms of plural or collective particles (e.g., *rnams*, *dag*, *o tshal*, *o cog*): *rnams*, *-o chog*.
- Forms of terminative particle (norms are *tu* after *g*, *b*, and "lost" *da drag; du* after *ng*, *d*, *n*, *m*, *r*, and *l*; *r* suffixed after vowel or 'a or *ru* after vowel; *su* after *s*): *du* for *tu*.
- Forms of semifinal particle (norms are *te* after *n*, *r*, *l*, and *s*; *ste* after *g*, *ng*, *b*, *m*, '*a* or vowel; *de* after *d*): mostly normative, but several *s ste*; 4 : 3 preference for *s te* over *s ste*.

- Forms of concessive particle (norms are *kyang* after *g*, *d*, *b*, *s*; *yang* after *ng n*, *m*, *r*, and *l* unless *n*, *d*, or *l* have "lost" *da drag*; and + *'ang* after *'*): normative.
- Forms of coordination particle (norms are *cing* after *g*, *d*, *b*, and "lost" *da drag; zhing* after *ng n*, *m*, *'a*, *r*, *l*, and final vowel; and *shing* after *s*): normative; 2 : 1 preference of *ching* : *cing*.
- Forms of quotation particle (norms are *ces* after *g*, *d*, *b*, and "lost" *da drag; zhes* after *ng n, m, 'a, r, l,* s, and final vowel): 14 : 8 *ches* to *ces* ratio, used normatively; *s shes* for *s zhes*.
- Pre-pausal '*a/v/h* (e.g., as in *pa'/ pav/ pah*) (0 = absent; 1 = uncommon; 2 = common.)? 1.
- Frequency of sentence final particle (-o)/10 lines: 5.6.
- Verbal auxiliaries (e.g., V *pa 'dra*; V *zhing mchis*): V *pa 'dra* at l. 99; V *zhing mchis* x6; V *pa yin no* at ll. 212, 260.
- Pronouns (*khyed* and *nged* as plural, or respectful? 0 = plural; 1 = *nged* as *pluralis majestatis*; 2 = respectful): 0.

## 3. PALEOGRAPHY

Style (e.g., epigraphic, square, official headed, official headless, epistolary, sutra): not a perfect fit with any style, but is generally similar to both the headed and headless versions of the "official" style.

## 3.1 INDEX LETTERS

- Index letters (give "type" according to template, or describe it if it does not correspond to those given; provide at least 3 photos of each):
- *ka*: 3b, but with a variation in stroke 1: short stroke down and to left, then ticks back up to right for ligature with middle "tooth" (figs. 138a–q).



FIGS. 138A-Q: ka, PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

ga: 2a, 4a, rare 2b, 4b (figs. 139a-n).



FIGS. 139A-N: ga, PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

nga: 2a, 3a (figs. 140a–d).



FIGS. 140A-D: nga, PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

*ca*: 3, 2 (figs. 141a–d).



FIGS. 141A-D: ca, PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

*pha*: 2b (figs. 142a–d).



FIGS. 142A-D: pha, PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

*ra*: 2b, 3a (figs. 143a–c).



FIGS. 143A-C: ra, PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

sa: 3a, 2a (figs. 144a–l).



FIGS. 144A-L: sa, PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

## 3.2 Ductus

Idiosyncratic ductus: some headless *rl*; 1-stroke *ka*; *ra btags* often w/o ligature. Hooked '*a* (0 for never; 1 for mixed; 2 for always)? 1.

Type of *shad* (e.g., straight *shad*, *kyog shad*, bowed *shad*, wavy *shad*): bowed, ticked head, calligraphic, some slightly wavy, some straight (to 5:30) (figs. 145a–d).



FIGS. 145A-D: shad, PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

- Position of vowels in relation to the root letter (e.g., insertion left, center, right): left, center; mostly left, especially *gi gu* and *na ro*.
- *gi gu's* and *gi log's* curl in degrees; ligature with root?:  $160^{\circ} 220^{\circ}$ ;  $120^{\circ} 200^{\circ}$ ; ligatures rare (figs. 146a–c and 147a–c).



FIGS. 146A–C: gi gu, PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.



FIGS. 147A-C: gi log, PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

- *gi gu*'s and *gi log*'s angle in clock terms (measured by the tail): 3:00–3:30; 7:30–8:30.
- Ratio between head and tail of *na ro*: 1 : 2 to 1 : 3; some with ligatures (figs. 148a–c).



FIGS. 148A–C: *na ro*, PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

'greng bu's angle in clock terms: 10:00–10:30, often looped; others rising 11:30 turning to 10:00; with ligature (figs. 149a–c).



FIGS. 149A-C: 'greng bu, PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

Ligature with *zhabs kyu*? Size? Ligature present; some *zhabs kyu* small, round, under root, others extend beyond border of root (figs. 150a–c).



FIGS. 150A-C: zhabs kyu, PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

Length of tails/feet, degree of inclination (e.g., 5 or 7 o'clock): medium, *ga* ticked away to 5:30.

Descenders (e.g., wavy, ticked away, calligraphic): ticked away, straight.

Position of root under superscripts (e.g., left, center, right): center: *sb*, *st*, *rd*; right: *rj*, *rng*, *sny*, *rts*, *rm*, *sts*, *rg*, *lh*, *sg*, *sk*, *sp*.

va btags size: varies; some small, some large; triangular (l. 58) (figs. 151a-c).



FIGS. 151A-C: va btags, PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

### 194 APPENDIX: DETAILED DESCRIPTION OF PT 1287

*ya btags* size, angle, manner of combination with *zhabs kyu*: most remain under the root, point 12:30–1:30, some come up just beside; *zhabs kyu* continuous from end of stroke (figs. 152a–d).



FIGS. 152A–D: ya btags, PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

*ra btags* size, angle, presence/absence of descender: small, usually without descender, between 7:00-8:30, ticked away right, sometimes looped; *dra* to 5:00 (figs. 153a–e).



FIGS. 153A-E: ra btags, PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

*la btags* size, position: mostly normative; some rotated slightly; a few abbreviated to resemble a *ra btags* (figs. 154a–g).



FIGS. 154A-G: la btags, PT 1287; copyright Bibliothèque nationale de France.

## 4. MISCELLANEA

Additional notes (e.g., lexicographical notes that might help in dating): Generally uses the *brtsan* form where *rtsan* would be expected in an early

(roughly pre-800) orthography, e.g. in the name Khri Srong brtsan. Uses later (i.e., from 10<sup>th</sup> century) form *btsan* for Slon btsan, the early orthography of which would be \*Slon tsan, and the roughly post-800 form of which would be \*Slon brtsan. Note also here the oddity of the variant form of this name, Slon mtshan, which may stand behind the otherwise anomalous orthography.

Proper names (and ranks, if given): Too many to list, but the name of 'U 'I dum brtan in PT 1286, a disjoined document that originally belonged to this scroll, means that the scroll cannot have been written before 841. Within PT 1287 itself, the last named minister, Dba' Rgyal to re Stag snang, dates to approximately the same time.

## REFERENCES

- Akao Eikei. 2002. On changes in paper type and number of lines of text per panel as seen in the Dunhuang manuscripts. In Susan Whitfield, ed., *Dunhuang Manuscript Forgeries*. London: British Library, 180–83.
- Beckwith, Christopher I. 1993. *The Tibetan Empire in Central Asia: A History* of the Struggle for Great Power among Tibetans, Turks, Arabs, and Chinese During the Early Middle Ages. Princeton: Princeton University Press.
- Bellezza, John Vincent. 2010. gShen-rab Myi-bo: his life and times according to Tibet's earliest literary sources. *Revue d'Etudes Tibétaines* 19: 31–118.
- Brock, Fiona, Thomas Higham, Peter Ditchfield, Christopher Bronk Ramsey. 2010. Current pretreatment methods for AMS radiocarbon dating at the Oxford Radiocarbon Accelerator Unit (ORAU). *Radiocarbon* 52.1: 103– 112.
- Brown, Michelle. 1994. Understanding Illuminated Manuscripts. A Guide to Technical Terms. Malibu and London: J. Paul Getty Museum and British Library.
- Cantwell, Cathy and Robert Mayer. 2011. The Dunhuang '*Phags pa thabs kyi* zhags pa padma 'phreng gi don bsdus pa'i 'grel pa manuscript: a source for understanding the transmission of Mahāyoga in Tibet. A progress report. In Yoshiro Imaeda, Matthew T. Kapstein, and Tsuguhito Takeuchi, eds, *New Studies of the Old Tibetan Documents: Philology, History and Religion*. (Old Tibetan Documents Online Monograph Series 3.) Tokyo: Research Institute for Language and Cultures of Africa and Asia, Tokyo University of Foreign Studies, 273–92.
- Chayet, Anne. 2005. Pour servir à la numérisation des manuscrits tibétains de Dunhuang conservés à la Bibliothèque Nationale: un fichier de Jacques Bacot et autres documents. *Revue d'Etudes Tibétaines* 9: 4–105.
- Clemens, Raymond and Timothy Graham. 2007. *Introduction to Manuscript Studies*. Ithaca and London: Cornell University Press.
- Coblin, Weldon South. 1991a. A study of the Old Tibetan *Shangshu* paraphrase, part I. *Journal of the American Oriental Society* 111.2: 303–322.

- —. 1991b. A study of the Old Tibetan *Shangshu* paraphrase, part II. *Journal of the American Oriental Society* 111.3: 523–39.
- Dalton, Jacob and Sam van Schaik. 2006. *Tibetan Tantric Manuscripts from Dunhuang. A Descriptive Catalogue of the Stein Collection at the British Library*. (Brill's Tibetan Studies Library 12.) Leiden: Brill.
- Dalton, Jacob, Tom Davis, and Sam van Schaik. 2007. Beyond anonymity: paleographic analyses of the Dunhuang manuscripts. *Journal of the International Association for Tibetan Studies* 3: 1–23.
- Dotson, Brandon. 2009. The Old Tibetan Annals: An Annotated Translation of Tibet's First History. With an Annotated Cartographical Documentation by Guntram Hazod. (Philosophisch-Historische Klasse, Denkschriften, 381. Band. Veröffentlichungen zur Sozialanthropologie Nr. 12.) Vienna: Verlag der Österreichischen Akademie der Wissenschaften.
- —. 2011a. Sources for the Old Tibetan Chronicle: a fragment from the nonextant Chronicle pothi. In Yoshiro Imaeda, Matthew T. Kapstein, and Tsuguhito Takeuchi, eds, New Studies of the Old Tibetan Documents: Philology, History and Religion. (Old Tibetan Documents Online Monograph Series, vol. 3.) Tokyo: Research Institute for Language and Cultures of Africa and Asia, Tokyo University of Foreign Studies, 231– 44.
- —. 2011b. Theorising the king: implicit and explicit sources for the study of Tibetan sacred kingship. *Revue d'Etudes Tibétaines* 21: 83–103.
- —. 2013a. The princess and the yak: the hunt as narrative trope and historical reality. In Brandon Dotson, Kazushi Iwao, and Tsuguhito Takeuchi, eds, *Scribes, Texts, and Rituals in Early Tibet and Dunhuang.* Wiesbaden: Reichert Verlag, 61–85.
- —. 2013b. The unhappy bride and her lament. In Nathan Hill, ed., Bon, Zhang Zhung and Early Tibet. (New Horizons in Bon Studies 3). Special inaugural issue of International Journal of Bon Research 1: 199–225.
- 2013–2014. The remains of the Dharma: editing, rejecting, and replacing the Buddha's words in officially commissioned *sūtras* from Dunhuang, 820s to 840s. *Journal of the International Association of Buddhist Studies* 36–37: 5–68.

#### REFERENCES

- —. 2015. Failed prototypes: foliation and numbering in ninth-century Tibetan *Śatasāhasrikā-prajñāpāramitā-sūtras. Journal Asiatique* 303.1: 153–64.
- —. Forthcoming a. Misspelling "Buddha": on the orthography of officially commissioned Tibetan *Aparimitāyur-nāma mahāyāna-sūtras* from Dunhuang. *Bulletin of the School of Oriental and African Studies*.
- —. Forthcoming b. The transmission of archaisms and the *dBa' bzhed*." In Michael Willis, Lewis Doney, and Tsering Gonkatsang, eds, *History*, *Identity and Religious Dynamics in Tibet: the dBa' bzhed Narrative*. Leiden: Brill.
- Dotson, Brandon and Lewis Doney, in cooperation with Dongzhi Duojie. Forthcoming. A Study of the Aparimitāyur-nāma mahāyāna-sūtras kept in the British Library.
- Drège, Jean-Pierre. 1981. Papiers de Dunhuang, essai d'analyse morphologique des manuscrits chinois datés. *T'oung Pao* 67: 305–60.
- —. 1984. Les accordéons de Dunhuang. In Michel Soymié, ed., Contributions aux études de Touen-houang. Vol. III. Paris: EFEO, 195–204.
- 2002. Dunhuang papers: preliminary morphological analysis of dated Chinese manuscripts. In Susan Whitfield, ed., *Dunhuang Manuscript Forgeries*. London: British Library, 115–79.
- Fujieda Akira. 1961. Toban Shihaiki no Tonkō. Tōhō Gakuhō 31: 199-292.
- —. 2002. Chronological classification of Dunhuang Buddhist manuscripts. In Susan Whitfield, ed., *Dunhuang Manuscript Forgeries*. London: British Library, 103–114.
- Dge 'dun chos 'phel. 1983. The evolution of U'med from U'chen script; translated from the Tibetan by K. Dhondup. *Tibet Journal* 8.1: 56–57. (Originally published in 1938 in *Yul phyogs so so'i gsar 'gyur me long.*)
- Gibbs, Peter J. and Kenneth R. Seddon. 1998. *Berberine and Huangbo: Ancient Colorants and Dyes*. The British Library Studies in Conservation Science v. 2. London.
- Heller, Amy. 1997. Buddhist images and rock inscriptions from eastern Tibet, VIIIth to Xth century, part IV. In Helmut Krasser, et al., eds, *Tibetan Studies: Proceedings of the 7th Seminar of the International Association*

*for Tibetan Studies, Graz 1995.* Wien: Verlag der Österreichischen Akademie der Wissenschaften, 385–403.

- —. 2013. Preliminary remarks on painted wooden panels from Tibetan tombs. In Brandon Dotson, Kazushi Iwao, and Tsuguhito Takeuchi, eds, *Scribes, Texts, and Rituals in Early Tibet and Dunhuang.* Wiesbaden: Reichert Verlag, 11–23.
- Helman-Ważny, Agnieszka and Sam van Schaik. 2013. Witnesses for Tibetan craftmanship: bringing together paper analysis, palaeography and codicology in the examination of the earliest Tibetan manuscripts. *Archeometry* 55.4: 707–41.
- Helman-Ważny, Agnieszka. 2014. *The Archaeology of Tibetan Books*. Leiden: Brill.
- Hill, Nathan. 2007. Aspirated and unaspirated voiceless consonants in Old Tibetan. *Language and Linguistics* 8.2: 471–93.
- —. 2010. Personal pronouns in Old Tibetan. Journal Asiatique 298.2: 549– 71.
- —. 2013. *hdug* as a testimonial marker in Classical and Old Tibetan. *Himalayan Linguistics* 12.1: 1–16.
- Hunter, Dard. 1978. *Papermaking. The History and Technique of an Ancient Craft.* New York: Dover Publications.
- Imaeda, Yoshiro. 1998. À propos du manuscrit Pelliot tibétain 999. Paul Harrison and Gregory Schopen, eds, Sūryacandrāya: Essays in Honour of Akira Yuyama on the Occasion of his 65<sup>th</sup> Birthday. Swisttal-Odendorf: Indica et Tibetica Verlag, 87–94.
- —. 2007. The History of the Cycle of Birth and Death: a Tibetan narrative from Dunhuang. In Matthew T. Kapstein and Brandon Dotson, eds, Contributions to the Cultural History of Early Tibet. (Brill's Tibetan Studies Library 14.) Leiden: Brill, 105–181. (Originally published in 1981 as Histoire de cycle de la naissance et de la mort: Étude d'une texte tibétaine de Touen-houang. Genève/Paris: Librairie Droz.)
- —. 2008. The provenance and character of the Dunhuang documents. *The Memoirs of the Research Department of the Toyo Bunko* 66: 81–102.

- —. 2011. Towards a comprehensive and unambiguous transliteration scheme of Tibetan. In Yoshiro Imaeda, Matthew T. Kapstein, and Tsuguhito Takeuchi, eds, *New Studies of the Old Tibetan Documents: Philology, History and Religion*. (Old Tibetan Documents Online Monograph Series, vol. 3.) Tokyo: Research Institute for Language and Cultures of Africa and Asia, Tokyo University of Foreign Studies, 39–43.
- Imaeda, Yoshiro, and Tsuguhito Takeuchi, et al., eds. 2007. Tibetan Documents from Dunhuang Kept at the Bibliothèque Nationale de France and the British Library. (Old Tibetan Documents Online Monograph Series, Vol. I.) Tokyo: Research Institute for Languages and Cultures of Asia and Africa.
- Iwao, Kazushi. 2009. An analysis of the term *rkya* in the context of the social system of the Old Tibetan Empire. *The Memoirs of the Research Department of the Toyo Bunko* 67: 89–108.
- —. 2011. 古代 帝国支配下 敦煌 穀物倉会計-S10647+Pelliot tibétain1111 検討 中心 (An accounting system of granary in Tibetan-ruled Dunhuang: an introductions to S10647 + Pelliot tibétain 1111). 内 陸 言語 研究 (Studies on the Inner Asian Languages) 26: 39-74.
- —. 2012. The purpose of sutra copying in Dunhuang under the Tibetan rule. In Irina Popova and Liu Yi, eds, *Dunhuang Studies: Prospects and Problems for the Coming Second Century of Research*. St. Petersburg: Slavia, 102–105.
- —. 2013. On the roll-type Tibetan Śatasāhasrikā prajñāpāramitā sūtra from Dunhuang. In Brandon Dotson, Kazushi Iwao, and Tsuguhito Takeuchi, eds, Scribes, Texts, and Rituals in Early Tibet and Dunhuang. Wiesbaden: Reichert Verlag, 111–18.
- —. 2014. 敦煌 十万頌般若経用紙 再利用 (Reusing sheets of Tibetan Śatasāhasrikā-prajñāpāramitā in Dunhuang). 高田時雄教授退職記 念:東方學研究論集 (East Asian Studies: Festschrift in Honor of the Retirement of Professor Tokio Takata). 京都:臨川書店, 65–74.
- —. Forthcoming. Dpya' (tribute) and accounting systems in the old Tibetan Empire: an introduction to Pelliot tibétain 1128. In Cristina Scherrer-Schaub, ed., Proceedings of the Eleventh Seminar of International

Association for Tibetan Studies. Andiast: Institute for Tibetan and Buddhist Studies.

- Iwao, Kazushi, Nathan Hill, and Tsuguhito Takeuchi, eds. 2009. *Old Tibetan Inscriptions*. (Old Tibetan Documents Online Monograph Series, Vol. II.) Tokyo: Research Institute for Languages and Cultures of Asia and Africa.
- Iwao, Kazushi, Sam van Schaik, and Tsuguhito Takeuchi. 2012. Old Tibetan Texts in the Stein Collection Or.8210. (Studies in Old Tibetan Texts from Central Asia, vol. 1; Studia Tibetica No. 45.) Tokyo: the Toyo Bunko.
- 'Jam dbyangs and Wang Mingxing. 2000. *Precious Deposits: Historical Relics* of Tibet, China. vol. 1. Beijing: Morning Glory Publishers.
- de Jong, Jan Willem. 1989. *The Story of Rāma in Tibet: Text and Translation of the Tun-huang Manuscripts.* Stuttgart: Franz Steiner Verlag Wiesbaden GMBH.
- La Vallée Poussin, Louis de. 1962. Catalogue of the Tibetan Manuscripts from Tun-huang in the India Office Library. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Lalou, Marcelle. 1939. Inventaire des manuscrits tibétains de Touen-houang conservés à la Bibliothèque Nationale (Fonds Pelliot tibétain). Tome I.Paris: Bibliothèque nationale de France.
- —. 1950. Inventaire des manuscrits tibétains de Touen-houang conservés à la Bibliothèque Nationale (Fonds Pelliot tibétain). Tome II. Paris: Bibliothèque nationale de France.
- —. 1954. Les manuscrits tibétains des grandes Prajñāpāramitā trouvés à Touen-houang. In Silver Jubilee Volume of the Zinbun-Kagaku-Kenkyusho Kyoto University. Kyoto: Zinbun kagaku kenkyusho, 257–61.
- —. 1961. Inventaire des manuscrits tibétains de Touen-houang conservés à la Bibliothèque Nationale (Fonds Pelliot tibétain). Tome III. Paris: Bibliothèque nationale de France.
- Laufer, Berthold. 1914. Bird divination among the Tibetans. *T'oung Pao* 15: 1–110.
- Ma De. 2011. *Kan su'u zhing chen du nyar ba'i tun hong bod kyi yig rnying dkar chag*. Gansu: Duzhe Chubanshe.

- Macdonald, Ariane. 1971. Une lecture des Pelliot Tibétain 1286, 1287, 1038, et 1290: essai sur la formation et l'emploi des mythes politiques dans la religion royale de Srong bean Sgam po. In Études Tibétaines dédiées à la mémoire de Marcelle Lalou. Paris: Adrien Maisonneuve, 190–391.
- Miller, Roy Andrew. 1963. Thon-mi Sambhota and his grammatical treatises. *Journal of the American Oriental Society* 83.4: 485–502.
- Naito, Torajiro. 1928. "Lasa no tō-ban kaimeihi" 拉薩 唐蕃会盟碑 (= The Sino-Tibetan Treaty Inscription in Lhasa). In Kenki Shōroku: Ichimei Shinagaku Sōkō 研幾小録: 一名支那学叢考 (= A Small Anthology to Clarify the Subtleties, or Works on Chinese studies). Kyoto: Kōbundō shobō, 301-341.
- Neate, Sarah, David Howell, Richard Ovenden and Mark Pollard. 2011. *The Technological Study of Books and Manuscripts as Artefacts: Research questions and analytical solutions*. BAR International Series 2209. Oxford: Archaeopress.
- Nishida, Ai. 2011. An Old Tibetan divination with coins: IOL Tib J 742. In Yoshiro Imaeda, Matthew T. Kapstein, and Tsuguhito Takeuchi, eds, *New Studies of the Old Tibetan Documents: Philology, History and Religion.* (Old Tibetan Documents Online Monograph Series, vol. 3.) Tokyo: Research Institute for Language and Cultures of Africa and Asia, Tokyo University of Foreign Studies, 315–27.
- Parkes, Malcomb B. 1993. *Pause and Effect: An Introduction to the History of Punctuation in the West.* Berkeley: University of California Press.
- Pollard, Mark. 2011. Scientific approaches to dating historical documents. In Neate, S. et al., eds, *The Technological Study of Books and Manuscripts* as Artefacts, 9–14, BAR S2209. Archaeopress: Oxford.
- Rong Xinjiang. 1996. *Guiyijun shi yanjiu: Tang Song shidai Dunhuang lishi kaosu*. Shanghai: Shanghai guchi Chubanshe.
- Richardson, Hugh E. 1985. *A corpus of Early Tibetan Inscriptions*. London: Royal Asiatic Society.
- —. 1998. *High Peaks, Pure Earth: Collected Writings on Tibetan History and Culture*, edited by Michael Aris. London: Serindia.

- van Schaik, Sam. 2007. Oral teachings and written texts: transmission and transformation in Dunhuang. In Matthew T. Kapstein and Brandon Dotson, eds, *Contributions to the Cultural History of Early Tibet*. (Brill's Tibetan Studies Library 14.) Leiden: Brill, 183–208.
- —. 2011. A new look at the Tibetan invention of writing. In Yoshiro Imaeda, Matthew T. Kapstein, and Tsuguhito Takeuchi, eds, *New Studies of the Old Tibetan Documents: Philology, History and Religion*. (Old Tibetan Documents Online Monograph Series, vol. 3.) Tokyo: Research Institute for Language and Cultures of Africa and Asia, Tokyo University of Foreign Studies, 45–96.
- —. 2012. The origin of the headless script (*dbu med*) in Tibet. In Nathan Hill, ed., *Medieval Tibeto-Burman Languages IV*. (Brill's Tibetan Studies Library: Languages of the Greater Himalayan Region 5/13.) Leiden: Brill, 411–46.
- —. 2013. Dating early Tibetan manuscripts: a paleographical method. In Brandon Dotson, Kazushi Iwao, and Tsuguhito Takeuchi, eds, *Scribes, Texts, and Rituals in Early Tibet and Dunhuang*. Wiesbaden: Reichert Verlag, 119–35.
- van Schaik, Sam and Lewis Doney. 2007. The prayer, the priest, and the Tsenpo: an early Buddhist narrative from Dunhuang. *Journal of the International Association of Buddhist Studies* 30.1-2: 175–217.
- van Schaik, Sam and Imre Galambos. 2012. *Manuscripts and Travellers: the Sino-Tibetan Documents of a Tenth-Century Buddhist Pilgrim*. (Studies in Manuscript Cultures Vol. 2.) Berlin: de Gruyter.
- Scherrer-Schaub, Cristina. 1991. Réciprocité du don: une relecture de PT 999. Ernst Steinkellner, ed., *Tibetan History and Language: Studies Dedicated* to Uray Géza on his Seventieth Birthday. Universität Wien: Arbeitskreis für Tibetische und Buddhistische Studien, 429–34.
- —. 1999. Towards a methodology for the study of Old Tibetan manuscripts: Dunhuang and Tabo. In Cristina Scherrer-Schaub and Ernst Steinkellner, eds, *Tabo Studies II* (SOR 87). Roma: IsMEO, 3–36.
- Scherrer-Schaub, Cristina and George Bonani. 2002. Establishing a typology of the old Tibetan manuscripts: a multidisciplinary approach. In Susan

#### REFERENCES

Whitfield, ed., *Dunhuang Manuscript Forgeries*. London: British Library, 184–215.

- Schneider, Richard. 1996. Les copies de sūtra défectueses dans les manuscrits de Touen-houang. In Jean-Pierre Drège, ed., Du Dunhuang au Japon: Etudes chinoises et bouddhiques offertes à Michel Soymié. Genève: Librairie Droz, 141–61.
- Schuh, Dieter. 2013. Tibetischen Inschriften ins Maul geschaut: Beobachtungen zu Stein- und Felsinschriften sowie den Schriften des 7. bis 9. Jahrhunderts in Tibet. In Franz-Karl Ehrhard and Petra Maurer, eds, *Nepalica-Tibetica. Festgabe for Christoph Cüppers*. Volume 2. Andiast: IITBS, 143–84.
- Stein, Rolf A. 2010. *Rolf Stein's Tibetica Antiqua, with Additional Materials*, translated and edited by Arthur P. McKeown. Leiden: Brill.
- Steinkellner, Ernst. 1994. A report on the '*Kanjur*' of Ta pho. *East and West* 44.1: 115–36.
- Stoddard, Heather. 2010. Stitched books from the Tibetan world. In Anne Chayet, et al., eds, *Edition, éditions: l'écrit au Tibet, évolution et devenir*. (Collectanea Himalayica 3.) München: Indus Verlag, 363–79.

Takata, Tokio. 2000. Multilingualism in Tun-huang. Acta Asiatica 78: 49-70.

- Takeuchi, Tsuguhito. 1985. A passage from the Shih chi in the Old Tibetan Chronicle. In Barbara Nimri Aziz and Matthew T. Kapstein, eds, Soundings in Tibetan Civilization. New Delhi: Manohar, 135–46.
- —. 1990. A Group of Old Tibetan letters written under Kuei-i-chün: a preliminary study for the classification of Old Tibetan letters. Acta Orientalia Academiae Scientiarum Hungaricae 44: 175–90.
- —. 1994. Tshan: subordinate administrative units of the thousand-districts in the Tibetan empire. In Per Kvaerne, ed., Tibetan Studies: PIATS VI, Fagernes 1992. Oslo: Institute for Comparative Research in Human Culture, 848–62.
- —. 1998. Old Tibetan Manuscripts from East Turkestan in the Stein Collection of the British Library. 3 Vols. (Bibliotheca Codicum Asiaticorum 12.) Tokyo and London: The Centre for East Asian Cultural Studies for Unesco, the Toyo Bunko, and the British Library.

- 2004. Sociolinguistic implications of the use of Tibetan in East Turkestan from the end of Tibetan domination through the Tangut period (9th-12th c.). In Desmond Durkin-Meisterernst, et al., eds, *Turfan Revisited*. Berlin: Dietrich Reimer Verlag, 341–48.
- —. 2012a. Old Tibetan Buddhist texts from the post-Tibetan imperial period (mid-9th to late 10th c.). In Cristina Scherrer-Schaub, ed., Old Tibetan Studies Dedicated to the Memory of Professor Ronald E. Emmerick (1937– 2001). Proceedings of the 10th Seminar of the International Association of Tibetan Studies, Oxford 2003. (Brill's Tibetan Studies Library 10/14.) Leiden: Brill, 205–215.
- —. 2012b. Formation and transformation of Old Tibetan. In Tsuguhito Takeuchi and Norihiko Hayashi, eds, *Historical Development of the Tibetan Languages. Proceedings of the Workshop B of the 17<sup>th</sup> Himalayan Languages Symposium, Kobe, 6<sup>th</sup>-9<sup>th</sup> September, 2011.* (Special Issue of the Journal of the Research Institute of Kobe City University of Foreign Studies 49.), 3–17.
- Thomas, Frederick William. 1935. *Tibetan Literary Texts and Documents Concerning Chinese Turkestan. Part I: Literary Texts.* London: Royal Asiatic Society.
- —. 1951. Tibetan Literary Texts and Documents Concerning Chinese Turkestan. Part II: Documents. London: Royal Asiatic Society.
- —. 1955. Tibetan Literary Texts and Documents Concerning Chinese Turkestan. Part III: Addenda and Corrigenda, with Tibetan Vocabulary Concordance of Document Numbers and Plates. London: Royal Asiatic Society.
- —. 1963. *Tibetan Literary Texts and Documents Concerning Chinese Turkestan. Part IV: Indices*, edited by Edward Conze. London: Royal Asiatic Society.
- Tshe brtan rdo rje, ed. 2002. *Yig gzugs 'bri dpe*. Mtsho sngon: Mtsho sngon mi rigs dpe skrun khang.
- Tsien, Tsuen-Hsuin. 1985. Part I: Paper and Printing. In Joseph Needham, ed., *Science and Civilisation in China*, v. 5: *Chemistry and Chemical Technology*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

- Uebach, Helga. 2010. Notes on the paleography of the Old Tibetan inscriptions: Zhol and bSam yas. In Anne Chayet, et al., eds, *Edition, éditions: l'écrit au Tibet, évolution et devenir*. (Collectanea Himalayica 3.) München: Indus Verlag. 411–28.
- Uray, Géza. 1972. Queen Sad-ma-kar's songs in the Old Tibetan Chronicle. Acta Orientalia Academiae Scientiarum Hungaricae 23.1-3: 5–38
- —. 1975. L'annalistique et la pratique bureaucratique au Tibet ancien. *Journal Asiatique* 263: 157–70.
- —. 1981. L'emploi du tibétain dans les chancelleries des états du Kan-sou et de Khotan postérieurs à la domination tibétaine. *Journal Asiatique* 269.1–2: 81–90.
- —. 1989. Contributions to the date of the Vyutpatti-treatises. *Acta Orientalia Academiae Scientiarum Hungaricae* 43.1: 3–21.
- —. 1992. The structure and genesis of the *Old Tibetan Chronicle* of Dunhuang. In Alfredo Cadonna, ed., *Turfan and Tun-huang Studies*. Florence: Leo S. Olschki, 123–41.
- Vetch, Hélène. 1979. Analyse des rouleaux P.T. 1286 et 1287. In Ariane Spanien and Yoshiro Imaeda, eds, *Choix de documents tibétains conservés* à la Bibliothèque nationale: complété par quelques manuscrits de l'India office et du British Museum. Tome 2. Paris: Bibliothèque nationale de France, 23–31.
- Walter, Michael. 2009. Buddhism and Empire: the Political and Religious Culture of Early Tibet. Leiden: Brill.
- Ważny, Jerzy, Piotr Rudniewski, Tomasz Ważny, Krzysztof Krajewski. 1989. The reflectance method for testing the effectiveness of fungicides against surface mould growth on materials. *I. Wood. Wood Sci. Technol.* 23: 179–89.
- Winter, John. 2008. *East Asian paintings: materials, structures and deterioration mechanisms*. London: Archetype Publications.
- Zeisler, Bettina. 2011. For the love of the word: a new translation of Pelliot tibétain 1287, the Old Tibetan Chronicle, chapter I. In Yoshiro Imaeda, Matthew T. Kapstein, and Tsuguhito Takeuchi, eds, New Studies of the Old Tibetan Documents: Philology, History and Religion. (Old Tibetan

Documents Online Monograph Series, vol. 3.) Tokyo: Research Institute for Language and Cultures of Africa and Asia, Tokyo University of Foreign Studies, 97–213.

- Zhang Yanqing and He Jinjiang. 2014. 敦煌古藏文文献中的数字密 解 (An interpretation of the numerical coding in the Old Tibetan documents from Dunhuang.) 藏学学刊 (*Journal of Tibetan Studies*) 9: 18–28.
- Zhu Lishuang. 2010. 《于闐阿羅漢授記》對勘與研究"Yu tian aluohan shouji" dui kan yu yanjiu. (= A study of the "Prophecy of the Khotanese Arhats"). In Zhu Fengyu 朱鳳玉 and Wang Juanbian 汪娟編, eds, 張廣達 先生八十華誕祝壽論文集 *zhangguangda xiansheng bashi hua dan zhu shou lunwen ji*. Taipei: 新文豐出版股份有限公司 xinwenfeng chuban gufenyouxiangongsi, 605–676.

## INDEX

### A

annotations 152, 188 anusvāra 29, 76, 126, 150, 187 aspiration 29, 77, 78, 80, 88, 89, 117, 150, 162, 164, 187

### B

Bacot, Jacques 34 book 27, 34, 35, 36, 37, 38, 39, 57, 67, 69 bookbinding 38, 41 book formats. *See* format Bsam yas Inscription. *See* inscriptions

### С

Cai Lun 49, 52 chain lines. See paper China 18, 37, 52, 57, 59, 121 Chinese book formats 38, 41 ink 59 language 19, 22, 114, 123 literature 121, 141 names 150 officials 124 paper 58 scribes 20, 173 texts 19, 20, 21, 23, 24, 33, 36, 42, 43, 44, 50, 53, 57, 62, 63, 129, 130, 133, 134, 135, 145, 146, 171, 176, 180, 182, 184 titles 117, 139 "Chronicle Fragments" 125, 126, 127, 128, 142, 162, 163, 171 codex. See format codicology 15, 16, 21, 22, 26, 27, 32, 34, 67, 126, 128, 171 colophons 23, 53, 66, 117 columns. See page setting commentary 23, 87, 154, 188 concertina. See format consonants 29, 77, 78, 80, 89, 113, 117, 150, 162, 187

index letters 30, 31, 71, 75, 91, 92, 94, 109, 114, 125, 128, 138, 156, 164, 165, 166, 167, 171, 172, 189 ca 92, 101, 102, 156, 191 ga 30, 92, 97, 98, 99, 103, 107, 113, 139, 156, 158, 190, 193 ka 31, 67, 74, 91, 92, 94, 95, 96, 97, 107, 156, 164, 165, 166, 189, 190, 192 nga 67, 76, 83, 92, 99, 100, 101, 105, 152, 156, 188, 190 pha 77, 92, 103, 104, 150, 156, 164, 187, 191 ra 30, 92, 104, 105, 106, 114, 116, 156, 160, 164, 165, 167, 168, 191, 192, 194 sa 71, 92, 107, 108, 109, 114, 156, 164, 165, 166, 167, 191 contractions 73, 78, 79, 150, 187 corrections 29, 59, 85, 87 cursive. *See* Tibetan script

### D

dating 17, 21, 22, 24, 25, 27, 48, 49, 79, 83, 87, 117, 126, 134, 138, 139, 163, 168, 171, 172, 194

by colophon 53

of the paper 22, 23, 28, 42, 48, 56, 58, 65, 133, 136

of the writing 22, 23, 41, 86

Dbon Zhang Pillar (Lhasa Treaty Pillar). See inscriptions

- deletions 85, 86, 87, 152, 168, 188
- digital humanities 17, 27, 30, 31, 41, 91
- divination 31, 41, 120, 134, 142

documents 1, 3, 17, 18, 19, 20, 21, 22, 23, 26, 27, 28, 29, 31, 32, 33, 35, 36, 39, 42, 43, 48, 51, 63, 64, 68, 70, 80, 82, 83, 89, 91, 101, 117, 119, 121, 122, 125, 127, 134, 142, 162, 163, 165, 166, 171, 172, 173

- drawings 28, 65, 148, 185
- Drège, Jean-Pierre 20, 23, 37, 42, 43, 47, 49

ductus 25, 31, 32, 71, 91, 92, 93, 94, 95, 96, 97, 98, 99, 101, 106, 107, 109, 125, 126, 128, 138, 156, 163, 164, 165, 166, 168, 171, 172, 192

- Tibetan terminology 34, 93
- wavy descenders 113, 139, 165
- Dunhuang 17, 21
  - Cave 17 17, 18, 19, 33
  - chancellery 20
  - manuscripts 18, 19, 20, 21, 22, 23, 24, 25, 27, 36, 38, 39, 41, 42, 48, 50, 53, 55, 57, 62, 70, 71, 79, 80, 92, 101, 120, 125, 127, 132, 139, 163, 171, 172, 173 paper and paper production 20, 24, 48, 50, 55, 57, 127, 134
  - society 19, 80, 132
  - Tibetan occupation 18, 20, 23, 128, 134, 135
- Dunhuang collections 35, 173

Bibliothèque nationale de France 23, 31, 34, 35, 37, 40, 44, 45, 46, 47, 56, 58, 60, 61, 64, 65, 66, 69, 70, 72, 73, 76, 79, 82, 83, 84, 85, 86, 87, 92, 93, 94, 95, 96, 98, 99, 100, 102, 103, 104, 106, 107, 108, 109, 110, 111, 112, 114, 115, 116, 119, 128, 129, 130, 131, 137, 138, 141, 142, 165, 166, 167, 168, 177, 178, 179, 182, 185, 186, 190, 191, 192, 193, 194

British Library 23, 33, 35, 36, 37, 38, 39, 52, 55, 56, 57, 59, 60, 62, 66, 69, 70, 72, 73, 74, 75, 77, 79, 86, 92, 95, 96, 98, 99, 100, 101, 102, 103, 105, 106, 110, 111, 112, 113, 114, 115, 116, 126, 139, 140, 166, 167, 168

#### F

fiber. See paper

foliation 46, 67, 68, 69, 114, 148, 185

Khotanese numbers 68

format 26, 27, 28, 34, 35, 36, 37, 38, 39, 41, 43, 45, 46, 47, 48, 57, 62, 63, 64, 67, 70, 86, 121, 125, 127, 145, 163, 171, 175

- booklet 34, 38, 39
- codex 34, 38, 39, 43, 67, 86
- concertina 34, 37, 38, 41, 43, 67, 70, 145
- fragment 34, 39, 42
- pothī 34, 35, 37, 38, 39, 41, 43, 45, 47, 48, 62, 65, 67, 69, 70, 86, 121, 125, 127, 145, 163, 171, 185
- roll 34, 35, 36, 37, 43, 46, 47, 57, 62, 63, 65, 67, 133, 134
- scroll 23, 24, 33, 34, 35, 36, 37, 42, 43, 44, 45, 47, 48, 67, 119, 121, 125, 126, 128, 130, 133, 134, 135, 136, 137, 139, 140, 145, 168, 171, 175, 176, 182, 183, 184, 195
- small sheet 34, 39, 40
- stitched book 39
- Fujieda, Akira 21, 48, 50

### G

glue 24, 37, 42, 59, 145, 183, 184 grammar 25, 80, 87, 88, 90, 168, 188 da drag 29, 75, 81, 88, 89, 128, 148, 162, 164, 186, 188, 189 ergative particles 79, 80, 90, 128 genitive particles 29, 73, 79, 80, 88, 90, 128, 135, 154, 168, 172, 188 personal pronouns 29, 90, 189 pluralizers 29, 88, 154, 168, 188 semifinal particles 88, 154, 188 sentence final particles 90, 154 terminative particles 73, 88, 128, 154, 162, 188 guidelines. *See* page setting Guiyijun 20, 42, 113, 117, 138, 139 Caoshi Guiyijun ("late Guiyijun") 19, 20, 33, 42, 68, 80, 113, 125, 134, 135, 138, 139, 142, 145, 162, 163, 165, 171, 172, 173 letters 44, 138, 139 Zhangshi Guiyijun ("early Guiyijun") 19, 20, 42, 80, 162, 163, 173

#### Η

handwriting 17, 21, 23, 26, 71, 122, 138, 148, 186
handwriting analysis 26, 27, 30
schools 25, 26, 163, 168, 171, 173
styles 17, 20, 25, 26, 27, 91, 92, 106, 110, 156, 173
Hill, Nathan 15, 29, 31, 76, 90, 123
Hongbian 19, 21
Hunter, Dard 52, 53

Ι

index letters. See consonants Indian book formats 38, 69 epic 120, 137, 169 ink 59 names 150 scripts 104, 107, 114 Brāhmī 107, 114 Gupta 114 ink 27, 32, 34, 58, 59, 60, 61, 65, 69, 70, 87, 125, 146, 179, 185 black 58, 59, 60, 65, 70, 132, 146, 185 carbon 24, 59 soot 58 red 43, 58, 59, 60, 65, 69, 70, 87, 183 refilling 60, 61, 185 thickness 60, 146, 185 yellow 58, 60 inscriptions 15, 17, 22, 32, 74, 80, 83, 87, 92, 94, 101, 105, 110, 120, 123, 145, 163, 172 Bsam yas Inscription 94, 97, 100, 102, 105, 109, 110 inscription at the tomb of Khri Lde Srong brtsan 142 Lhasa Treaty Pillar (Dbon Zhang Pillar) 97, 100, 107, 115, 121, 123, 124, 125, 142, 145, 162 'Phyong rgyas Bridge Head Inscription 142 insertions 85, 86, 87, 152, 168, 188

International Dunhuang Project (IDP) 16, 31, 41

### L

laid lines. *See* paper Lalou, Marcelle 18, 23, 34, 35, 46, 60, 62, 70 leading 28, 63, 64, 146, 185 legal texts 25, 80, 83, 135, 163 letters. *See* Guiyijun: letters Lhasa Treaty Pillar (Dbon zhang Pillar). *See* inscriptions: Lhasa Treaty Pillar (Dbon Zhang Pillar)

### Μ

margins. *See* page setting Mazār Tāgh 17, 61, 62, 173 media 32, 125, 145 metal 34, 58 paper. *See* paper rock 34 stone 18, 32, 74, 145 wood 18, 27, 32, 34, 58 microscopic analysis 21, 49 Mīrān 17, 173

0

Old Tibetan Annals 25, 80, 94, 105, 126, 135, 164
Old Tibetan Chronicle 17, 23, 119, 120, 121, 124, 125, 126, 128, 129, 134, 135, 136, 137, 141, 142, 145, 162, 163, 164, 168, 169, 171, 172
Old Tibetan Documents Online (OTDO) 31, 41, 81, 123, 150
ornamentation 28, 60, 69, 70, 148, 162, 185
orthography 15, 21, 22, 25, 26, 27, 28, 30, 31, 71, 85, 89, 105, 125, 126, 128, 142, 160, 163, 165, 168, 171, 173, 195

#### Р

page setting 26, 27, 43, 62, 65, 69, 185 columns 28, 36, 43, 47, 65, 67, 146 guidelines 29, 30, 60, 65, 70, 146, 185 drypoint 34, 65, 146, 185 inked 185

gutters 47,65 margins 20, 26, 28, 43, 64, 65, 70, 73, 74, 131, 146, 184, 185 string holes 41, 69, 70, 148 pagination 67, 185. See also foliation palatalization 75 paleography 15, 17, 21, 22, 25, 26, 27, 30, 32, 38, 41, 91, 135, 165, 171 paper 17, 18, 20, 21, 22, 23, 24, 26, 27, 28, 34, 36, 37, 38, 39, 42, 45, 47, 48, 49, 50, 51, 52, 53, 54, 55, 56, 57, 58, 63, 65, 70, 125, 127, 131, 132, 133, 134, 135, 136, 140, 146, 171, 176, 177, 179, 180, 181, 182, 183, 184 blank 23, 44, 145, 148 chain lines 27, 55, 56, 57, 136, 146, 176, 177, 178, 179, 180, 181, 182, 183, 184 color of 27.49 fiber 21, 24, 27, 48, 49, 50, 51, 52, 127, 176, 179, 180, 184 fillers 24 invention of 50, 52 laid lines 27, 31, 48, 55, 56, 136, 146, 176, 177, 179, 180, 181, 182, 183, 184 panels 13, 20, 21, 24, 27, 28, 34, 35, 37, 43, 44, 45, 46, 47, 48, 57, 60, 62, 63, 67, 85, 128, 129, 130, 131, 132, 133, 134, 135, 136, 145, 146, 148, 163, 171, 172, 175, 176, 179, 180, 181, 182, 183, 184, 185 lines per 62, 63, 146, 185 measurement of 46, 48, 62, 63, 128, 145, 179, 180, 181, 183, 184 numbering of 45, 67 Tibetan terminology 132, 133 raw material 20, 24, 27, 49, 51, 127, 135 Daphne sp. 51, 52, 127, 146 Edgeworthia sp. 51, 52, 127, 146 hemp 24, 49, 50 paper mulberry 24, 48, 50, 51, 127, 146, 176, 179 ramie 24, 50 Stellera sp. 127 reuse of 23, 133, 134 sheets 34, 36, 39, 40, 45, 46, 47, 48, 52, 53, 54, 55, 131, 132, 133, 134, 136, 145, 146 definition of 34 texture 48, 145, 176 thickness 27, 48, 145, 146, 176, 177, 179, 180, 181, 182, 183, 184, 185 type of paper 27, 49, 50, 54, 134, 140, 146, 176, 177, 179, 180, 181, 183, 184 bark paper 24, 51 laid paper 53, 54, 55, 140, 146, 176, 177, 179, 180, 181, 183, 184 rag paper 24, 48, 50, 51 woven paper 53, 55 papermaking 24, 27, 49, 52, 53, 54, 55, 127, 176, 180 paper mould 54 dipping 52, 54
floating 52, 53, 54, 55 sieve 48, 52, 54, 55, 56, 136, 176 bamboo 48, 52, 54, 55, 136 grass 54, 136, 146, 176, 180 reed 54, 55, 176, 180 textile 27, 52, 53, 55, 136, 176 pen 34, 60, 61, 62, 65, 83, 93, 107, 113, 146, 185, 188 phonology 22, 78, 171 pigments 58 place of production 28 plant extracts 58 pothī. See format puctuation circles 69, 70, 84, 152, 164, 188 shad 60, 69, 81, 82, 83, 84, 91, 110, 113, 114, 125, 152, 156, 162, 165, 168, 185, 187, 188, 192 shad space 82, 152, 162 tsheg 69, 73, 83, 84, 88, 91, 93, 110, 113, 117, 125, 135, 148, 152, 156, 162, 163, 172.188 double tsheg (tsheg drag) 69, 83, 84, 117, 125, 135, 152, 162, 163, 188 yig mgo / dbu khyud 30, 60, 69, 91, 148, 168, 185, 186

# Q

quantification 27, 30, 73, 171

## R

radiocarbon 24 Rāmāyaņa 25, 121, 125, 137, 138, 139, 163, 164, 168, 169, 171, 172 reverse gi gu (gi log) 81 ritual antecedent tales 140, 145 rubrics 59

# S

Scherrer-Schaub, Cristina 22, 67, 68, 69, 84, 85, 110 schools. *see* handwriting scribes 20, 23, 25, 26, 45, 47, 89, 115, 117, 131, 132, 163, 171, 173 Chinese scribes 20, 173 punishment of 131 Tibetan as a second language 80 scroll. See format

- seals 20, 21, 28, 44, 59, 65, 66, 148, 185
- separated 'i 79, 80, 135, 163, 164, 172
- Shangshu paraphrase 121, 141, 142, 164
- spacing 46, 63, 81, 168
- Srong brtsan sgam po 120, 121, 126, 160, 195
- styles. see handwriting
- subscribed suffixes 29, 72, 74, 75, 148, 186
- subscripts 67, 92, 97, 114, 165, 167
- superscripts 30, 92, 97, 114, 158, 165, 193
- sutra copying 21, 130, 131, 133, 134, 135
  - Aparimitāyur-nāma mahāyāna-sūtra 20, 37, 45, 47, 63, 87, 122, 130, 163
    Mahāprajñāpāramitā-sūtra 20, 24, 130, 131, 133, 175, 176
    discarded panels 23, 130, 131, 132, 133, 134, 172
    Śatasāhasrikā-prajñāpāramitā-sūtra 31, 45, 46, 57, 62, 130

syllable margins 29, 73, 74, 80, 83, 88, 128, 148, 162, 164, 168, 186

#### Т

Tabo 17, 22, 67, 173
Takeuchi, Tsuguhito 16, 18, 19, 25, 29, 31, 33, 39, 45, 68, 90, 113, 117, 121, 123, 132, 134, 138, 139
Thonmi Sambhoṭa 28
Tibetan script
 cursive 79, 85, 116
 dbu can 71, 93, 94, 97, 106, 107, 110, 141, 148, 167, 186
 dbu med 71, 93, 99, 101, 106, 109, 148, 152, 167, 186
 styles. See handwriting
Turfan 16, 17, 173

#### U

Uray, Géza 19, 22, 25, 114, 119, 125, 126, 129, 135, 175

## V

van chaik, Sam 16, 18, 19, 20, 22, 25, 26, 30, 39, 50, 55, 68, 71, 78, 91, 94, 97, 105, 114, 126, 127, 134, 135 verbal auxiliaries 29, 90, 154, 189 voicing 29, 77, 78, 80, 89, 150, 162, 187

# INDEX

vowels 29, 30, 75, 89, 93, 108, 110, 111, 114, 138, 156, 162, 164, 165, 167, 172, 192 assimilation 78, 150, 187 ligatures with 30, 111, 165, 167 measurement of 48, 64, 74, 90, 145, 176

# W

Winter, John 59

Y

yellow dye 57, 58

#### WIENER STUDIEN ZUR TIBETOLOGIE UND BUDDHISMUSKUNDE

- 1: Ernst Steinkellner, Verse-Index of Dharmakīrti's Works (Tibetan Versions). 1977. XIV, 225 p. vergriffen
- 2: Lobsang Dargyay, *Die Legende von den Sieben Prinzessinnen (Saptakumārikā-Avadāna)*. In der poetischen Fassung von Guhyadatta/Gopadatta aufgrund der tibetischen Übersetzung herausgegeben, übersetzt und bearbeitet. 1978. X, 162 p.

vergriffen

vergriffen

- 3: Piotr Klafkowski, *The Secret Deliverance of the Sixth Dalai Lama, as narrated by Dharmatāla.* Edited from the Hor Chos-'byun and translated into English, with an introduction and comments. 1979. VI, 93 p. vergriffen
- 4: Gudrun Bühnemann, Der Allwissende Buddha. Ein Beweis und seine Probleme. Ratnakīrtis Sarvajñasiddhi. 1980. L, 175 p. vergriffen
- 5: Helmut Tauscher, Candrakīrti Madhyamakāvatārah und Madhyamakāvatārabhāşyam (Kapitel VI, Vers 166-226). 1981. XXVII, 214 p. vergriffen
- 6: Lobsang Dargyay, Gun than dKon mchog bsTan pa'i sgron me'i rNam thar mdor bsdus bźugs - A Concise Biography of Gun than dKon mchog bsTan pa'i sgron me. 1981. VI, 45 p. vergriffen
- 7: Ernst Steinkellner (Ed.), Guň thaň dKon mchog bsTan pa'i sgron me'i rNam thar sgo gsum gyi rnam bźag pa Legs bśad rgya mtsho'i rba rlabs. 1981. 20 p. vergriffen
- 8: Gudrun Bühnemann, Jitāri: Kleine Texte. [Description of a manuscript from the Bihar Research Society with 10 small texts of Jitāri, and the edition of the following texts in Sanskrit: Vedāprāmāņyasiddhi, Sarvajñasiddhi, Nairātmyasiddhi, Jātinirākŗti, \*Īśvara-vādimataparīkṣā.] 1982. <sup>2</sup>1985. 48 p. € 7,30
- 9: Josef Kolmaš, Ferdinand Stoliczka (1839-1874): The Life and Work of the Czech Explorer in India and High Asia. 1982. XI, 58 p. vergriffen
- 10: E. Steinkellner / H. Tauscher (Ed.), Contributions on Tibetan Language, History and Culture. Proceedings of the Csoma de Kőrös Symposium held at Velm-Vienna, Austria, 13-19 September 1981, vol.1, 1983. XX, 479 p. vergriffen
- 11: E. Steinkellner / H. Tauscher (Ed.), Contributions on Tibetan and Buddhist Religion and Philosophy. Proceedings of the Csoma de Kőrös Symposium held at Velm-Vienna, Austria, 13-19 September 1981, vol.2, 1983. XII, 334 p. vergriffen
- 12: Tilman Vetter, Der Buddha und seine Lehre in Dharmakīrtis Pramāņavārttika. Der Abschnitt über den Buddha und die vier Edlen Wahrheiten im Pramāņasiddhi-Kapitel. Eingeleitet, ediert und übersetzt. 1984. <sup>2</sup>1990. 183 p. € 16,70
- 13: András Róna-Tas, Wiener Vorlesungen zur Sprach- und Kulturgeschichte Tibets. 1985.
   397 p. vergriffen
- 14: Michael Aris, Sources for the History of Bhutan. 1986. 203 p.
- 15: Ernst Steinkellner, Dharmottaras Paralokasiddhi. Nachweis der Wiedergeburt, zugleich eine Widerlegung materialistischer Thesen zur Natur der Geistigkeit. Tibetischer Text kritisch herausgegeben und übersetzt. 1986. 57 p. € 5,80
- 16: Per K. Sorensen, Candrakīrti Triśaraņasaptati. The Septuagint on the Three Refuges. Edited, translated and annotated. 1986. 89 p. € 8,70

- 17: David P. Jackson, The Entrance Gate for the Wise (Section III). Sa-skya Paņdita on Indian and Tibetan Traditions of Pramāņa and Philosophical Debate. 2 vols., 1987. 619 p.
- 18: Michael Torsten Much, A Visit to Rāhula Sānkrtyāyana's Collection of Negatives at the Bihar Research Society: Texts from the Buddhist Epistemological School. 1988. 35 p. € 3,80
- 19: András Róna-Tas, Mongolisches Lesebuch. Lesestücke in Uigur-Mongolischer Schrift mit grammatikalischen Bemerkungen. 1988. 65 p. € 7,30
- 20: Victor Van Bijlert, Epistemology and Spiritual Authority. The Development of Epistemology and Logic in the Old Nyāya and the Buddhist School of Epistemology with an Annotated Translation of Dharmakīrti's Pramāņavārttika II (Pramāṇasiddhi) vv. 1-7. 1989. XIII, 191 p. € 16,70
- 21: Tom J. F. Tillemans and Derek D. Herforth, Agents and Actions in Classical Tibetan. The Indigenous Grammarians on bdag and gźan and bya byed las gsum. 1989. XXIII, 114 p.

€ 10,90

- 22: Helmut Tauscher, Verse-Index of Candrakīrti's Madhyamakāvatāra (Tibetan Versions). 1989. IX, 71 p. € 9,50
- 23: David P. Jackson, The Early Abbots of 'Phan-po Na-lendra: The Vicissitudes of a Great Tibetan Monastery in the 15th Century. 1989. 79 p. € 9,50
- 24: Tom J. F. Tillemans, Materials for the Study of Āryadeva, Dharmapāla and Candrakīrti. The Catuḥśataka of Āryadeva, Chapters XII and XIII, with the Commentaries of Dharmapāla and Candrakīrti: Introduction, Translation, Sanskrit, Tibetan and Chinese Texts, Notes. 2 vols. 1990. XXXVI,290; IV,188 p. € 37,80
- 25: Per K. Sorensen, Divinity Secularized. An Inquiry into the Nature and Form of the Songs Ascribed to the Sixth Dalai Lama. 1990. 466 p. € 34,90
- 26: Ernst Steinkellner (Ed.), *Tibetan History and Language*. Studies Dedicated to Uray Géza on his Seventieth Birthday. 1991. XXXIV, 536 p. € 40,00
- 27: Shunzo Onoda, Monastic Debate in Tibet. A Study on the History and Structures of bsDus grwa Logic. 1992. VI, 254 p. € 24,70
- 28: Helmut Eimer, Ein Jahrzehnt Studien zur Überlieferung des Tibetischen Kanjur. 1992. XL, 202 p. € 24,00
- 29: Claus Oetke, Bemerkungen zur buddhistischen Doktrin der Momentanheit des Seienden. Dharmakīrtis sattvānumānam. 1993. 266 p. € 25,50
- 30: Roy Andrew Miller, Prolegomena to the First Two Tibetan Grammatical Treatises. 1993. 252 p. € 24,70
- 31: Takashi Iwata, Prasanga und Prasangaviparyaya bei Dharmakīrti und seinen Kommentatoren. 1993. 158 p. € 16,00
- 32: Gudrun Bühnemann, \*Sādhanaśataka and \*Sādhanaśatapañcāśikā. Two Buddhist Sādhana Collections in Sanskrit Manuscript. 1994. 150 p. € 14,50
- 33: Claus Oetke, Studies on the Doctrine of trairūpya. 1994. 144 p.  $\notin$  14,50
- 34: Jonathan A. Silk, *The Heart Sūtra in Tibetan*. A Critical Edition of the Two Recensions Contained in the Kanjur. 1994. 205 p. € 21,80
- 35: Jeffrey D. Schoening, The Śālistamba Sūtra and its Indian Commentaries. 2 vols. 1995. XX, 388; IX, 382 p. € 61,80

- 36: Helmut Tauscher, Die Lehre von den zwei Wirklichkeiten in Tson kha pas Madhyamaka-Werken. 1995. X, 478 p. € 40,00
- 37: Chizuko Yoshimizu, Die Erkenntnislehre des Prāsangika-Madhyamaka nach dem Tshig gsal ston thun gyi tshad ma'i rnam bśad des 'Jam dbyans bźad pa'i rdo rje. Einleitung, Textanalyse, Übersetzung. 1996. XXII, 309 p. € 32,00
- 38: Eli Franco, Dharmakīrti on Compassion and Rebirth. 1997. 394p. € 34,90
- 39: Birgit Kellner, Nichts bleibt nichts. Die buddhistische Zurückweisung von Kumārilas abhāvapramāņa. Übersetzung und Interpretation von Śāntarakşitas Tattvasangraha vv. 1647 1690 mit Kamalaśīlas Tattvasangrahapañjikā, sowie Ansätze und Arbeitshypothesen zur Geschichte negativer Erkenntnis in der Indischen Philosophie. 1997. XXXIII, 154 p. € 16,00
- 40: *The Brief Catalogues to the Narthang and the Lhasa Kanjurs.* A Synoptic Edition of the bKa' 'gyur rin po che'i mtshan tho *and the* rGyal ba'i bka' 'gyur rin po che'i chos tshan so so'i mtshan byan dkar chag bsdus pa. Compiled by the members of staff, Indo-Tibetan section of the Indologisches Seminar, Universität Bonn, Issued on the Occasion of Professor Dr. Claus Vogel's sixty-fifth birthday, July 6, 1998. 206 p. € 18,20
- 41: K. Kollmar-Paulenz / J. S. Barlow (Ed.), Otto Ottonovich Rosenberg and his Contribution to Buddhology in Russia. 1998. XIII, 81 p. € 10,20
- 42: Y. Kajiyama, An Introduction to Buddhist Philosophy. An Annotated Translation of the Tarkabhāṣā of Mokṣākaragupta. Reprint of the original edition, Kyoto 1966, with corrections in the author's hand. 1998. VII, 173 p. € 16,00
- 43: Helmut Tauscher (Ed.), Phya pa Chos gyi sen ge, dBu ma śar gsum gyi ston thun. 1999. XXXIII, 146 p. € 16,00
- 44: Robert Kritzer, *Rebirth and Causation in the Yogācāra Abhidharma*. 1999. IX, 327 p. € 29.80

- 46: Katia Buffetrille, Pèlerins, lamas et visionnaires. Sources orales et écrites sur les pèlerinages tibétains. 2000. XII, 377 p., 1 carte € 39,20
- 47: Vincent Eltschinger, «Caste» et philosophie bouddhique. Continuité de quelques arguments bouddhiques contre le traitement réaliste des dénominations sociales. 2000. 204 p. € 18,20
- 48: Horst Lasic, Jñānaśrīmitras Vyāpticarcā. Sanskrittext, Übersetzung, Analyse. 2000. 190 p. € 17,40
- 49: Horst Lasic, Ratnakīrtis Vyāptinirņaya. Sanskrittext, Übersetzung, Analyse. 2000. 95 p. € 8,70
- 50: David Seyfort Ruegg, Three Studies in the History of Indian and Tibetan Madhyamaka Philosophy. Studies in Indian and Tibetan Madhyamaka Thought Pt. 1. 2000. XIV, 322 p. € 33,40
- 51: Vincent Eltschinger, Dharmakīrti sur les mantra et la perception du supra-sensible. 2001. 166 p. € 16,70
- 52: Rita Langer, Das Bewuβtsein als Träger des Lebens. Einige weniger beachtete Aspekte des viññāṇa im Pālikanon. 2001. XII, 89 p. € 11,60
- 53: Dragomir Dimitrov, Ulrike Roesler and Roland Steiner (Eds), Šikhisamuccayah. Indian and Tibetan Studies (Collectanea Marpurgensia Indologica et Tibetologica). 2002. 227 p. € 22,50

<sup>45:</sup> Helmut Eimer, The Early Mustang Kanjur Catalogue. 1999. 202 p. € 18,20

- 54: David Seyfort Ruegg, Two Prolegomena to Madhyamaka Philosophy. Candrakīrti's Prasannapadā Madhyamakavhttih on Madhyamakakārikā I.1 and Tson kha pa Blo bzan grags pa / rGyal tshab Dar ma rin chen's dKa' gnad/gnas brgyad kyi zin bris. Annotated Translations. Studies in Indian and Tibetan Madhyamaka Thought Pt. 2. 2002. € 31,50
- 55: Pascale Hugon, Le rTags kyi rnam gzhag rigs lam gsal ba'i sgron me de Glo bo mkhan chen bSod nams lhun grub. Un manuel tibétain d'introduction à la logique. Edition et traduction annotée. 2002. 230 p. € 22,50
- 56: Samten G. Karmay, The Diamond Isle. A Catalogue of Buddhist Writings in the Library of Ogyen Chöling, Bhutan. 2003. 265 p. € 25,80
- 57: Stephan Kloos, Tibetan Medicine Among the Buddhist Dards of Ladakh. 2004. 183p. € 17.50
- 58: Shoryu Katsura / Ernst Steinkellner (Ed.), The Role of the Example (drstanta) in Classical Indian Logic. 2004. XII, 275 p. € 27,00
- 59: Ryusei Keira, Mādhyamika and Epistemology. A Study of Kamalaśīla's Method for Proving the Voidness of All Dharmas. Introduction, annotated translation and Tibetan text of selected sections of the second chapter of the Madhyamakāloka. 2004. LXVII, 304 p. € 37.10
- 60: Pascale Hugon (Ed.), *mTshur ston gzhon nu seng ge*, Tshad ma shes rab sgron me. 2004. XXXI, 364 p. € 39,50
- 61: Dram Dul (Ed.), Biography of Blo Idan śes rab, The Unique Eye of the World, by Gro lun pa Blo gros 'byun gnas. The xylograph compared with a Bhutanese manuscript. 2004. XVII, 80 p. ISBN 3-902501-00-6 € 12,00
- 62: Taiken Kyuma, Sein und Wirklichkeit in der Augenblicklichkeitslehre Jñānaśrīmitras. Kṣaṇabhaṅgādhyāya I: Pakṣadharmatādhikāra. Sanskrittext und Übersetzung. 2005. LXXXIV, 165 p. ISBN 3-902501-01-4 € 23,70
- 63: Kurt Tropper, Die Jātaka-Inschriften im skor lam chen mo des Klosters Zha lu. Einführung, textkritische Studie, Edition der Paneele 1-8 mit Sanskritparallelen und deutscher Übersetzung. 2005. 413 p. ISBN 3-902501-02-2 € 40,80
- 64: Ulrich Timme Kragh, Early Buddhist Theories of Action and Result. A Study of karmaphalasambandha. Candrakīrti's Prasannapadā, Verses 17.1-20. 2006. 422 p. ISBN 3-902501-03-0 € 27,50
- 65: Helmut Eimer, Buddhistische Begriffsreihen als Skizzen des Erlösungsweges. 2006. x, 196 p. ISBN 3-902501-04-9 € 14,30
- 66: Konrad Klaus und Jens-Uwe Hartmann (Eds), *Indica et Tibetica. Festschrift für* Michael Hahn. Zum 65. Geburtstag von Freunden und Schülern überreicht. 2007. 616 p. ISBN 978-3-902501-05-9 € 38,50
- 67: Birgit Kellner, Jñānaśrīmitra's Anupalabdhirahasya and Sarvaśabdābhāvacarcā. A Critical Edition with a Survey of his Anupalabdhi-Theory. 2007. 126 p. ISBN 978-3-902501-06-6 € 14,00
- 68: Jowita Kramer, A noble Abbot from Mustang. Life and Works of Glo-bo mKhan-chen (1456-1532). 2008. 334 p. ISBN 978-3-902501-07-3 € 26,00

- 69: Pascale Hugon, Trésors du raisonnement. Sa skya Pandita et ses prédécesseurs tibétains sur les modes de fonctionnement de la pensée et le fondement de l'inférence. Edition et traduction annotée du quatrième chapitre et d'une section du dixième chapitre du Tshad ma rigs pa'i gter. 2. vols. 2008. xi, 854 p. ISBN 978-3-902501-08-0 € 52,50
- 70: Birgit Kellner, Helmut Krasser, Horst Lasic, Michael Torsten Much, Helmut Tauscher (Eds), *Pramāņakīrtiķ. Papers dedicated to Ernst Steinkellner on the occasion of his 70<sup>°</sup> birthday.* 2. vols. 2007. xxxvii, 1103 p. ISBN 978-3-902501-09-7 € 69,00
- 71: Deborah Klimburg-Salter, Liang Junyan, Helmut Tauscher, Zhou Yuan (Eds), *The Cultural History of Western Tibet*. Recent Research from the China Tibetology Research Center and the University of Vienna. 2008. xiv, 417 p. € 30,00
- 72: Helmut Tauscher, *Catalogue of the Gondhla Proto-Kanjur*. 2008. lii, 231 p. ISBN 978-3902501-10-3. € 24,00
- 73: Martin Delhey, Samāhitā Bhūmiḥ. Das Kapitel über die meditative Versenkung im Grundteil der Yogācārabhūmi. 2 Bände. 2009. Insges. 521 Seiten. ISBN 978-3-902501-11-0 € 28,00
- 74: Karl Brunnhölzl, Prajñāpāramitā, Indian "gzhan stong pas", And the Beginning of Tibetan ghzan stong. 2011. 205 p. ISBN 978-3-902501-12-7. € 18,00
- 75: Helmut Eimer, A Catalogue of the Kanjur Fragment from Bathang Kept in the Newark Museum. 2012. lvi, 216 p. ISBN 978-3-902501-13-4. € 24,00
- 76: Theresia Hofer, The Inheritance of Change. Transmission and Practice of Tibetan Medicine in Ngamring. 2012. xxi, 418 p., 2 maps, 37 pl. ISBN 978-3-902501-14-1.

€ 39,50

- 77: Karen Weissenborn, Buchkunst aus Nālandā. Die Astasāhasrikā Prajñāpāramitā-Handschrift in der Royal Asiatic Society / London (Ms. Hodgson 1) und ihre Stellung in der Pāla-Buchmalerei des 11./12. Jahrhunderts. 2012. 217 p., 105 illustrations. ISBN978-3-902501-15-8. € 23,50
- 78: David Higgins, The Philosophical Foundation of Classical rDzogs chen in Tibet. Investigating the Distinction Between Dualistic Mind (sems) and Primordial Knowing (ye shes). 2013. 369 p. ISBN978-3-902501-16-5. € 31,00
- 79: Daniel Malinowski Stuart, Thinking About Cessation. The Pṛṣṭhapālasūtra of the Dīrghāgama in Context. 2013. 112 p. ISBN 978-3-902501-17-2. € 10,00
- 80: Leonard W.J. van der Kuijp & Arthur P. McKeown, Bcom Idan ral gri (1227-1305) on Indian and Buddhist Logic and Epistemology: His Commentary on Dignāga's Pramāņasamuccaya. 2013. cv, 219 p. ISBN 978-3-902501-18-9. € 28,00
- 81: Johannes Schneider, Eine Buddhistische Kritik der Indischen Götter. Samkarasvāmins Devātišayastotra mit Prajñāvarmans Kommentar. Nach dem tibetischen Tanjur herausgegeben und übersetzt. 2014. x, 195 p. ISBN 978-3-902501-19-6. € 18,00
- 82: Ernst Steinkellner, The Edition of Śāntarakṣita's Vādanyāyaṭīkā Collated with the Kundeling Manuscript. 2014. xxi, 63 p. ISBN 978-3-902501-20-4. € 7,50
- 83: Helmut Eimer, Sa skya Legs bshad. Die Strophen zur Lebensklugheit von Sa skya Paņdita Kun dga' rgyal mtshan (1182-1251). Nach vierzehn tibetischen Textzeugen herausgegeben. 2014, xiii, 204 p. ISBN 978-3-902501-21-9. € 19,00
- 84: Changhwan Park, Vasubandhu, Śrīlāta, and the Sautrāntika Theory of Seeds. 2014. 489 p. ISBN 978-3-902501-22-6. € 42,50

- 85: Kurt Tropper (Ed.), Epigraphic Evidence in the Pre-modern Buddhist World. Proceedings of the Eponymous Conference Held in Vienna, 14-15 Oct. 2011. 2014. viii, 264 p., 105 illustrations. ISBN 978-3-902501-23-3. € 29,00
- 86: Markus Viehbeck, Polemics in Indo-Tibetan Scholasticism. A Late 19<sup>th</sup>-Century Debate Between 'Ju Mi pham and Dpa' ris rab gsal. 2014. 355 p. ISBN 978-3-902501-24-0.

€ 30,50

- 87: Martina Draszczyk, Die Anwendung der Tathāgatagarbha-Lehre in Kong spruls Anleitung zur gzhan stong-Sichtweise. 2015. 399 p. ISBN 978-3-902501-25-7. € 30,50
- 88: Erika Forte, Liang Junyan, Deborah Klimburg-Salter, Zhang Yun, and Helmut Tauscher (eds), *Tibet in Dialogue with its Neighbours:* History, Culture and Art of Central and Western Tibet, 8<sup>th</sup> to 15<sup>th</sup> century. 2015. 520 p. ISBN 978-3-902501-26-4 € 50,00

ISBN: 978-3-902501-27-1